

UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY WASHINGTON, D.C. 20460

DEC - 3 1990

SOLID WASTE AND EMERGENCY RESPONSE
OSWER Directive # 9833.3A-1

MEMORANDUM

SUBJECT: Final Guidance on Administrative Records for Selecting

CERCLA Response Actions

FROM:

Don R. Clay

Assistant Administrator

TO:

Regional Administrators, Regions I-X

This memorandum transmits to you our "Final Guidance on Administrative Records for Selecting CERCLA Response Actions." This document replaces the "Interim Guidance on Administrative Records for Selection of CERCLA Response Actions," previously issued on March 1, 1989.

The guidance sets forth the policy and procedures governing the compilation and establishment of administrative records for selecting response actions under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980 (CERCLA), as amended by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986 (SARA). This guidance is also consistent with and expands on Subpart I of the National Oil and Hazardous Substances Pollution Contingency Plan, 55 Fed. Reg. 8859 (March 8, 1990).

This guidance reflects input received from the Regions, Headquarters and the Department of Justice. There have been several drafts of this guidance and comments have been incorporated. I thank you for your assistance.

Attachment

CC: Director, Waste Management Division,
Regions I, IV, V, and VII
Director, Emergency and Remedial Response Division,
Region II
Director, Hazardous Waste Management Division,
Regions III, VI, VIII, and IX
Director, Hazardous Waste Division, Region X
Director, Environmental Services Division,
Regions I, VI, and VII
Regional Counsel, Regions I-X
Administrative Record Coordinators, Regions I-X

Printed on Recycled Paper

EPA Region 5 Records Ctr.

209412

FINAL GUIDANCE ON ADMINISTRATIVE RECORDS FOR SELECTING CERCLA RESPONSE ACTIONS

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Office of Solid Waste and Emergency Response Washington, D.C. 20460

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INTRO	DDUCTION				
	A.	Purpose and Scope of the Administrative Record 1				
	в.	Judicial Review				
	c.	Public Participation				
II.	PROCEDURES FOR ESTABLISHING THE ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD 4					
	A.	Administrative Record Coordinator				
	В.	Multiple Response Actions				
	c.	Compilation				
	D.	Index				
	E.	Location				
		1. General				
		2. Special Documents				
	F.	Public Availability				
		1. General				
		2. Remedial Actions				
		3. Removal Action				
	G.	Maintaining the Record				
	н.	Confidential File				
	I.	Copying				
	J.	Micrographics				
	K.	Certification				
	-					
III	. CONT	ENTS OF THE ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD				
	A.	Remedial Actions				
	в.	Removal Actions				
	c.	Imminent and Substantial Endangerment 29				
	D.	Public Comments				
	E.	Enforcement Actions				
		1. Negotiation Documents				
		2. PRP-Lead RI/FS				
		3. Administrative Orders and Consent Decrees 33				
	F.	Excluded Documents				
	G	Draft Documents and Internal Memoranda				

		H.	Privileged Documents
		I.	Guidance Documents
		J.	Technical Literature
		ĸ.	Legal Sources
		L.	NPL Rulemaking Docket Information
		M.	RCRA Documents
		N.	Post-Decision Information 40
	IV.	INVOI	LVEMENT OF OTHER PARTIES
		A.	States
			1. State Involvement in Federal-Lead Sites 42
			2. Federal Involvement in State-Lead Sites 43
		в.	Federal Facilities
		c.	ATSDR
		D.	Natural Resources Trustees 45
•,	v.	DISC	LAIMER
\$ \$ \$4	VI.	FURTI	HER INFORMATION
		SSARY ENDIC	4
	Appe	endix	A. Sections 113(j)-(k) of CERCLA 50
	Appe	endix	B. Model File Structure 52
G _a	Appe	endix	C. Model Index
	Appe	endix	D. Model Position Description for Administrative Record Coordinator 57
	Appe	endix	E. Compendium of Response Selection Guidance 59
	Appe	endix	F. Model Transmittal Cover Letter 85
	Appe	endix	G. Model Document Transmittal Acknowledgement 86
	Appe	endix	H. Model Fact Sheet
	Appe	endix	I. Model Notice of Public Availability 88
	Appe	endix	J. Microform Approval Memorandum 89
٠	Appe	endix	K. Model Certification
	Appe	endix	L. Preamble to Subpart I of NCP 91
	Appe	endix	M. Subpart I of the NCP

I. INTRODUCTION

A. Purpose and Scope of the Administrative Record

This guidance addresses the establishment of administrative records under Section 113 of the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980 (CERCLA), as amended by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986 (SARA). Section 113(k)(1) of CERCLA requires the establishment of administrative records upon which the President shall base the selection of a response action (see Appendix A for the complete statutory language).

Chapter I of this guidance introduces the purpose and scope of the administrative record. Chapter II reviews procedures for compiling and maintaining the administrative record. Chapter III examines the various types of documents which should be included in the administrative record. Chapter IV discusses how agencies outside EPA are involved in establishing the record. Finally, this guidance includes a glossary of frequently used terms and acronyms as well as several appendices.

Although this guidance is written for use by the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), it can be adapted for use by state and federal agencies required to establish administrative records for the selection of CERCLA response actions. As used in this guidance the term "lead agency" means either EPA, a state or other federal agency, which is responsible for compiling and maintaining the administrative record. As used in this guidance, the term "support agency" means the agency or agencies which furnish necessary data to the lead agency, reviews response data and documents and provides other assistance as requested by the OSC or RPM. This guidance reflects the revisions to the National Oil and Hazardous Substances Pollution Contingency Plan (NCP) published on March 8, 1990, 55 Fed. Reg. 8859 (see Appendices L and M).

The administrative record established under Section 113(k) of CERCLA serves two primary purposes. First, the record contains those documents which form the basis for selection of a response action and under Section 113(j), judicial review of any issue concerning the adequacy of any response action is limited to the record. Second, Section 113(k) requires that the administrative record act as a vehicle for public participation

¹ 42 U.S.C. §9613. References made to CERCLA throughout this memorandum should be interpreted as meaning "CERCLA, as amended by SARA."

in selecting a response action. This guidance document discusses procedures developed to ensure that the lead agency's administrative records meet these twin purposes.

The administrative record is the body of documents that "forms the basis" for the selection of a particular response at a site. This does not mean that documents which only support a response decision are placed in the administrative record. Documents which are included are relevant documents that were relied upon in selecting the response action, as well as relevant documents that were considered but ultimately rejected (e.g., documents "considered or relied on").

This document uses the phrase "considered or relied on" in discussing which documents should be included in the administrative record to indicate that it is EPA's general policy to be inclusive for placing documents in the administrative record. However, this term does not mean that drafts or internal documents are normally included in the administrative record. Lead or support agency draft or internal memoranda are generally not included in the administrative record, except in specific circumstances (see section III.G. at page 23) . Thus; the record will include final documents generated by the lead and support agency, as well as technical and site-specific information. Information or comments submitted by the public or potentially responsible parties (PRPs) during a public comment period (even if the lead agency does not agree with the information for comments) are also included in the administrative record (see section III.D. at page 30).

The following principles should be applied in establishing administrative records:

4

- o The record should be compiled as documents relating to the selection of the response action are generated or received by the lead agency;
- o The record should include documents that form the basis for the decision, whether or not they support the response selection; and a common of a comm
- o The record should be a contemporaneous explanation of the basis for the selection of a response action.

The effort to establish adequate administrative records encompasses a vast array of people including: Administrative Record Coordinators, Remedial Project Managers (RPMs), On-Scene Coordinators (OSCs), enforcement staff, records management staff, Regional Counsel staff, Community Relations Coordinators (CRCs), other federal agencies, states, CERCLA contractors, and the

public.² This guidance will discuss the roles and responsibilities of these people and how they interact with one another.

B. Judicial Review

Section 113(j)(1) of CERCLA provides that judicial review of any issues concerning the adequacy of any response action shall be limited to the administrative record.

Judicial review based on an administrative record provides numerous benefits. Under Section 113(j) of CERCLA and general principles of administrative law, when the trial court reviews the response action selected, the court is limited to reviewing the documents in the administrative record. As a result, facts or arguments related to the response action that challenging parties present for the first time in court will not be considered.

Record review saves time by limiting the scope of trials, thereby saving the lead agency's resources for cleanup rather than litigation. Courts will not allow a party challenging a decision to use discovery, hearings, or additional fact finding to look beyond the lead agency's administrative record, except in very limited circumstances. In particular, courts generally will not permit persons challenging a response decision to depose, examine, or cross-examine EPA, state or other federal agency decisionmakers, staff, or contractors concerning the selection of the response action.

Furthermore, the administrative record may be cited long after officials responsible for the response decisions have moved into different positions or have left the lead or support agency. Judicial review limited to the record saves time involved in locating former employees who may not remember the facts and circumstances underlying decisions made at a much earlier time.

Moreover, in ruling on challenges to the response action decision, the court will apply the highly deferential "arbitrary and capricious" standard of review set forth in Section 113(j)(2) of CERCLA. Under this standard, a court does not substitute its judgment for that of the decisionmaker. The reviewing court does not act as an independent decisionmaker, but rather acts as a reviewing body whose limited task is to check for arbitrary and capricious action. Thus, the court will only overturn the response selection decision if it can be shown on the

² As used hereinafter in this guidance the term "public" includes potentially responsible parties (PRPs).

administrative record, that the decision was arbitrary and capricious or otherwise not in accordance with the law. However, the extent to which EPA benefits from having judicial review limited to the record depends on the quality and completeness of each record.

C. Public cicipation

Ą

'n,

Section 113(k)(2) of CERCLA requires that the public have the opportunity to participate in developing the administrative record for response selection. Section 117 of CERCLA also includes provisions for public participation in the remedial action selection process. Both sections reflect a statutory emphasis on public participation. Participation by interested persons will ensure that the lead agency has considered the concerns of the public, including PRPs, during the response selection process. In addition, for purposes of administrative and judicial review, the record will contain documents that reflect the participation of the public and the lead agency's consideration of the public's concerns.

If the lead agency does not provide an opportunity for involvement of interested parties in the development of the administrative record, persons challenging a response action may argue that judicial review should not be limited to the record. The lead agency must, therefore, make the information considered or relied on in selecting a response action available to the public, provide an appropriate opportunity for public comment on this information, place comments and information received from the public in the record, and reflect in the record the lead agency's consideration of this information.

II. PROCEDURES FOR ESTABLISHING THE ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD

A. Administrative Record Coordinator

Each region should have an Administrative Record Coordinator. The Record Coordinator generally has the duty of ensuring that the administrative record files are compiled and maintained according to Subpart I of the NCP and this guidance.

^{3 42} U.S.C. §9617.

⁴ The "administrative record file" should be distinguished from the "administrative record." The administrative record file refers to the documents as they are being compiled. Until a response action decision has been selected, there is no complete administrative record for that decision. Thus, to avoid creating the impression that the record is complete at any time prior to

The Record Coordinator will not be responsible for deciding which documents are included in a record file. Those decisions should be made by the OSC or RPM, with appropriate consultation of ORC staff. The Record Coordinator's duties ordinarily include:

- o Developing procedures for creating record files;
- o Ensuring that the public is notified that the record files are available for inspection;
- o Ensuring that the records are available at or near the site;
- o Ensuring that the records are available at the regional office or other central location;
- o Coordinating efforts to obtain the necessary documents;
- o Indexing the record files;
- O Updating the record files and indices on a regular basis (e.g., quarterly);
- o Ensuring availability of the record file for copying;
- o Ensuring that sampling and testing data, quality control and quality assurance documentation, and chain of custody forms are available for public inspection, possibly at a location other than that of the record files;
- Coordinating with ORC staff on questions of relevance and confidentiality of documents submitted for the record files;
- o Arranging for production and presentation of the record to court when necessary for judicial review;
- o Maintaining the confidential portion of the record files, if necessary;
- o Maintaining the "Compendium of CERCLA Response Selection Guidance Documents";
- o Coordinating with states and federal agencies on record files compiled by them; and

the final selection decision, the set of documents is referred to as the administrative record file rather than the administrative record.

o Notifying appropriate personnel of the timing for review of state and federal record files.

Appendix D contains a model position description for an Administrative Record Coordinator.

The Record Coordinator must work closely with RPMs, OSCs, enforcement staff, records management staff, Regional Counsel staff, community relations staff, and the Department of Justice (DOJ) (for cases in litigation).

If the way the record was compiled and maintained is questioned in litigation, the Record Coordinator may be called upon to prepare an affidavit or testify about those procedures. Therefore, the Record Coordinator should be familiar with the procedures associated with the record, and be qualified to fulfill the responsibilities outlined above.

B. Multiple Response Actions

In general, every decision document (e.g., Record of Decision (ROD) or Action Memorandum) must be supported by an administrative record. Under CERCLA, cleanups are often broken up into distinct response actions. At a given site this may include several removal actions, and/or remedial actions known as operable units. For every removal action or operable unit, a separate administrative record must be compiled.

Information relevant to more than one response decision, such as a site inspection report or a preliminary assessment report may be placed in the record file for an initial response action and incorporated by reference in the indexes of subsequent record files for that site.

C. Compilation

The administrative record file should be compiled as relevant documents on the response action are generated or received. Thus, all documents which are clearly relevant and non-privileged should be placed in the record file, entered into the index, and made available to the public as soon as possible. For example, the remedial investigation/feasibility study (RI/FS) work plan, summaries of quality assured data, the RI/FS released for public comment, the proposed plan, and any public comments received on the RI/FS and proposed plan should be placed in the record file as soon as they are generated or received.

When there are questions whether particular documents should be included in the record file, such documents can be segregated and reviewed at regular intervals (e.g., quarterly). For example, draft documents or documents subject to claims of privilege should be set aside for review by ORC and other appropriate staff. At critical times, such as prior to the public comment period, the issues regarding these documents should be completely resolved and the documents included in the record file, if appropriate.

The record file should be updated while it is available for public inspection. The additional documents should be placed in the record file and entered in the index. Any updates to the record file should be made to all copies of the record file.

All documents considered or relied on in selecting the response action should be in the record file when a decision document (e.g., a record of decision) is signed. Documents relevant to the response selection but generated or received after the decision document is signed should be placed in a postdecision document file and may be added to the administrative record file in certain circumstances (see section III.N. at page ACCUPATION OF THE PROPERTY OF 40).

D. Index

The production of the part of the production of the part of the pa Each administrative record file must be indexed. The index plays a key role in enabling both lead agency staff and members of the public to help locate and retrieve documents included in the record file. In addition, the index can be used for public information purposes or identifying documents located elsewhere, such as those included in the compendium of guidance documents (see Appendix E). The index also serves as an overview of the history of the response action at the site.

The index also provides the lead agency with a degree of control over documents located at or near the site. The creation of an index will prevent persons from altering the record simply by physically adding or removing documents from the record file. 2100 1 1 ty of 1 1, 11 3

The index should include the following information for each document: 一点,一般的大型,大型的具体,在一直发展的大型。

- 0
- The year of a district of Document: Date :- date on the document;
- Document Title one or two line identification. Identify O the actual document, not a transmittal memo or other less relevant document. Include sufficient information so the document cannot be confused with another (e.g., the title "report" may be insufficient); The state of the s

- o Author Name and affiliation;
- o Recipient Name and affiliation; and
- o Document Location.

The index can be organized either by subject or in chronological order. If documents are customarily grouped together, as with sampling data and chain of custody documents, they may be listed as a group in the index to the administrative record file. Appendix C contains a model index organized by subject. Computer databases have been helpful in generating and updating the index.

The index should be updated when the record file is updated. It is preferable to update the record file when documents are received, or at least quarterly. Such updates should coincide with the periodic updating of the record file and review of material for which there are questions about relevance or privilege (see section II.C. at page 6). The index inould also be updated before any public comment period commences. The index should be labeled "draft index" until all relevant accuments are placed in the record file. When the decision document is signed, the draft index should be updated and labeled "index."

E. Location

E.1. General

43,

Section 113(k)(1) of CERCLA requires that the administrative record be available to the public "at or near the facility at issue." Duplicates of the record file may be kept at any other location. A copy of the record file must be located at the regional office or other central location. Both copies of the record file should be available for public inspection at reasonable times (e.g., 9-4, Monday-Friday). In the case of an emergency removal, unless requested, the record file needs to be available for public inspection only at the central location (see section II.F.3. at page 14).

The record file located at or near the site should be placed in one of the information repositories which may already exist for community relations purposes. These are typically located in a library, town hall, or other publicly accessible place. If there is no existing information repository, or if the repository

⁵ See 40 C.F.R. §300.805.

^{6 40} C.F.R. §§300.805(a)(5) and (b).

does not have sufficient space for the record file, any other publicly accessible place may be chosen to house the record file. When a Superfund site is located at or near an Indian reservation, the centrally located copy of the record file may be located at the Indian tribal headquarters. The Community Relations Coordinator (CRC) should be consulted on the location of the information repository and record file.

The record file should be transmitted to the local repository in coordination with the CRC. The CRC should make the initial contact to establish the local repository and request housing for the record file. The Record Coordinator should make arrangements for delivering the record file to the local repository.

The record file should include an introductory cover letter addressed to the librarian or repository manager (see Appendix F). In addition, a transmittal acknowledgement form should be included to ensure receipt of the record file (see Appendix G). Finally, an administrative record fact sheet should accompany the record to answer questions from the public (see Appendix H). Updates to the record file should be handled in a similar fashion (see section II.C. at page 6).

In addition to the publicly available record file, if feasible, a master copy of the record file should be kept at the regional office or other central location of the lead agency. To preserve the integrity of the master copy of the record file, it should not be accessible to the public. If not feasible to establish a master copy, the lead agency will need to establish an effective security system for the publicly available record file. The master copy of the record file may be maintained in microform to conserve storage space (see section II.J. at page 21).

E.2. Special Documents

Certain documents which are included in the record file do not have to be maintained at or near the site or, in some cases, at the regional office or other central location, because of the nature of the documents and the burden associated with maintaining such documents in multiple locations. These documents, however, must be incorporated in the record file by reference (e.g., in the index but not physically in the record

⁷ If the site is located at a federal facility which requires security clearance, the administrative record file for that site must be located where security clearance is not required. The public must have free access to the record file.

file), and the index must indicate where the documents are publicly accessible. Where a document is listed in the index but not located at or near the site, the lead agency must, upon request, include the document in the record file at or near the site. This applies to verified sampling data, chain of custody forms, and guidance and policy documents. It does not apply to documents in the confidential file.

Unless requested, the following types of documents do not have to be located in multiple locations:

Verified Sampling Data9

Verified sampling data do not have to be located in either administrative record file. The sampling data may be left in its original storage location (e.g., Environmental Services Division (ESD) or contract laboratory). Data summary sheets, however, must be located in the record file. The index must list the data summary sheets, reference the underlying verified sampling data, and indicate where the sampling data can be found.

Chain of Custody Forms 10

£,

As with verified sampling data, chain of custody forms do not have to be located in either administrative record file. The chain of custody forms may be left in the original storage location. The index must reference the chain of custody forms and indicate their location.

43

⁸ 40 C.F.R. §300.805(b).

⁹ 40 C.F.R. §300.805(a)(1). "Verified sampling data" are data that have undergone the quality assurance and quality control process. "Invalidated sampling data" have been incorrectly gathered or analyzed and will not be part of the record file. "Unvalidated sampling data" are data which has not yet undergone the quality assurance and quality control process. Because it is superseded by verified data, the unvalidated data are not generally part of the record files. However, such data may in some cases be relied on in selecting a response action, such as an emergency removal where there is no time for verification. Unvalidated sampling data which are relied on in selecting a response action should be included in the record file.

¹⁰ 40 C.F.R. §300.805(a)(1).

Confidential and Privileged Documents11

When a confidential or privileged document is included in the record file, it should be kept in a confidential portion of the record file. The confidential file should be kept in a locked cabinet at the regional office or other central location. It should not be located at or near the site. The index should identify the title and location of the document, and describe why the lead agency considers it confidential or privileged. Furthermore, the lead agency should summarize or redact the document to make available, to the extent feasible, factual information (especially if such information is not found elsewhere in the record file and is not otherwise available to the public). This summary or redaction should be performed as soon as possible after the determination that a document is privileged or confidential, and inserted in the portion of the record file available to the public and included in the index. See also section III.H. at page 34.

Guidance and Policy Documents 12

Guidance and policy documents that are not site specific are available in a compendium located in the regional office.

("Compendium of CERCLA Response Selection Guidance Documents," Office of Waste Programs Enforcement, May 1989.) This eliminates the need for reproducing copies of frequently used documents for each site record file. The documents in the compendium need not be physically included in the record file, but the guidance and policy documents considered or relied on in selecting the response action must be listed in the record file index along with their location and availability. See also section III.I. at page 37 and Appendix E.

Technical Literature 13

Publicly available technical literature that was not generated for the site at issue (e.g., an engineering textbook), does not have to be located in the regional office or other central location or at or near the site. The document must be clearly referenced in the index. However, technical literature not publicly available must be physically included in the record file at the regional office or other central location and at or near the site. See also section III.J. at page 38.

^{11 40} C.F.R. §300.805(a)(4).

^{12 40} C.F.R. §300.805(a)(2).

¹³ 40 C.F.R. §300.805(a)(3).

F. Public Availability

F.1. General

Section 113(k) of CERCLA specifies that the administrative record "shall be available to the public." In satisfying this provision, the lead agency must comply with all relevant public participation procedures outlined in Sections 113(k) and 117 of CERCLA. The NCP (see Appendices L and M) contains additional requirements on public availability (see also "Community Relations in Superfund: A Handbook," October 1988 - OSWER Directive No. 9230.0-3A; "Community Relations During Enforcement Activities," November 3, 1988 - OSWER Directive No. 9836.0-1A).

The availability of the record file will vary depending upon the nature of the response action. Different procedures are outlined below for remedial and removal response actions.

In all cases, the lead agency should publish a notice of availability of the record file when the record file is first made available for public inspection in the vicinity of the site at issue. The notice should explain the purpose of the record file, its location and availability, and how the public may participate in its development.

The notice should be published in a major local newspaper of general circulation. The newspaper notices should be distributed to persons on the community relations mailing list. These notices should also be sent to all known PRPs if they are not already included on the community relations mailing list. As PRPs are discovered, the lead agency should add their names to the community relations mailing list and mail them all the notices sent to the other PRPs. Publication of the notice should be coordinated with the community relations staff. A copy of the notice of availability and list of recipients should be included in the record file. Appendix I contains a model notice of availability.

This public notice may be combined with other notices for the same site, such as a notice of availability of the community relations information repository, if they occur at the same time. In addition to the required newspaper notice, the public can be informed of the availability of the record file through existing mechanisms (e.g., general and special notice letters, Section 104(e) information requests, and the community relations mailing list). In addition, Headquarters will publish notices in the

 $^{^{14}}$ See 40 C.F.R. §300.815(a) and §§300.820(a)(1) and (b).

Federal Register. They will be published quarterly and will list sites where remedial activity is planned.

F.2. Remedial Actions

The administrative record file for a remedial action must be available for public inspection when the remedial investigation begins. For example, when the remedial investigation/ feasibility study (RI/FS) work plan is approved, the lead agency must place documents relevant to the selection of the remedy generated up to that point in the record file. Documents generally available at that time include the preliminary assessment (PA), the site investigation (SI), the RI work plan, inspection reports, sampling data, and the community relations plan. The lead agency must continue to add documents to the record file periodically after they are generated or received during the RI/FS process.

The record file must be publicly available both at a regional office or other central location and at or near the site (see section II.E. at page 8). In addition, the notice of availability should be sent to persons on the community relations mailing list, including all known PRPs.

With the completion of the RI/FS, the lead agency should undertake the following public participation procedures:

- o Prepare a proposed plan which briefly analyzes the remedial alternatives evaluated in the detailed analysis of the RI/FS and proposes a preferred remedial action alternative;
- O Make the RI/FS report and proposed plan available in the record files both at a regional office or other central location and at or near the site;
- Publish in a major local newspaper of general circulation a notice of availability and brief analysis of the RI/FS report and proposed plan. The notice should include the dates for submission of public comments;
- o Mail the notice or copy of the notice to all PRPs on the community relations mailing list;
- o Provide a formal comment period of not less than 30 calendar days for submission of comments on the proposed plan. Upon

¹⁵ 40 C.F.R. §300.815(a).

¹⁶ 40 C.F.R. §300.805(a).

timely request the lead agency will extend the public comment period by a minimum of 30 additional days. [Note: The lead agency is encouraged to consider and respond to significant comments that were submitted before the public comment period. Considering early comments provides practical benefits both substantively and procedurally. Early comments may provide important information for the selection decision, and early consideration provides the public (and, particularly, PRPs) with additional informal opportunities for participating in the decisionmaking process.];

- o Provide the opportunity for a public meeting(s) in the affected area during the public comment period on the RI/FS and proposed plan;
- o Keep a transcript of the public meeting(s) on the RI/FS and proposed plan held during the comment period and include a copy of the transcript in the record file;
- o Prepare a discussion (to accompany or be part of the decision document) of any significant changes to the proposed plan which occurred after the proposed plan was made available for public comment which are reflected in the ROD;
- o Prepare a response to each of the significant comments submitted during the public comment period to accompany the ROD (see section III.D. at page 30); and
- o Publish in a major local newspaper of general circulation a notice of the availability of the ROD and make the ROD available to the public before beginning any remedial action, as required under Section 117(b) of CERCLA.

Comments received after signing the ROD should be placed in a post-decision document file and may be added to the record file in certain situations (see section III.N. at page 40).

F.3. Removal Actions

Section 113(k)(2)(A) of CERCLA requires that the EPA establish procedures for the appropriate participation of interested persons in the development of the administrative record for the selection of a removal action. "Appropriate" participation depends on the nature of the removal, as outlined below.

¹⁷ 40 C.F.R. §300.430(f)(3)(i)(c).

Time-critical Removal Actions

A time-critical removal action is a removal action for which, based on the site evaluation, the lead agency determines that a period of less than six months exists before on-site removal activities must be initiated. This category includes emergency removal actions which are described in greater detail below.

The administrative record file for these actions must be available for public inspection no later than 60 days after the initiation of on-site removal activity. Where possible, the record file should be made available earlier. The record file must be available both at the regional office or other central location and at or near the site at issue.

If, however, on-site cleanup activity is initiated within hours of the verification of a release or threat of a release and on-site cleanup activities cease within 30 days (emergency actions), the record file need only be available at the regional office or other central location, unless it is requested that a copy of the record file be placed at or near the site. 18

For all time-critical removals, a notice of the availability of the record file must be published in a major local newspaper and a copy of the notice included in the record file. This notice should be published no later than 60 days after initiation of on-sixte removal activity. 19

A public comment period of not less than 30 days should be held in appropriate situations. In general, a public comment period will be considered appropriate if cleanup activity has not been completed at the time the record file is made available to the public and if public comments might have an impact on future action at the site. If a public comment period is considered appropriate, it should begin at the time the record file is made available for public inspection. Note, however, that even if an action is completed before the record file is available, the record file should be made available to the public. The notice for the public comment period may be combined with the notice of availability of the record file if they occur at the same time. The notice should be mailed to all PRPs on the community

¹⁸ 40 C.F.R. §300.805(b).

¹⁹ 40 C.F.R. §300.415(m)(2)(i).

²⁰ 40 C.F.R. §300.415(m)(2)(ii).

relations mailing list. The notice should also be sent to all known PRPs if they are not already on the community relations mailing list.

The lead agency must respond to all significant comments received during the public comment period and place the comments and the responses to them in the record file (see section III.D. at page 30). Whether or not the lead agency holds a public comment period, comments received by the lead agency before the decision document is signed and related to the selection of the removal action must be placed in the record file. For information, including comments, generated or received after the decision document is signed, see section III.N. at page 40.

Non-Time-Critical Removal Actions

4.

1.14

A non-time-critical removal action is a removal action for which, based on the site evaluation, the lead agency determines that a planning period of at least six months exists before on-site removal activities must be initiated.

の かま れい さいいこうがな。

The administrative record file for a non-time-critical removal action must be made available for public inspection when the engineering evaluation/cost analysis (EE/CA) is made available for public comment. 22 The record file must be available at the regional office or other central location and at or near the site. A notice of the availability of the record file must be published in a major local newspaper and a copy of the notice included in the record file. The notice should be published in a major local newspaper of general circulation. addition, Headquarters will publish these notices in the Federal Register. They will be published quarterly and will list sites where non-time critical removal activity is planned. newspaper notice should be distributed to persons on the community relations mailing list and placed in the record file. These notices should also be sent to all known PRPs if they are not already on the community relations mailing list. As PRPs are discovered, the lead agency should add their names to the community relations mailing list and mail them all the notices sent to the other PRPs. Publication of the notice should be coordinated with the community relations staff. A copy of the notice of availability should be included in the record file. Appendix I contains a model notice of availability.

²¹ 40 C.F.R. §300.415(m)(2)(iii).

²² 40 C.F.R. §300.415(m)(4).

A public comment period on the EE/CA of not less than 30 days must be held so that interested persons may submit comments on the response selection for the record file. Upon timely notice, the lead agency will extend the public comment period by a minimum of 15 days. A notice of the public comment period may be combined with the notice of availability of the record file if they occur at the same time. The lead agency must respond to all significant comments received during the public comment period and place the comments and the responses to them in the record file (see section III.D. at page 30).

The lead agency is encouraged to consider and respond to significant comments that were submitted before the public comment period. Considering early comments provides practical benefits both substantively and procedurally. Early comments may provide important information for the selection decision, and early consideration provides the public (and, particularly, PRPs) with additional informal opportunities for participating in the decision making process.

Comments generated or received after the decision document is signed should be kept in a post-decision document file. They may be added to the record file in certain situations (see section III.N. at page 40).

G. Maintaining the Record

Document room procedures should be established to ensure orderly public access to the record files. In establishing public access procedures, the security and integrity of the record files must be maintained at all times.

Each regional office or other central location should have a reading area where visitors are able to review the record files. The record file must be available during reasonable hours (e.g., 9-4, Monday-Friday). The public reading area should include, wherever feasible:

- Administrative record files;
- o Guidance Compendium (see section III.I. at page 37);
- o Access to a copier; and
- o Sign-in book.

^{23 40} C.F.R. §300.415(m)(4)(iii).

^{24 40} C.F.R. §300.415(m)(4)(iv).

Controlled access to the files is accomplished by use of a visitor sign-in book. Sign-in books help minimize instances in which documents are lost or damaged. They also provide documentation of the lead agency's efforts to provide public access to the record files. Pertinent information recorded in the book should include:

- o Date of visit;
- o Name;

3:

- o Affiliation;
- o Address;
- o Phone number;
- o Site documents viewed; and
- o Cost of copied materials (if applicable).

The lead agency may choose not to use sign-in books if the books deter the public from reviewing the record files.

Since documents in the record file should be complete, properly organized and legible, the integrity of the record file must be maintained. If possible, storage and reading areas should be supervised to maintain proper security. Documents should not leave the document room or be left unattended. To the extent feasible, the Administrative Record Coordinator should check the order of the documents after being viewed by the public to be certain all documents have been returned intact. The documents in the record file should be kept secure, either in a locked room or in locked cabinets.

The record file located at or near the site should be handled with similar care. If possible, the record file should be treated as a non-circulating reference; it should not leave the local repository except under supervision. The phone number of a record file contact should be provided to record file users and to the manager of the local repository so that problems can be identified and resolved. This information can be included in an informational fact sheet accompanying the record file (see Appendix H). In addition, the Record Coordinator should plan periodic reviews of the local record files.

Where the site is a fund-lead or PRP-lead, EPA should retain (in addition to the publicly available record file) a master copy of the record file at the regional office or other central location, if feasible. Where a state or other federal agency is the lead agency at a site, EPA should assure that the state or other federal agency maintains (in addition to the publicly available record file) a master copy of the record file. The record files are permanent records that must be retained.

As to the local repository, the statute and regulations are silent concerning the duration of public availability of the record file. The lead agency's primary concern is public participation in development of the administrative record. Following initiation of the response action, public interest in background information other than the Record of Decision or RI/FS may wane. In any event, the statutory provisions for judicial review and deadlines for filing cost recovery actions provide useful references for keeping the record file publicly available. See Sections 113(g) and (h) of CERCLA.

Where there is ongoing (or possible) litigation, the record file in the regional or other central location should be available at least until the litigation is over.

The record file continues to serve as a historical record of the response selection, even after the statute of limitations for cost recovery action has passed. Where there is considerable public interest, the local repository may wish to keep the record file available for public viewing.

H. Confidential File

445.

In certain situations, documents in the record file may be subject to an applicable privilege (see section III.H. at page 34). To the extent feasible, information relevant to the response selection which is contained in a privileged document should be summarized or redacted as to make the document disclosable and then included in the publicly accessible portion of the record file. The privileged document should be included in a confidential portion of the record file.

The Administrative Record Coordinator should maintain a confidential portion of the record file for privileged documents. These documents should be listed in the index to the entire record file and identified as "privileged." The index should identify the title and location of the privileged document, and describe the basis for the asserted privilege.

The confidential portion of the record file should be stored in locked files at the regional office or other central location

See 40 C.F.R. §300.810(d).

and should not be located at or near the site. The confidential portion of the record file should be separate from the publicly available record file to protect against inadvertent disclosure. Each privileged document should be stamped "confidential" at the bottom of each page of the document. Where the material is not a written document (such as a computer disk or cassette tape) the jacket should be stamped "confidential." A complete list of all materials contained in the confidential portion of the record file should be maintained by the Record Coordinator. The Record Coordinator should also maintain a log which will include the time, date, document name, and will identify persons checking out and returning materials to the confidential file.

As soon as a new record file is established, a routine access list for the confidential file should be prepared for each record file. When EPA is the lead agency, this routine access list must be approved by the Waste Management Division Director or the Environmental Services Division Director, and ORC. Once approval is given, persons on the list will be able to access the confidential files through the Record Coordinator. No one should have access to the confidential files other than those identified on the routine access list. For state or other federal agency-lead sites, the Regions should take steps to insure that state or other federal agencies develop routine confidential file access list procedures.

This policy and procedure for privileged materials does not supersede any policy and procedures established under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA), 5 U.S.C. §552, and EPA regulations implementing FOIA at 40 C.F.R. Part 2. Upon receipt of requests for the administrative record file pursuant to FOIA, if the requester is in close proximity to the record file, the lead agency may respond to FOIA requests by telling a requester the location and availability of the record file. Decisions regarding disclosures of materials under FOIA should be coordinated among the various lead agency officials with access to such materials.

I. Copying

Section 117(d) of CERCLA requires that each document developed, received, published, or made available to the public under Section 117 be made available for public inspection and copying at or near the site. Under Section 113(k)(2)(B) of CERCLA, these documents must also be included in the administrative record file. Under these provisions of CERCLA, the lead agency must ensure that documents in the record file are available for copying, but does not bear responsibility for copying the documents themselves. Therefore, it is preferable

that the record file should be located in a facility which contains a copying machine (e.g., a public library).

When the administrative record file is available at a facility at or near the site and copying facilities are available there, the lead agency may encourage the requester to make use of the copying facilities at that location. If copying of the record file located at or near the site is difficult for a requesting party, the lead agency may arrange for copying on behalf of a requester at the regional or other central location. The lead agency may ask that requesters arrange for copying by contractors or commercial copy centers who then bill the requester directly.

The lead agency should follow the FOIA regulations at 40 C.F.R. Part 2, in determining the appropriate charge for copying. Copying fees should be waived for other federal agencies, EPA contractors or grantees, and members of Congress. The EPA currently charges \$.20 a page for paper copies as provided in 40 C.F.R. Part 2. Reproduction of photographs, microfilms or magnetic tapes, and computer printouts should be charged at the actual cost to the lead agency.

J. Micrographics

The lead agency may make the administrative record file available to the public in microform. Use of micrographics can significantly reduce the space required to store administrative record files. In addition, micrographics can simplify the tasks of reproducing copies of the record file and transmission of the record files to the local repositories. Any use of micrographics should be conducted in an orderly manner consistent with records management procedures. If using micrographics to maintain the record files, the lead agency must provide a micrographic reader at the regional office or other central location to ensure public access to the record file. If a record file is located at or near the site and micrographics are used, the lead agency must ensure that a micrographic reader at that location is available.

Microform copies of original documents are admissable in court if created in an organized fashion. The Business Records as Evidence Act (28 U.S.C. §1732) specifies that copies of records, which are made "in the regular course of business" and copied by any process which accurately reproduces the original, are "as admissible in evidence as the original itself." See also Federal Rules of Evidence 1003. Since the NCP provides for use of microform, microform copies of administrative record documents

²⁶ See 40 C.F.R. §300.805(c).

that are produced in the regular course of business are likely to be admissible in court.

The Office of Information Resources Management (OIRM) has granted approval for the use of micrographics in establishing administrative records (see Appendix J). Any use of micrographics should still comply with the remaining provisions of Chapter 6 of the EPA Records Management Manual (7/13/84).

The same will be seen to be a first of the same of the Certification K.

A certification as to the completeness of the administrative record must be performed when the record is filed in court. Appendix K contains a model court certification.

The growing was the state of th

THE RESERVE OF THE LOCK OF THE PARTY OF THE When EPA is the lead agency such certification should be signed by the Regional Administrator's designee, after ... consultation with ORC. MAny certification of the record should be made by program staff and not legal staff. The region may also choose to have the Administrative Record Coordinator certify that the record was compiled and maintained in accordance with applicable agency regulations and guidance. Such certification would attest that the record was compiled in accordance with current agency procedures and would not address the completeness of the record file.

If a state or other federal agency is gthe lead agency that agency/must/certify/that/theoregord/was/compiled/and/maintained in accordance with applicable EPA regulations and quidance. After the state or federal agency provides this certification, the Regional Administrator's designee should certify as to the completeness of the record, as provided in Appendix K. Sign

A STATE OF THE WAY SHARE IN

III. CONTENTS OF THE ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD

Remedial Actions of the second A.

24

The administrative record for selection of a remedial action should consist of: salarmy water I would be the training of the appearance

documents which were considered or relied on to select the 0 remedial action; gandESNIF W.W.W. St. FOR succeeding on

the Court at the second of the second

documents which demonstrate the public's opportunity to 0 participate in and comment on the selection of the remedial action. State of the state of the state of

See 40 C.F.R. §§300.810 and 300.815.

Below is a list of documents that are usually generated when a remedial response action is selected. These documents should be included in the administrative record file if they are generated and considered or relied on in selecting the remedial response action. Documents that demonstrate the public's opportunity to participate in and comment on selecting the remedial response action should also be included in the record file. Documents not listed below, but meeting the above criteria, should be included.

Factual Information/Data

- o Preliminary Assessment (PA) report;
- o Site Investigation (SI) report;
- o Remedial Investigation/Feasibility Study (RI/FS) work plan;
- o Amendments to the final work plan;
- o Sampling and Analysis Plan (SAP): consisting of a quality assurance project plan (QAPP) and a field sampling plan;
- o Sampling data: verified data during the RI/FS, or any data collected for previous actions such as RCRA or removal actions which are considered or relied on in selecting the remedial action. Unvalidated data should be included only if relied on in the absence of validated data (see note 9 at page 10);
- o Chain of custody forms;
- o Inspection reports;

å.

- o Data summary sheets;
- o Technical studies performed for the site (e.g., a groundwater study);
- o Risk evaluation/endangerment assessment and underlying documentation (see section III.C. at page 29);
- o Fact sheet or summary information regarding remedial action alternatives generated if special notice letters are issued to PRPs at an early stage of the RI/FS (see "Interim Guidance on Notice Letters, Negotiations, and Information Exchange," October 19, 1987 OSWER Directive No. 9834.1);
- o RI/FS (as available for public comment and as final, if different); and

o Data submitted by the public, including PRPs.

Policy and Guidance

- o Memoranda on site-specific or issue-specific policy decisions. Examples include memoranda on off-site disposal availability, special coordination needs (e.g., dioxin), applicable or relevant and appropriate requirements (ARARS) (to the extent not in the RI/FS), cost effectiveness and utilization of permanent solutions and alternative treatment technologies;
- o Guidance documents (see section III.I. at page 37); and
- o Technical literature (see section III.J. at page 38).

Public Participation (Include the documents that show the public was notified of site activity and had an opportunity to participate in and comment on the selection of response action)

- o Community relations plan;
- o Newspaper articles showing general community awareness;
- o Proposed plan;
- o Documents sent to persons on the community relations mailing list and associated date when such document was sent;
- o Public notices: any public notices concerning response action selection such as notices of availability of information, notices of meetings and notices of opportunities to comment;
- o The community relations mailing list (including all known PRPs); 28
- o Documentation of informal public meetings: information generated or received during meetings with the public and

Individual names and addresses of members of the general public which are on the community relations mailing list should not be included in the public record file. Disclosure of such information may result in a Privacy Act violation (see also section III.H. at page 34) or inhibit the general public from requesting information about the site. The lead agency should then place individual names and addresses in the confidential portion of the record file.

memoranda or notes summarizing significant information submitted during such meetings;

- o Public comments: complete text of all written comments submitted (see also section III.D. at page 30);
- o Transcripts of formal public meetings: including meetings held during the public comment period on the RI/FS, proposed plan, and any waiver of ARARs under Section 121(d)(4) of CERCLA;
- o Responses to significant comments: responses to significant comments received from the public concerning the selection of a remedial action; and
- o Responses to comments from the state and other federal agencies.

Enforcement Documents (Include if the document contains information that was considered or relied on in selecting the response selection or shows that the public had an opportunity to participate in and comment on the selection of response action. Do not include enforcement documents solely pertaining to liability)

- o Administrative orders;
- o Consent decrees;
- o Affidavits containing relevant factual information not contained elsewhere in the record file;
- o Notice letters to PRPs;
- o Responses to notice letters;
- o Section 104(e) information request letters and Section 122(e) subpoenas; and
- o Responses to Section 104(e) information request letters and Section 122(e) subpoenas.

Other Information

- o Index (see section II.D. at page 7);
- o Documentation of state involvement: documentation of the request and response on ARARS, Section 121(f)(1)(G) notices and responses, a statement of the state's position on the proposed plan (concurrence, nonconcurrence, or no comment at

Commence of the second

the time of publication), opportunity to concur in the selected remedy and be a party to a settlement (see section IV.A. at page 42);

- o health assessments, health studies, and public health advisories issued by the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) (see section IV.C. at page 45); and
- o Natural Resource Trustee notices and responses, findings of fact, final reports and natural resource damage assessments (see section IV.D. at page 45)

Decision Documents

- o Record of decision (ROD): remedial action decision document (including responsiveness summary);
- o Explanations of significant differences (under Section 117(c)) and underlying information; and
- o Amended ROD and underlying information.

The administrative record serves as an overview of the history of the site and should be understandable to the reader. Appendix B provides a model file structure for organizing the record file. Appendix C contains a model index.

B. Removal Actions

\$;

The administrative record for selection of a removal action should consist of:

- o documents which were considered or relied on to select the removal action; and
- o documents which demonstrate the public's opportunity to participate in and comment on the selection of the removal action, when appropriate. 29

Below is a list of documents that are usually generated when a removal response action is selected. These documents should be included in the administrative record file if they are generated and considered or relied on when selecting the removal action. Documents that demonstrate the public's opportunity to participate in and comment on the removal response action should also be included in the record file. Documents not listed below, but meeting the above criteria, should be included.

²⁹ See 40 C.F.R. §§300.810 and 300.820.

Factual Information/Data

- o Preliminary assessment (PA) report;
- o Site evaluation (SI) report;
- o EE/CA (for a non-time-critical removal action);

THE REPORT OF THE PARTY.

- o Sampling plan;
- o Sampling data: verified data obtained for the removal action, or any data collected for previous actions such as RCRA or other response actions which are considered or relied on in selecting the removal action. Unvalidated data should be included only if relied on in the absence of validated data (see note 9 at page 10);

THE TRULANCE SECONDS TO SE

- Chain of custody forms; the above a second of the secon
- o Inspection reports;
- o Technical studies performed for the site (e.g.) a ground water study);
- o Risk evaluation/endangerment assessment and underlying documentation; and a manager and a second a second and a second a
- o and Data submitted by the public manager of the submit of the public manager of the submit ted by the public manager of the submit ted by the submit of th

Policy and Guidance

- Memoranda on site-specific or issue-specific policy decisions. Examples include memoranda on off-site disposal availability, compliance with other environmental statutes, special coordination needs (e.g., dioxin);
- o Guidance documents (see section III.I. at page 37); and
- o Technical literature (see section III.J. at page 38).

Public Participation (Include the documents that show the public was notified of site activity and had an opportunity to participate in the response selection.)

- o Community relations:plan;
- o Newspaper articles showing general community awareness; *
- o Documents sent to persons on the community relations mailing list and associated date when such documents was sent;

- o Public notices: any public notices concerning response action selection such as notices of availability of information, notices of meetings, and notices of opportunities to comment;
- o The community relations mailing list (including all known PRPs); 30
- o Documentation of public meetings: information generated or submitted during meetings with the public (including PRPs) and memoranda or notes summarizing significant information submitted during such meetings;
- o Public comments: complete text of all written comments submitted (see section III.D. at page 30);
- Responses to significant comments: responses to significant comments received from the public concerning the selection of a removal action; and
- o Responses to comments from states and other federal agencies.

Enforcement Documents (Include if the document contains information that was considered or relied on in selecting the response selection or shows that the public had an opportunity to participate in and comment on the selection of response action. Do not include enforcement documents solely pertaining to liability)

- o Administrative orders;
- o Consent decrees;
- o Affidavits containing relevant factual information not contained elsewhere in the record file;
- o Notice letters to PRPs;

Jindividual names and addresses of members of the general public which are on the community relations mailing list should not be included in the public record file. Disclosure of such information may result in a Privacy Act violation (see also section III.H. at page 34) or inhibit the general public from requesting information about the site. The lead agency should then place individual names and addresses in the confidential portion of the record file.

- o Responses to notice letters;
- o Section 104(e) information request letters and Section 122(e) subpoenas; and
- o Responses to Section 104(e) information request letters and Section 122(e) subpoenas.

Other Information

- o Index (see section II.D. at page 7);
- o Documentation of state involvement (see section IV.A. at page 42);
- o ATSDR health assessments, health studies, and public health advisories (see section IV.C. at page 45); and
- Natural Resource Trustee notices and responses, findings of fact, final reports and natural resource damage assessments (see IV.D. at page 45).

Decision Documents

- o EE/CA Approval Memorandum;
- o Action Memorandum;
- o Amended Action Memorandum; and
- O Other documents which embody the decision for selection of a removal action.

The administrative record serves as an overview of the history of the site and should be understandable to the reader. Appendix B provides a model file structure for organizing the record file. Appendix C contains a model index.

C. Imminent and Substantial Endangerment

Under Section 106 of CERCLA, the EPA may find the existence of an imminent and substantial endangerment to the public health or welfare or the environment because of an actual or threatened release of a hazardous substance.

Determining the existence of an imminent and substantial endangerment is an important component in selecting the response action. Therefore, all documents considered or relied on in making that determination, including any risk assessment, and its supporting documentation, must be included in the administrative

record file.³¹ If there is proper documentation of the determination of an imminent and substantial endangerment in the record file, judicial review of that determination in an action under Section 106 of CERCLA should be limited to the administrative record.

D. Public Comments

į's

The administrative record file should document the public's opportunity to be involved in selecting a response action. This can be accomplished by including in the record file all documents related to the opportunity to participate (e.g., notices and fact sheets), and relevant written comments and information submitted by the public (e.g., reports and data).

Public requests for information (e.g., Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) requests for copies of reports), need not be included in the record file.

The lead agency should request that substantive oral comments (either in person or over the phone) be put in writing by the commenter and submitted to the record file. The commenter should be advised that the obligation to reduce the comment to writing rests with the commenter. The lead agency, however, may reduce it to writing where the lead agency will want to rely on the comment.

The lead agency may respond to comments received prior to a public comment period in various ways, depending on the nature and relevance of a particular comment. The lead agency's consideration of such a comment may be in the form of a written response, or reflected by documented actions taken after receiving the comment, or even by changes in subsequent versions of documents. If the lead agency prepares a written response to a comment, the comment and response should be included in the record file.

The lead agency may notify commenters that comments submitted prior to a formal public comment period must be resubmitted or specifically identified during the public comment period in order to receive formal response by the lead agency. Alternatively, the lead agency may notify a commenter that the lead agency will respond to the comment in a responsiveness summary prepared at a later date. The lead agency, however, has

³¹ See "Guidance on Preparing Superfund Decision Documents: The Proposed Plan, The Record of Decision, Explanation of Significant Differences, ROD Amendment," OSWER Directive No. 9355.3-02, June 1989.

no duty to respond to any comments received before the formal public comment period, or to respond to comments during the public comment period until the close of the public comment period.

The lead agency, however, is encouraged to consider, respond to and include in the record file significant comments that were submitted before the public comment period. Considering early comments provides practical benefits both substantively and procedurally. Early comments may provide important information for the selection decision, and early consideration provides the public (and, particularly, PRP's) with additional informal opportunities for participating in the decision making process.³²

All comments received by the lead agency during the formal public comment period are to be included in the record file in their original form, or if not feasible, an explanation should be placed in the record file explaining why such comments were not included. Comments received during the formal public comment period must be addressed in the responsiveness summary (included with the ROD in remedial response actions). The responses may be combined by subject or other category in the record file.

Comments which are received after the formal comment period closes and before the decision document is signed should be included in the record file but labeled "late comment." Such comments should be handled as post-decision information (see section III.N. at page 40).

Comments received after the decision document is signed should be placed in a post-decision document file. They may be added to the record file in limited circumstances (see section III.N. at page 40).

E. Enforcement Actions

The same procedures should be used for establishing an administrative record whether or not a response action is selected in the context of an enforcement action. The following additional information, however, may assist the lead agency where there is enforcement activity.

E.1. Negotiation Documents

During negotiations with the lead agency, a potentially responsible party (PRP) may produce documents and claim that they

³² See 40 C.F.R. §§300.815(b), 300.825(a)(2) and (b)(2).

constitute confidential business information (CBI) or offers of settlement subject to Rule 408 of the Federal Rules of Evidence.

Generally, those documents are not part of the administrative record for response selection unless they are submitted by PRPs for consideration in selecting a response action and are considered or relied on in selecting the response action. A privileged document which was considered or relied on in selecting the response action should be placed in the confidential portion of the record file. Such a document should be summarized and the summary included in the publicly accessible portion of the record file (see section II.H. at page 19). If the information cannot be summarized in a disclosable manner, the information should be placed in the confidential portion of the record file only and listed in the index to the file.

E.2. PRP-Lead RI/FS

1

3

Where a PRP is conducting the RI/FS, the PRP must submit all technical information on selection of the remedial action generated during the RI/FS to the lead agency. Technical information includes work plans, sampling data, reports, and memoranda. The lead agency, and not the PRP, will establish and maintain the administrative record file (see "Interim Guidance on Potentially Responsible Party Participation in Remedial Investigations and Feasibility Studies," May 16, 1988, OSWER Directive No. 9835.1a and "Model Administrative Order on Consent for Remedial Investigation and Feasibility Study," January 30, 1990, OSWER Directive No. 9835.10.)

PRPs may be delegated responsibility for some record file maintenance activities, such as housing the files at or near the site. PRPs cannot, however, be responsible for decisions on what documents comprise the record file, because of, among other things, the potential for a conflict of interest.

E.3. Administrative Orders and Consent Decrees

Final administrative orders and consent decrees issued prior to selection of the response action (e.g., ordering a PRP to conduct the RI/FS), should be included in the administrative record file. Administrative orders or consent decrees issued after the signing of the ROD or the action memorandum should not be included in the record file, unless the consent decree or administrative order meets the criteria for the inclusion of post-decision documents in the record file (see section III.N. at page 40). Drafts of administrative orders and consent decrees should not be included in the record file, unless the drafts contain factual information that was considered or relied on and is not found elsewhere in the record file.

The issues relating to administrative records for administrative orders and de minimis settlements are not addressed by this guidance.

F. Excluded Documents

Certain documents should not be included in the administrative record file because they are irrelevant to the selection of the response action. Documents should be excluded from the record file if they were not considered or relied on in selecting the response action.

Material beyond the scope of the record file should be kept in separate files maintained at the regional office or other central location. These files need not be made publicly available, although many of the documents in the files may be available to the public if requested under FOIA.

Examples of documents that are irrelevant to the decision on selecting a response action may include Hazard Ranking System (HRS) scoring packages, contractor work assignments, cost documentation (as opposed to cost effectiveness information), and National Priorities List (NPL) deletion information. If, however, these documents contain information that is considered or relied on in the response action selection and is not contained elsewhere in the record file, then the documents should be included in the record file.

Information regarding PRP Mability is generally not included in the record file for selection of the response action except to the extent such information (typically substance specific) is considered or relied on in selecting the response action. Documents relating to PRP liability, however, should be compiled and maintained in the regional office or other central location so that they are available at the time of notice to PRPs or referral of any litigation.

G. Draft Documents and Internal Memoranda

July commission was a among the

In general, only final documents should be included in the administrative record file. The record file should not include preliminary documents such as drafts and internal memoranda. Such documents are excluded from the record file because drafts and internal memoranda are often revised or superseded by subsequent drafts and memoranda prior to the selection of the response action. The preliminary documents are, therefore, not considered or relied on in making the response action decision.

Drafts (or portions of them) and internal memoranda should be included, however, in three instances: First, if a draft

document or internal memorandum is the basis for a response decision the draft document or internal memorandum should be placed in the record file. This may occur if the draft contains factual information which was relied on but is not included in a final document, a final document does not exist, or a final document did not exist when the response decision was made.

Second, if a draft document or internal memorandum is circulated by the lead agency to other persons (e.g., the support agency, PRPs or the general public) who then submit comments which the decisionmaker considers or relies on when making a response action decision, relevant portions of the draft document or the memorandum and comments on that document should be included in the record file.

Third, if a draft document or internal memorandum explains or conveys decisions on the procedures for selecting the remedy or the substantive aspects of a proposed or selected remedy (e.g., the scope of a site investigation or the identification of potential ARARs), the document should be placed in the record file, even though the document was signed by a person other than the Regional Administrator and generated long before the decision document was signed.

Examples of internal memoranda and staff notes which should not be included in the record file are documents that express tentative opinions or internal documents that evaluate alternative viewpoints. Recommendations of staff to other staff or management should also not be included in the record file, except for those staff recommendations which ultimately embody a final decision relevant to response selection. Drafts and internal memoranda may also be subject to claims of privilege (see section III.H., below).

H. Privileged Documents

1 6

Some documents in the administrative record file may be protected from public disclosure on the basis of an applicable privilege. Any documents which are considered or relied on in a response action selection, but withheld from the public portion of the record file based on privilege, must be placed in a confidential portion of the record file (see section II.H. at page 19).

If a document is excluded from the public portion of the record file based on privilege, the relevant information should, to the extent feasible, be extracted and included in the public

⁵³ See 40 C.F.R. §300.810(c).

record file. This can often be accomplished by deleting or redacting the privileged information from the document.

The privileges discussed below may be asserted with respect to documents that are considered or relied on in the selection of a response action. The head of the office responsible for developing the document in question should assert the privilege. In all cases, the official asserting a privilege should consult with ORC.

Public disclosure of a privileged document may result in waiver of the privilege, although the nature and extent of the waiver will depend on the privilege asserted and the circumstances of the disclosure. If the privilege is waived and the document becomes a public document, it must be disclosed to any requester. In light of the potential for waiver, it is important that personnel not release potentially privileged documents to any party without consulting with ORC.

Deliberative Process

Ä

The deliberative process privilege applies to predecisional, deliberative communications that express opinions, advice, and recommendations of staff to other staff or management. The privilege functions to encourage the honest and free expression of opinion, suggestions and ideas among those formulating policy for government agencies (see "Guidance for Assertion of Deliberative Process Privilege," 10/3/84).

In general, if a document contains factual information forming the basis for the selection of the response action, the factual portion should be included in the record file.

Use of the deliberative process privilege should be balanced with the statutory mandate of including the public in the response action selection process. The privilege should be asserted if disclosure of the document will have an inhibiting effect on frank and open discussion among government staff and decisionmakers. Documents should not be withheld solely because they would reveal flaws in the case or information embarrassing to the government. Specific procedures exist for assertion of the deliberative process privilege, which include consulting with ORC.

Confidential Business Information (CBI)

The EPA must withhold from the public record trade secrets and commercial and financial information that is subject to protection under 40 C.F.R. Part 2. However, Section 104(e)(7) of CERCLA greatly restricts the assertions of confidentiality claims

なけられな性様 トロップをしなしますから

The Arthur State of the State of

by PRPs at CERCLA sites. The decisionmaker should attempt to avoid using CBI in making response action decisions and can do so in most cases by using other information instead. 34 Where the decisionmaker must use CBI in making its decision, 40 C.F.R. Part 2 and Section 104(e)(7) of CERCLA will apply and such information should be placed in the confidential portion of the administrative record file.

Attorney Work Product

This exclusion applies to documents prepared in anticipation of possible litigation. The work product privilege covers all documents prepared by an attorney or under an attorney's supervision, including reports prepared by a consultant or program employee. Litigation need not have commenced but it must be reasonably contemplated. These documents generally relate to enforcement or defensibility of a decision and are not considered or relied on in selecting a response action. These documents should not, therefore, be in the administrative record file.

Attorney-Client Communication

The attorney-client privilege applies to confidential communications made in connection with securing or rendering legal advice. The privilege is limited to communications where there was an intention to keep the information confidential.

Personal Privacy (1986)

ាន សាស្ត្រីទៅជាជា "ដែលសាស្ត្រាស់ស្ត្រាស់ 🛒 📡

This exemption covers information about individuals in personnel, medical, and similar files, the disclosure of which would constitute a clearly unwarranted invasion of personal privacy. The records must pertain to an individual, and not a business, to be excluded from the public portion of the administrative record file under this exemption. Often, information subject to the protection under the personal privacy privilege can be redacted from the document and the redacted version can be placed in the public portion of the record file. State Secrets and substitution of the second of the second

The lead agency is authorized to exclude from public scrutiny information which, if released, would harm national security or interfere with the government's ability to conduct foreign relations. This privilege could be particularly important where the PRP is a federal agency or a contractor for a federal agency. In the case of a federal facility cleanup, an

See 40 C.F.R. §300.810(d).

Inter-Agency Agreement should spell out procedures for asserting this privilege.

Confidential Informant

Statements obtained from witnesses who have been granted confidentiality may be privileged.

Information Exempted by Other Statutes

Information specifically exempted from disclosure by a federal statute need not be part of the public record. The statute in question must leave no discretion as to the requirement that matters be withheld from the public, or it must establish particular criteria for withholding or refer to particular types of matters to be withheld.

Mary Pour

I. Guidance Documents

Guidance documents, or portions of guidance documents, that are considered or relied on in selecting a response action should be included in the administrative record file for that response action. Any guidance documents generated to address issues that specifically arise at the site for which the record file is being compiled should be physically included in the record file. Certain guidance documents, however, do not have to be kept in the record file. Guidance documents not generated for the particular site for which the record is being compiled may be kept in a compendium of guidance documents maintained at the regional office or other central location.

Each Region should maintain a compendium of guidance documents which are frequently used in selecting response actions. As with an administrative record file, the compendium of guidance documents must be available to the public, but only at the regional office or other central location. The record file located at or near the site should contain an index to the compendium of guidance documents. The Administrative Record Coordinator should maintain and update the compendium of guidance documents. If a guidance document maintained in the compendium is considered or relied on when making a response action decision, the index to the record file must list the document and indicate its location and availability. See also Appendix E.

If a guidance document is listed in a bibliography to a document included in the record file (e.g., listed in the bibliography to the RI/FS), it need not be listed again in the

³⁵ See 40 C.F.R. §300.805(a)(2).

index to the record file. In this case, however, the index must state that documents listed as bibliographic sources might not be listed separately in the index.

If a guidance document which is not included in the guidance compendium is considered or relied on in selecting the response action, the document should be physically included in the record file.

J. Technical Literature

iC -

Technical literature generated for the site at issue should be physically included in the administrative record file for that site, whether or not it is publicly available.

Similarly, technical literature not specifically generated for the site which is not publicly available should also be included in the site-specific record file. Such documents include technical journals and unpublished documents that are not available through the Library of Congress or not circulated to technical libraries.

Publicly available technical literature not generated for the site, however, need not be located at or near the site or at the regional office or other central location if the documents are referenced in the index to the record file. These documents do not have to be physically included in the record file, unless requested, because they are already available to the public. Copying such documents creates a significant burden to the lead agency and copyright laws may pose additional barriers to such copying. Examples of publicly available technical literature include engineering manuals, groundwater monitoring or hydrogeology textbooks, ATSDR toxicological profiles, and articles from technical journals.

If technical literature is listed in a bibliography to a document included in the record file (e.g., listed in the bibliography to the RI/FS), it need not be listed again in the index to the record file. In this case, however, the index must state that documents listed as bibliographic sources might not be listed separately in the index.

Computer models and technical databases need not be physically included in the record file but should be referenced in the index to the record file and made available upon request. Printouts or other documents produced from the models and databases should be physically included in the record file if

³⁶ See 40 C.F.R. §300.805(b)(3).

such documents contain information which was considered or relied on in selecting the response action.

K. Legal Sources

Copies of statutes and regulations cited in documents included in the record file need not be included in the record file if they are readily available to the public. For example, the NCP and other regulations are easily accessible since they are published in the Federal Register and the Code of Federal Regulations (C.F.R.).

Copies of the actual standards (statutes or regulations) comprising federal and state ARARs should be physically included in the record file if they are not easily accessible. Also, other federal and state criteria, advisories, and guidance documents pertinent to the site (e.g., what the EPA refers to as "TBCs," or standards "to be considered"), may not be easily accessible. If such documents are cited in an RI/FS, appendix to the RI/FS, EE/CA, or ROD, those advisories which are not readily available should be included in the record file.

L. NPL Rulemaking Docket Information

Generally, information included in the National Priorities List (NPL) rulemaking docket, such as the Hazard Ranking System (HRS) scoring package and comments received on the listing, need not be included in the record file for selection of a response action. The NPL docket contains information relevant to the decision to list a site, which may be irrelevant to the decision on response action selection.

Documents in the NPL docket which contain sampling data or other factual information which was considered or relied on in selecting a response action should be included in the record file if the information is not available already in the record file. Such information may include early sampling data taken by parties other than the lead agency or its contractors (e.g., a State).

M. RCRA Documents

If am action is taken under CERCLA at a site with a history of Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) activity, much of the information relating to those RCRA activities may be considered or relied on in making the CERCLA response action selection. Any relevant RCRA information, particularly information on waste management and RCRA corrective action at the site, should be included in the administrative record file (e.g., RCRA permit applications, inspection reports, RCRA Facility Assessment (RFA), RCRA Facility Investigation (RFI), Corrective

Measures Studies (CMS), or responses to RCRA information requests).

Not all pre-existing RCRA information will be considered or relied on in selecting a CERCLA response action, but information on types of wastes, quantity of wastes, and observations of potential threats gathered during RCRA investigations generally will be considered and thus should be included in the record file.

N. Post-Decision Information

In all cases, documents generated or received after signing the decision document should be kept in a post-decision document file. This file is not part of the administrative record file and should be maintained only at the regional office or other central location.

In general, post-decision documents should not be added to the administrative record file. Since the record file contains the information which was considered or relied on in selecting the response action, documents generated or received after selecting the response action are not relevant to that response decision and should not be included in the record file. Such documents may, however, be relevant to later response selection decisions and, if so, should be included in the record file pursuant to Section 300.825 of the NCP.

Documents kept in the post-decision document file may be added to the record file in the situations described below:

- o Where a decision document does not address or reserves a portion of the decision to be made at a later date. For example, a decision document that does not resolve the type of treatment technology. In such cases, the lead agency should continue to add documents to the record file which form the basis for the unaddressed or reserved portion of the decision;
- o Where there is a significant change in the selected response action. Changes that result in a significant difference to basic feature of the selected remedial action (e.g., timing, ARARs), with respect to scope, performance, or cost

³⁷ 40 C.F.R. §300.825(a)(1).

^{38 40} C.F.R. §300.825(a)(2). See 40 C.F.R. §300.435(c)(2)(i).

may be addressed in an explanation of significant differences. Section 117(c) of CERCLA states:

[a]fter adoption of a final remedial action plan - (1) if any remedial action is taken, (2) if any enforcement action under section 106 is taken, or (3) if any settlement or consent decree under section 106 or section 122 is entered into, and if such action, settlement, or decree differs in any significant respects from the final plan, the President or the State shall publish an explanation of the significant differences and the reasons such changes were made.

The record file should include the explanation of significant differences, underlying documentation for the response action changes, any significant comments from the public, and the lead agency responses to any significant comments. A formal public comment period is not required for an explanation of significant differences;

o Where the changes are so significant that they fundamentally alter the very nature or basis of the overall response action. Such changes will require an amended decision document. The Region will decide whether a change to a response action is considered a significant or a fundamental change for purposes of addressing the change (see Chapter 8 of "Interim Final Guidance on Preparing Superfund Decision Doguments: The Proposed Plan and Record of Decision," June 1989, OSWER Directive No. 9355.3-02).

When the decision document is amended, the amended decision document, the underlying documentation, any significant comments from the public, and the lead agency's responses to any significant comments, should be included in the record file. ROD amendments will require a formal public comment period;

Where comments containing significant information are submitted by interested persons after the close of the public comment period. The lead agency must consider such comments only to the extent that the comments contain significant information not contained elsewhere in the record file which could not have been submitted during the public comment period and which substantially support the

³⁹ 40 C.F.R. §300.825(a)(2).

⁴⁰ C.F.R. §300.435(c)(2)(ii).

need to significantly alter the response action. 41
Documents meeting this test should be included in the record file, along with the lead agency's responses to the significant comments, whether or not such information results in a change to the selected decision. In this case, the comments and the lead agency responses to such comments, including any supporting documents, should be included in the record file; and

- Where the lead agency holds public comment periods after the selection of the response action. The lead agency may hold additional public comment periods or extend the time for submission of public comment on any issue concerning response selection. Such comment should be limited to the issues for which the lead agency requested additional comment. All comments responsive to the request submitted during such comment periods along with any public notices of the comment periods transcripts of public meetings, and lead agency responses to the comments, should be placed in the record file.
- A. poStates of approximate manage due . notice

24

A.1. State Involvement in Federal-Lead Sites

The administrative record for a federal-lead site must reflect the state's opportunity to be involved in selecting the response action. The record for a remedial action should include documents that reflect at least the following state participation or the opportunity for state participation:

- Letter to state requesting identification of ARARs and the final response from state identifying ARARs (and certification from the state);
- O Comments, or the opportunity to comment, on a proposed finding or decision to select a response action not attaining a level organization control at least equivalent to a state ARAR; can add the land to a state are all and a second attaining a level of the land to a state are all and a second are all a second are a second and a second are a seco

The first of the second of the second of the second

^{41 40} C.F.R. §300.825(c).

⁴² 40 C.F.R. §300.825(b).

⁴³ See also Section 121(f) of CERCLA

- O Comments, or the opportunity to comment, on the final draft RI/FS, the proposed plan and EPA responses to the comments;
- o Significant post-decision comments by the state and EPA responses to the comments (place in the post-decision document file for possible inclusion in the record file see section III.N. at page 40).

The administrative record for a removal action should reflect any state participation, especially any state comments and EPA responses to the comments.

The record file should only include final state comments, unless the comments explain or convey decisions on substantive aspects of a proposed or selected remedy (e.g., the scope of a proposed action or the identification of potential ARARS). Any preliminary deliberations between the state and EPA relevant to the response selection need not be part of the record file if superseded by documentation of the state's final position.

The governing body of an Indian tribe should be afforded the same treatment as a state in accordance with Section 126 of CERCLA.

A.2. Federal Involvement in State-Lead Sites

Where a state has been officially designated the lead agency for a CERCLA site, the state must compile and maintain the administrative record for that site in accordance with Section 113(k) of CERCLA and Section 300.800 of the NCP. Since EPA has ultimate responsibility for both the selection of a response action (e.g., EPA signs the ROD) and the record on which that response action is based, EPA must participate in compiling and maintaining the record. In such cases, EPA must assure that the record file forms a complete basis for the selection of the response action.

The state as lead agency must maintain the record file at a state office (e.g., the state's central environmental agency office) and at or near the site. At a minimum, the state as lead agency also must transmit a copy of the index, the RI/FS work plan, the RI/FS released for public comment, the proposed plan, and any public comments received on the RI/FS and the proposed plan to the appropriate EPA Regional office. These documents should be transmitted to EPA as they are generated or received. Transmittal of the index will not suffice. In addition, other documents may be requested by EPA on a case-by-case basis.

⁴⁴ See 40 C.F.R. §300.800(c).

The Superfund Memorandum of Agreement (SMOA), or Cooperative Agreement (CA), must address the administrative record requirements. The following language should be included in the SMOA or CA where the state has been officially designated the lead agency for a CERCLA site:

The state must compile and maintain the administrative record upon which the selection of the [remedial, removal] action is based. The compilation and maintenance of the record must follow 40 C.F.R. Part 300, Subpart I and EPA guidance on the administrative The administrative record must be located at record. the state [environmental agency] office, and at or near the site. In addition, the state must submit copies of the index, the RI/FS workplan, the RI/FS released for public comment, the proposed plan, and any public comments received on the RI/FS and proposed plan to the EPA Regional office, as they are added to the administrative record file. In addition, the state must submit other documents that are requested by EPA. The state shall comply with Section 113 of CERCLA and any applicable regulations. EPA may require the retention of other documents for cost recovery purposes.

The record file compiled by the state should reflect EPA's participation, comments, concurrence, and disagreements at the same stages as are required for state involvement in a federal-lead site. The state must place in the record file any documents submitted by EPA for inclusion in the record file.

B. Federal Facilities

Federal agencies have the responsibility, pursuant to Executive Order 12580, to establish the administrative record for federal facilities under their jurisdiction, custody, or control where using CERCLA authority for a response action. The record file for a federal facility must include all documents considered or relied on in selecting a response action, including documents submitted by EPA on the selection of the response action. The federal agency must comply with all NCP (see Appendix M) and CERCLA requirements in compiling and maintaining the record, including the minimum public participation requirements in Sections 113 and 117 of CERCLA.

⁴⁵ See 40 C.F.R. §300.800(b).

The federal agency must maintain the record file at or near the site and ensure easy public access to the record file. If, for example, a site is a Department of Defense facility, the record file should be housed in a location which does not require military clearance for access. The federal agency should keep a complete copy of the record file at a location within the federal agency office comparable to an EPA Regional office.

At NPL sites and any other site where EPA is involved in selecting a response action at a federal facility, EPA must participate in compiling and maintaining the record. In such cases, EPA must assure that the record file forms a complete basis for the selection of the response action. At a minimum, the federal agency must transmit a copy of the index, the RI/FS workplan, the RI/FS released for public comment, the proposed plan, and any public comments received on the RI/FS and proposed plan to the appropriate EPA Regional office. These documents should be transmitted to EPA as they are generated. Transmittal of the index will not suffice. In addition, other documents may be requested by EPA on a case-by-case basis. Inter-Agency Agreements (IAGs) should spell out procedures for compiling and maintaining the record.

C. ATSDR

Participation in the selection of a response action by the Agency for Toxic Substance and Disease Registry (ATSDR) should be reflected in the administrative record. The record file must include the initial and subsequent health assessments and any other information EPA solicits and obtains from ATSDR which EPA considers or relies on in its selection of a response action.

Draft versions of the health assessment and other draft documents upon which ATSDR comments should not be included in the record file. If, however, EPA solicits comments from ATSDR on a draft document such as a draft work plan or RI report, and receives formal comments from ATSDR which EPA considers or relies on in selecting a response action, then the document and comments should be included in the record file.

In the event that the ATSDR health assessment and EPA's risk assessment appear inconsistent, a document explaining the difference should be generated and placed in the record file.

D. Natural Resources Trustees

Section 122(j)(1) of CERCLA requires that the EPA give notice to the Natural Resources Trustee of a release or threatened release of any hazardous substance which may have resulted in damages to natural resources. The administrative

record file must include the notice to the Natural Resources Trustee, and any subsequent final communications (e.g., a release or final report). In addition, any factual information provided by the Natural Resources Trustee which is considered or relied on in selecting a response action should be included in the record file.

In the event that the Natural Resources Trustee's damage assessment and EPA's risk assessment appear inconsistent, a document explaining the difference should be generated and placed in the record file.

V. DISCLAIMER

The policies and procedures established in this document are intended solely for the guidance of employees of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. They are not intended and cannot be relied upon to create any rights, substantive or procedural, enforceable by any party in litigation with the United States. EPA reserves the right to act at variance with these policies and procedures and to change them at any time without public notice.

VI. FURTHER INFORMATION

For further information concerning this memorandum, please contact Gary Worthman in the Office of Waste Programs Enforcement at FTS (202) 382-5646.

GLOSSARY

Administrative Record: as used in this guidance, the body of documents that were considered or relied on which form the basis for the selection of a response action.

Administrative Record File: as used in this guidance, the ongoing collection of documents which are anticipated to constitute the administrative record when the selection of response action is made.

ARAR: applicable or relevant and appropriate requirements (see Section 121(d) of CERCLA)

ATSDR: Agency for Toxic Substance and Disease Registry.

CA: cooperative agreement (entered into with a state or local government to transfer funds to conduct response activities).

CBI: confidential business information.

<u>CERCLA</u>: Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980, as amended by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986 (also known as Superfund).

C.F.R.: Code of Federal Regulations.

CMS: corrective measure study (RCRA corrective action document,
equivalent to an FS).

CRC: Community Relations Coordinator.

CRP: community relations plan.

<u>Document</u>: as used in this guidance, includes writings, drawings, graphs, charts, photographs, and data compilation from which information can be obtained. It does not, however, include physical samples.

DOJ: Department of Justice.

EE/CA: engineering evaluation/cost analysis (removal document).

EPA: United States Environmental Protection Agency.

ESD: Environmental Services Division.

Explanation of Significant Differences: post-ROD document described in Section 117(c) of CERCLA.

FOIA: Freedom of Information Act.

FSP: field sampling plan.

HRS: Hazard Ranking System.

IAG: inter-agency agreement (made with a federal agency).

<u>Lead Agency</u>: the agency that provides the OSC or RPM to plan and implement a response action under the NCP.

NCP: National Oil and Hazardous Substances Pollution Contingency Plan, as revised on March 8, 1990 (55 FR 8859).

NPL: National Priorities List.

OE: EPA Office of Enforcement.

OERR: EPA Office of Emergency and Remedial Response.

OIRM: EPA Office of Information Resources Management.

Operable Unit: a discrete action that comprises an incremental step toward comprehensively addressing site problems (see section 300.5 of the NCP).

ORC: EPA Office of Regional Counsel.

OSC: On-Scene Coordinator (project manager for a removal action)

OSWER: EPA Office of Solid Waste and Emergency Response.

OWPE: EPA Office of Waste Programs Enforcement.

PA: preliminary assessment.

PRP: potentially responsible party.

OAPP: quality assurance project plan.

RA: remedial action.

RCRA: the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act.

RD: remedial design.

RI/FS: remedial investigation/feasibility study.

<u>RFA</u>: RCRA facility assessment (RCRA document, equivalent to a PA/SI).

RFI: RCRA facility investigation (RCRA corrective action document, equivalent to an RI).

ROD: Record of Decision (documents the selection of a remedial action).

<u>RPM</u>: remedial project manager (project manager for a remedial action).

<u>SAP</u>: sampling and analysis plan.

<u>SARA</u>: Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986 (see CERCLA above).

Site File: the file containing all site documentation.

SI: site investigation.

SMOA: Superfund memorandum of agreement (made with a state).

<u>Support Agency</u>: the agency that provides the support agency coordinator to furnish necessary data to the lead agency, review response data and documents, and provide other assistance as requested by the lead agency. The support agency may also concur on decision documents.

APPENDIX A

SECTION 113 (J) OF CERCLA

(j) JUDICIAL REVIEW. -

(1) LIMITATION.—In any judicial action under this Act, judicial review of any issues concerning the adequacy of any response action taken or ordered by the President shall be limited to the administrative record. Otherwise applicable principles of administrative law shall govern whether any supplemental materials may be considered by the court.

(2) STANDARD.—In considering objections raised in any judicial action under this Act, the court shall uphold the President's decision in selecting the response action unless the objecting party can demonstrate, on the administrative record, that the decision was arbitrary and capricious or otherwise not

in accordance with law.

(3) REMEDY.—If the court finds that the selection of the response action was arbitrary and capricious or otherwise not in accordance with law, the court shall award (A) only the response costs or damages that are not inconsistent with the national contingency plan, and (B) such other relief as is consistent with the National Contingency Plan.

(4) PROCEDURAL ERRORS.—In reviewing alleged procedural errors, the court may disallow costs or damages only if the errors were so serious and related to matters of such central relevance to the action that the action would have been signifi-

cantly changed had such errors not been made.

- (k) Administrative Record and Participation Procedures.—
 - (1) ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD.—The President shall establish an administrative record upon which the President shall base the selection of a response action. The administrative record shall be available to the public at or near the facility at issue. The President also may place duplicates of the administrative record at any other location.
 - (2) Participation procedures.—
 - (A) REMOVAL ACTION.—The President shall promulgate regulations in accordance with chapter 5 of title 5 of the United States Code establishing procedures for the appropriate participation of interested persons in the development of the administrative record on which the President will base the selection of removal actions and on which judicial review of removal actions will be based.
 - (B) REMEDIAL ACTION.—The President shall provide for the participation of interested persons, including potentially responsible parties, in the development of the administrative record on which the President will base the selection of remedial actions and on which judicial review of remedial actions will be based. The procedures developed under this subparagraph shall include, at a minimum, each of the following:
 - (i) Notice to potentially affected persons and the public, which shall be accompanied by a brief analysis of the plan and alternative plans that were considered.
 - (ii) A reasonable opportunity to comment and provide information regarding the plan.
 - (iii) An opportunity for a public meeting in the affected area, in accordance with section 117(a)(2) (relating to public participation).
 - (iv) A response to each of the significant comments, criticisms, and new data submitted in written or oral presentations.
 - (v) A statement of the basis and purpose of the selected action.

For purposes of this subparagraph, the administrative record shall include all items developed and received under this subparagraph and all items described in the second sentence of section 117(d). The President shall promulgate regulations in accordance with chapter 5 of title 5 of the United States Code to carry out the requirements of this subparagraph.

(C) Interim record.—Until such regulations under subparagraphs (A) and (B) are promulgated, the administrative record shall consist of all items developed and received pursuant to current procedures for selection of the response action, including procedures for the participation of interested parties and the public. The development of an administrative record and the selection of response action under this Act shall not include an adjudicatory hearing.

(D) POTENTIALLY RESPONSIBLE PARTIES.—The President shall make reasonable efforts to identify and notify potentially responsible parties as early as possible before selection of a response action. Nothing in this paragraph shall be construed to be a defense to liability.

APPENDIX B

MODEL FILE STRUCTURE

This model file structure may be used to compile an administrative record file for a remedial action, a removal action, or a combination of both remedial and removal actions. If the record documents a remedial action decision, section 2 of the file will contain only those removal action documents which (a) predate the remedial record of decision and (b) are relevant to the selection of the remedial action. If the record documents a removal action decision, sections 3, 4, and 5 of the file will contain only those remedial action documents which (a) predate the removal action memorandum and (b) are relevant to the selection of the removal action action.

Justification is unnecessary for file categories without any documents. Those categories should be left out of the index.

A document should be filed in only one category, even if it falls into more than one category. It may be referenced in another category. If necessary, additional subcategories may be developed to accommodate documents not falling in any of the defined subcategories. Avoid adding categories of miscellaneous documents.

The correspondence subcategory can include comments and responses specific to the category. If the comments and responses are general in nature or address more than one category, they may be included in the public participation category.

1984 600 3

INDEX [FIRST DOCUMENT]

1.0 SITE IDENTIFICATION

- 1.1 Background RCRA and other information
- 1.2 Notification/Site Inspection Reports
- 1.3 Preliminary Assessment (PA) Report
- 1.4 Site Investigation (SI) Report
- 1.5 Previous Operable Unit Information

2.0 REMOVAL RESPONSE

- 2.1 Sampling and Analysis Plans
- 2.2 Sampling and Analysis Data/Chain of Custody Forms
- 2.3 EE/CA Approval Memorandum (for non-time-critical removals)
- 2.4 EE/CA
- 2.5 Action Memorandum
- 2.6 Amendments to Action Memorandum

3.0 REMEDIAL INVESTIGATION (RI)

- 3.1 Sampling and Analysis Plan (SAP)
- 3.2 Sampling and Analysis Data/Chain of Custody Forms
- 3.3 Work Plan
- 3.4 RI Reports

4.0 FEASIBILITY STUDY (FS)

- 4.1 ARAR Determinations
- 4.2 FS Reports
- 4.3 Proposed Plan
- 4.4 Supplements and Revisions to the Proposed Plan

5.0 RECORD OF DECISION (ROD)

- 5.1 ROD
- 5.2 Amendments to ROD
- 5.3 Explanations of Significant Differences

6.0 STATE COORDINATION

6.1 Cooperative Agreements/SMOAs

7.0 ENFORCEMENT

- 7.1 Enforcement History
- 7.2 Endangerment Assessments
- 7.3 Administrative Orders
- 7.4 Consent Decrees
- 7.5 Affidavits
- 7.6 Documentation of Technical Discussions with PRPs on Response Actions
- 7.7 Notice Letters and Responses

8.0 HEALTH ASSESSMENTS

- 8.1 ATSDR Health Assessments
- 8.2 Toxicological Profiles

9.0 NATURAL RESOURCE TRUSTEES

- 9.1 Notices Issued
- 9.2 Findings of Fact
- 9.3 Reports

10.0 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

- 10.1 Comments and Responses
- 10.2 Community Relations Plan
- 10.3 Public Notice(s) (Availability of the Administrative Record File, Availability the Proposed Plan, Public Meetings)
- 10.4 Public Meeting Transcripts
- 10.5 Documentation of Other Public Meetings
- 10.6 Fact Sheets and Press Releases
- 10.7 Responsiveness Summary
- 10.8 Late Comments

11.0 TECHNICAL SOURCES AND GUIDANCE DOCUMENTS

- 11.1 EFA Headquarters Guidance
- 11.2 EPA Regional Guidance
- 11.3 State Guidance

11.4 Technical Sources

APPENDIX C

MODEL INDEX

Attached is an excerpt of the Index of documents included in the Administrative Record for the Love Canal site. The Index lists the documents according to the EPA file structure (category number). The Index includes the following information fields:

DOCUMENT NUMBER	indicates the first and last page numbers of the document. Both page numbers will be the same for one-page documents. In this particular index, the document number consists of a three letter site code followed by microfilm reel and frame numbers.
TITLE	indicates the title or an enhanced description of the document in parentheses.
AUTHOR	indicates the author or primary originator and the author's corporate affiliation.
RECIPIENT	indicates the addressee or primary recipient and the addressee's corporate affiliation.
DATE	indicates document date by month/day/year.
TYPE	indicates the document type.
CATEGORY	indicates the EPA file structure number.

Africa Af

APPENDIX D

MODEL POSITION DESCRIPTION FOR ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD COORDINATOR

INTRODUCTION

The incumbent serves as an Administrative Record Coordinator in one of the Regional offices of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). [Each Region may want to add an introduction to Superfund and the Regional office here.] The incumbent is responsible for compiling and maintaining administrative record files for CERCLA (Superfund) response action decisions.

Section 113(k) of CERCLA requires the establishment of an administrative record upon which the selection of a response action is based. Such a record is a compilation of all documents which the Agency considered or relied on in making its response action decision. Judicial review of any issues concerning the adequacy of any response action decision is limited to the administrative record. Public participation in the development of the record is required by law.

Establishment of thorough and complete administrative records is essential to EPA's Superfund program. Administrative records which include public participation and withstand judicial scrutiny allow EPA to meet its goals and objectives.

The incumbent will be responsible for compiling and maintaining administrative records for large numbers of Superfund sites. Each record requires coordination with many people including: Federal staff, state and local officials, private contractors, the general public and potentially responsible parties. Further responsibilities include deliberations over which materials to include in each record and requirements for dealing with privileged materials.

MAJOR DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- The incumbent is responsible for compiling and maintaining all
 of the administrative records for selection of CERCIA response
 actions for a Regional office of the EPA. The incumbent must
 have complete knowledge of all rules and procedures governing
 development of the administrative record files.
- 2. Receives and reviews all documents submitted by the Remedial Project Minager (RPM), On-Scene Coordinator (OSC), Office of Regional Counsel (ORC) and other appropriate staff for inclusion in the administrative record files. The incumbent will coordinate with staff responsible for deciding what documents are included in the record and will arrange for adding documents to the record file.

- 3. Compiles the administrative record file for each CERCIA response action. This includes logging the receipt of each document, maintaining a central master file of documents, redacting information from privileged documents as directed by ORC, maintaining any privileged portions of each record using Agency security measures, arranging for copying of documents in each record and transmitting the documents to appropriate repositories.
- 4. Coordinates the compilation of the administrative record files with state and federal agencies. This includes receiving records maintained by state and federal agencies and notifying appropriate personnel of these records for their review.
- 5. Maintains and updates (monthly) an index of each administrative record file in conformance with Agency quidelines.
- 6. Ensures public access to administrative record files. This includes notifying the public of the availability of the record, making the record available for public inspection, coordinating with personnel at the facility where the record is located, maintaining an adequate copying facility and maintaining a log of persons reviewing documents. The incumbent will have to respond to phone calls and visitors wanting information on and from the record. These functions will be coordinated with the Office of Public Affairs and Superfund Community Relations Coordinators.
- 7. Maintains the Regional Superfund Central Library of guidance documents and technical references.

CONTROLS OVER WORK

d.

.

The incumbent works under the general supervision of the [Hazardous Waste Branch Chief]. An administrative record is reviewed and certified for litigation by a person designated by the Regional Administrator.

COMPENDIUM OF CERCLA RESPONSE SELECTION GUIDANCE DOCUMENTS

USERS MANUAL

U. S. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY OFFICE OF WASTE PROGRAMS ENFORCEMENT

MAY 1989

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Section	2 0	2133
;)	INTRODUCTION	
20	OVERVIEW OF COMPENDIUM USE	_2)
	USE BY EPA PERSONNEL USE BY THE PUBLIC	3
3.0	STRUCTURE OF THE COMPENDIUM	32
	3.1 FILE STRUCTURE	رد ند
4.0	UPDATING THE COMPENDIUM	15)
·	4.1 REGIONAL INPUT	. (5) '6)

	LIST OF TABLES	
Table		Page
3-1	COMPENDIUM CATEGORIES AND NUMBER SERIES	/4)
Appe	ndix	
(A)	REGIONAL COMPENDIUM LOCATIONS AND ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD COORDINATORS	
(B)	COMPENDIUM OF CERCLA RESPONSE SELECTION GUIDANCE DOCUMENT INDEX	S

1.0 INTRODUCTION

This manual describes how to use the "Compendium of CERCLA Response Selection Guidance Documents" (Compendium). Each U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Regional Office maintains a compendium of guidance documents frequently used during development and selection of response actions under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA).

EPA Headquarters used several sources to develop the initial Compendium. These sources included a pamphlet titled "Selected Technical Guidance for Superfund Projects" (OSWER Directive 9200.7-01); the OSWER Directive System; the Superfund, Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA), and Enforcement dockets; the Hazardous Waste Collection Database; and any existing regional compendiums. The documents in the Compendium are referenced in administrative records for decisions on selection of response actions.

The administrative record described here is the body of documents that form the basis for selection of a CERCLA response action. Establishment of the administrative record is required by §113(k) of CERCLA. An administrative record is the compilation of documents considered or relied on by EPA in making a decision. Documents that EPA anticipates will be included in the administrative record when the decision on a response action selection is made, are referred to as the "administrative record file." Guidance documents, or portions of guidance documents, that are considered or relied on in selecting a CERCLA response action should be part of an administrative record file.

Certain frequently used guidance documents may be referenced in the index to an administrative record but not physically included in the administrative record file. The reference should indicate the title and location of any documents included in the administrative record but maintained in the Compendium, which is kept at a central regional location. If a guidance document that is not listed in the Compendium is considered or relied on in selecting the response action, the document must be physically included in the administrative record file. The Compendium little reduce the burden of copying and storing multiple copies of frequently used guidance documents.

Section 2.0 of this manual briefly discusses use of the Compendium by EPA personnel and the public. Section 3.0 discusses the Compendium's file and index structure. Documents in the Compendium are filed in three-ring binders and listed on an index which is generated by and

maintained on a computer database. Procedures for updating the Compendium are presented in Section 4.0.

2.0 OVERVIEW OF COMPENDIUM USE

The Compendium is intended for use by two groups: EPA personnel, during the process of response action selection and administrative record development, and the public, for review of documents referenced in the index to an administrative record.

The user should note that although the term "guidance" is often used in discussing the Compendium, it does not imply that only guidance documents are included. The documents may also be policies, memoranda, clarifications, case studies, manuals, handbooks, reports, and other documents used in the selection of CERCLA response actions.

2.1 USE BY EPA PERSONNEL

EPA personnel use the Compendium primarily to reference frequently used guidance documents that may be maintained in the Compendium rather than physically included in each administrative record file. The index must indicate which documents are physically located in the Compendium and must specify the location and accessibility of the Compendium. The index should also reference only the specific documents in the Compendium that were considered or relied on for the site for which the record is being compiled. The index should not reference the entire Compendium.

2.2 USE BY THE PUBLIC

As with any unrestricted document included in a record, the Compendium documents are accessible for public review. When EPA publishes a notice of availability of an administrative record file, that notice will include the location of the Compendium. The Compendium will be available for public viewing at a central regional establishment (for example, the EPA Regional Office), and notice of each regional copy of the Compendium and the names of the Regional Administrative Record Coordinators.)

3.0 STRUCTURE OF THE COMPENDIUM

Currently, the Compendium is organized into 10 categories. An overview of the file structure is presented below, as well as a discussion of the index that identifies the documents included in the Compendium. This section also discusses the data elements identified in the index. The data elements provide vital information on the documents included in the Compendium and are contained in a database used to compile the Compendium and generate the index.

3.1 FILE STRUCTURE

The Compendium is structured according to 10 major categories that generally reflect the various components of a response action selection under CERCLA. Table 3-1 lists the current Compendium categories. The documents are further grouped into subcategories that indicate their more specific nature, when applicable. For example, the remedial investigation/feasibility study (RI/FS) section of the Compendium is broken down into more specific subcategories to identify the wide range of RI/FS documents available. When the documents apply to multiple categories, secondary references are provided in the Compendium index.

Each document has been assigned a unique four-digit document number. The bound documents contained in each category are arranged numerically. When a user wants to access a document, he or she will find the document filed according to the assigned number. The four-digit number series assigned to each category are also listed in Table 3-1.

3.2 INDEX STRUCTURE

When an administrative record index refers to a document contained in the Compendium, that document is also identified in the Compendium index. The index, contained as the first document in the Compendium, provides the information necessary to identify and locate the desired document. (For a copy of the current Compendium index, see Appendix B.)

Because in most cases the user will know the title of the document rather than the number assigned, the index lists the documents under each category in alphabetical order. An alphabetical listing of secondary references follows the primary documents listed under each category.

TABLE 3-1
COMPENDIUM CATEGORIES AND NUMBER SERIES

CATEGORIES	NUMBER SERIES		
•			
Index	0000		
Pre-Remedial	0001-0999		
Removal Action	1000-1999		
Remedial Investigation/ Feasibility Study	2000-2999		
General	2000-2099		
RI Data Quality/Site & Waste Assessment	2100-2199		
Land Disposal Facility Technology	2200-2299		
Other Technologies	2300-2399		
Groundwater Monitoring & Protection	2400-2499		
ARARs1	3000-3999		
Water Quality	4000-4999		
Risk Assessment	5000-5999		
Cost Analysis	6000-6999		
Community Relations	7000-7999		
Enforcement	8000-8999		
Selection Remody/Decision Decuments	9000-9999		

¹ Applicable or Relevant and Appropriate Requirements

The Compendium index is maintained on a database using dBASE III Plus software. This database contains numerous data elements that store the information distinguishing and grouping each document into the appropriate categories. The database is currently maintained at EPA Headquarters.

Maintaining the index in a database allows the information to be organized in different ways. For example, should the Region need an index that is sorted entirely in alphabetical order by title, chronologically by document date, numerically by the number assigned each document, etc., EPA Headquarters can generate and forward such an index. The data elements of the Compendium database, as identified on the index, are included in Appendix B.

4.0 UPDATING THE COMPENDIUM

The Compendium is designed to allow for the periodic addition of newly developed policy or guidance documents. Updates to the Compendium are necessary in the following cases: (1) EPA releases relevant new guidance, policy, reports, etc.; (2) regional staff find additional documents that should be included in the Compendium; and (3) existing documents are revised or superseded. EPA Headquarters will continue to monitor the information sources used to develop the initial Compendium for new or revised documents that may qualify for inclusion in the Compendium.

Guidance documents identified for addition to the Compendium will be reviewed and relevant information will be entered into the existing database. After the database is updated, a new index will be generated and sent to each Regional Office. This new index will replace any previous indices. Hard copies of the additional documents will be sent to each region for inclusion in the Compendium. The revised index will indicate the category for each new document.

4.1 REGIONAL INPUT

Particularities in the response action selection process, as well as Administrative Record Coordinators, may find documents that are frequently included in administrative records but are not referenced in the Compendium. In such cases it may be desirable to include the documents in the Compendium as part of the updating process. However, since the Compendium is designed to be nationally applicable, only documents used frequently in different regions will be included. Any region-specific document should be maintained in separate regional files and not in the Compendium.

4.2 KEEPING THE COMPENDIUM CURRENT

Once a document is included in the Compendium, it will remain in the Compendium to maintain the integrity of any record that refers to it. However, documents contained in the Compendium may be revised in the future to reflect changes, for example, changes in policy, technology, or law. The most current version of these documents will be added to the Compendium, as appropriate, so that they will be available for the administrative record process.

Although no document included in the Compendium will ever be replaced or removed once an administrative record index refers to it, those documents that are superseded will be flagged and identified on a separate index (superseded index) attached to the Compendium's main index. The superseded index will also identify the corresponding revised version added to the Compendium to indicate the new document that should be used.

Response action selections frequently rely on technical data generated at Superfund sites across the country. Such data is often maintained on national databases. Depending on their use and availability, certain of these databases may be included in the Compendium. For example, the Public Health Risk Evaluation Database (PHRED) is part of the Compendium. PHRED is stored on two floppy diskettes that are regularly updated as additional information becomes available. Whenever updated PHRED diskettes are generated, they will be added to the Compendium. Those diskettes that were previously included will also remain in the Compendium and will be identified on the superseded index.

ida il bira ente la presenta de la presenta del presenta de la presenta de la presenta del presenta de la presenta del presenta de la presenta del presenta de la presenta del presenta del presenta de la presenta de la presenta del presenta del presenta de la presenta del presen

The state of the s

(APPENDIX A)

REGIONAL COMPENDIUM LOCATIONS AND ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD COORDINATORS

Region	Address	Coordinator/PH # 1. Remedial 2. Removal
r	90 Canal Street Boston, MA 02203	<pre>1. Brenda Haslett (617)573-1759 FTS 833-1759</pre>
	60 Westview Street * Lexington, MA 02173	2. Pam Bruno (617)860-4309
II	26 Federal Plaza New York, NY 10278	 Jenny Delcimento (212)264-8676 FTS 264-8676
	Woodbridge Avenue * Raritan Depot - Bldg 10 Edison, NJ 08837	2. Norman Vogelsang (201)321-6657 FTS 340-6657
III	841 Chestnut Street Philadelphia, PA 19107	 Margaret Leva (215)597-3037 FTS 597-3037
		<pre>2. Joan Henry (215)597-2711 FTS 597-2711</pre>
IV	345 Courtland Street, N.E. Atlanta, GA 30365	 Debbie Jourdan (404)347-2930 FTS 257-2930
		2. Same
· V	230 South Dearborn Street Chicago, IL 60604	1. Jamie Bell FTS 353-7446
		2. Jan Pfundheller FTS 353-7626
VI	1445 Ross Avenue 12th Floor, Suite 1200 Dallas, TX 75270	<pre>1. Karen Witten (214)655-6720 FTS 255-6720</pre>
		2. Joann Woods (214)655-2270 FTS 255-2270

^{*} The Compendium was initially distributed to remedial Administrative Record Coordinators only. Copies may be located at this address.

Region	Address	1.	ordinator/PH # Remedial Removal
VII	726 Minnesota Avenue Kansas City, KS 66101	1.	Barry Thierer FTS 276-7052
	25 Funston Road * Kansas City, KS 66115		Helen Bennett (913)236-3881 FTS 757-3881
VIII	999 18th Street Suite 500 Denver, CO 80202	1.	Carole Macy FTS 330-1281
		2.	Tina Ardemus FTS 330-7039
IX	215 Fremont Street San Francisco, CA 94105	1.	Tom Mix FTS 484-1960 Don Briggs FTS 556-6637
		2.	Holly Hadlock (415)768-1354
X	1200 Sixth Avenue Seattle , WA 98101	1.	Lynn Williams (206)442-2121 FTS 399-2121

2. Same

^{*} The Compendium was initially distributed to remedial Administrative Record Coordinators only. Copies may not be located at this address.

(APPENDIX B)

COMPENDIUM OF CERCLA RESPONSE SELECTION GUIDANCE DOCUMENTS

INDEX

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Category - Subcategory	Number Series*	Pizz
Pre-Remedial	0001-0002	1
Removal Action	1000-1008	:
RI FS - General	2000-2012	2
RI. FS - RI Data Quality/Site & Waste Assessment	2100-2119	2
RI/FS - Land Disposal Facility Technology	2200-2212	4
RI/FS - Other Technologies	2300-2320	5
RI/FS - Ground-Water Monitoring & Protection	2400-2408	7
ARARs	3000-3005	8
Water Quality	4000-4003	ý
Risk Assessment	5000-5015	9
Cost Analysis	6000-600 t	11
Community Relations	7000-7000	` 11
Enforcement	8000-8001	12
Selection of Rangedy/Decision Documents	9000-9001	12

Data Element Definitions

List of Organizational Abbreviations and Acronyms Identified in the Index

^{*}The range for each number series identified represents the numbers assigned to those documents currently in the Compendium.

PACE NO 95/16/89

· MANA

COMPROHIM OF CONCLARESPONSE SELECTION CLICKMENTS LELLAMINES

		vol IIIIe	unie	Author's	Status	Pages	Her	Attachnesits	EBMIR/ELA FEEL
	apus	I INDEX TO COMPANIALM OF CORCLA RESPONSE SELECTION CLADANCE LUCLMENTS	05/01/ 89	- ORFE - PRC-ENVIRONMENTAL MENCEMINI INC	fillel	4		ES EMEN ESEMENE LEE HEIBLIGE, 25 ERCANIZABIERNE MENEVIALIER, MES MERNING ERNELLEST IN HEEN	
	••	Pre-Remodual							
	0001	1 DIPANLED SITE INSPECTION MANSITIONAL QUADNICE FOR FY-00 1 MILLIMINARY ASSESSMENT QUADNICE FISCAL YEAR 1900 ROBERST ACTION	10/01/ 67 01/01/ 66	- CHRA-6(1)	f mal	24 6 3	2		Combic dyssys is continued to the control of the co
71	1000	1 CERCIA BINDVAL ACTIONS AT METHONS RELEASE SITES 1 CLEES OF REMIDIAL RESPONSE ACTIONS AT UNDORMOLIED INJANDUS	01/01/61	- LONZIST, THE YOUR - RESIDENCE HER ALL /SCS INCINETES	i mai) 164	2		CEMEN #1000 - 5
	M03	HASTE STRES EMBROACH RESPONSE PRINCIPARES FOR COMBOL OF INVARIOUS SUBSTANCE RELEASES		- ALBRECHE, O W JORRE - MELVOLD, R W JOCKHELL INFERNALICHAL - MCCARRY, E. T. JORRE	Filled	21	•		HA (APC) (-14
	1001	1 ENVIRONMENT REVIEW REQUIREMENTS FOR REMOVAL ACTIONS 1 CONDUCE ON IMPLEMENTATION OF THE "COMMINISTE TO REMEDIAL PERFORMACE" PROVISION	04/13/67	- CHR/HL) - Char	t mut		1		EBMIN #2310 -
	1006	2 CLACALE ON NON-HAL READING ACTION HACLIVING NATIONALLY STORESCORE OF PRECEDENT SETTING ISSUES	04/03/09	· IOCEST, H.L. ZUEHR	limi	y	1	1) RIQANE (CRESSORIA)	CRANCE AND DESCRIPTION
	1005	1 HOUMAIND ON DRINKING MAISE ACTION LEVELS	04/19/66	- FIELDS, JR., II /OSHER/LIND	f stud	17	1	13 MM P. RELEASES ERROLAMBLE CO. ASSETTED PESTICINES 23 MARY ERROL CERTAMINATION 33 CERTAMINATION CREATER FOR ERROLAM DIRECTOR ON CREATER FOR	
	1004	1 3 PERFLAD REIGNAL PROCEDURES, REVISION #1	02/01/66	CENTER/CENT	i mai	365	1		IEMEN BARO .
	1007	I BE BILL OF EMPERING RESPONSE ACTIONS LIVER SARA	04/21/87	· LONASI, H.L. ZODR	final	3	,		LEMES BY NAT
	4303	SP MARKING AND CHOMES ON BENOMY WINCH TEATS AT CHAMIGNATO	10/06/87	(bmgr/lank	t and	4	ŧ		CF.edis. # ++
	6001	II HIMNY CIPI MANTHINI MATM [Security A seletere]	04/01/88	CEMBR /CRIM	f titel	1/u	•		CEMBA ALL



(

PACE NO 05/16/09

COMPROPILIE OF CRECIA RESPONSE SELECTION CLICAMENE LECEMENTS

DOC		್:	Server of the Se		٠			
	voi title	Date	Additions 5	\$1.1				
		·•·/. >4		Status	rayes	Hei	Allacim oils	USMER/EFA FAREA .
			erizar en la regia	. 37				
••	RI/IS Chiefal Company Section 19	·					1 × 2100	
	The state of the s	*	4				2.5	
2000	2 CASE STADIES 1-22 REMIDIAL RESPONSE AT HIZABOLE WISTE SITES	03/01/84	- CND/CEET/MIRE	fini	6 30		values and a	
			· OBMER/CENA			-		##A 340 / 04 141/1
2001	I FA CLIKE FOR MINIMIZING THE ADMINES COMMEDICAL EFFECTS OF		· INVINDAMENTAL RESEARCH LANDRAKERY	d Hull	250	2		IPA/MAL & O. L.O.
	CENT OF COMMON HANDS WERE WAS A COST OF THE PARTY OF THE		- 1955 - 1970 - 1970	à 544;	Vε		er en	11 20 10 20 11 1
1003) ONLINE HER CHOLCINE MEMBER INCESTIGNIOS NO FEASIBILITY		- Cipien/CE/in	d stad	190	ı		INDEX POLICE
	SADIS UOR CROA	32 2 W	- State - State					
300)) JOHN OUTSIEPA GADACE	06/14/83	- CHR.PAS	# 14 16 E	42	2		(DMR SYIN) I HE
1304	4 MILLING MINERAL ACTIONS ALL LACENTICALED HISTORIA MISTE STIES		· William SH	1 1161	330			TRANSPORTED IN THE
	(AT 1-1A)		ET AL TACKEDHINGUES NO CO					
			Chick (Clock					
	\$850° (1)	ė.	· AREN, D.C. AND MANNELL M.	4				
	A STATE OF THE STA		I G AND					
, cus	4 HE ICY IN FIGURE MAINS AND METERALD ASSESSMENTS FOR COROLA ACTION		=	* ****	*	3		COMEN CONTRACTOR
	200 M 1		- LUCINO, C 7014					
KILL	4 REACHDAL RESILIES AT INCADDLE WASTE STIES: SAMMY REPORT		- CRD/MERL	i Hul	95	1		11'A 340/1 44 +
2007	4 REVISID PRODUCTIONS FOR IMPLIANCING OF STRE RESPONSE ACTION		- PORTER W /COMB	f trial	30	1		1 DASH 649 14 11
2008	4 ni //S hendulahas		tweest, the regard	final '	11	2	1) RIVES INDENTAGES	COMMENSAGE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE
2009	4 N1/IS INTROGUNES COLUM-LP	04/35/86	- LONCEST, H.L. POPUR	1 11141	16	3	13 REZES INTRODUMENTS TORTON OF	COMMERC #PERSON 1
							2) HEMETIAL ISOLUMNIUS BENEZIER	
	A ST STATE OF A STREET, A STATE OF THE STREET, AND THE STREET, AND THE STREET, AND THE STREET, AND THE STREET,	12/01/06	. Other				ACTIVITIES	
2010	4 SPERIOD FEDERAL-LEAD REMEDIAL PROJECT MANDEMENT HANDECK	06/01/86		Diali	1/9	-		TOMEN BY LOUIS
2011 2012	S SUPERIO REMEDIAL DE DIO POR PORTO DE LA CARDA CARDA CARDA CARDA SE SUPERIO DE LA CARDA C	12/01/04		finat				COMM MY 155 11 41
2017	2 STANISH 21VII. (11V) KIMINA LADACI MARCHINA LAGUETZ	12/41/45	With the time that the time	i iiwi	1 10	.'		Charles and his and
••	RI/IS - RI Dala Quality/Site & waste assessment		A. A					
2100	S' A CLIMINORIM CE SUIBITAND FIFED LIPBRATIQUE METROLE	12/01/87	- CLAR	f met	ואנ			teadocares - co
			· Ger					
3101	6 DATA QUALITY OBJECTIVES FOR REMEDIAL RESPONSE ACTIVITIES	03/01/07	· CLM FELLIAM HICLIANS CERP	Little	130	•		Charles dies
	EEVELUTION PROCESS		· UMINAMA					

72

Control of the Contro

PACE NO. 95/16/89

- COMPRIONAL OF CONCLARESPONSE SELECTION CONDINES LESSAMENTS

	Doc	en e	ಚ್					
		vol title	Onle	Author's	Status	Pages Tre	f Attactments	COMMENCES A TABLE .
	••••	···· ·····	* * * *			•		
		•						
	2102	6 DATA QUALITY OBJECTIVES FOR REMARKA ANNUAL ACTIVITIES	EVAPLE 03/01/87	· CDN FEDBIAL PROTRAIS COMP	i iilei	170 1		
		SCHWAID. RIVES ACTIVITIES AT A SATE - AMMINITED SOI		- CLINI/CHPE		170 1		COMMITTED IN
		CHOLMINIST						
	3103	S DESIGN AND DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROPER WASTE REACTIVETY SESS	INC 02/01/84	- WOLDADI. C.D., ET AL /ALREX CORP	Lina	itu i	,	
		PHICHELE		· SMIKLEY, N MERL		•		61'A (A4) / 84
	3104	& FIELD SCHEDNIC FOR CICCORC COMMINSORS IN SAFFLES FROM	94/93/86	- NOTEMPN, H.K., ET AL AND CORP		11 2	13 MEAC) - FIELD SCHLEDURE, FOR CHILARGE	
		INZALDA WSIE SIES		- CRIER, A MIGHICAN ERPT OF HARRAL		•	CINIAMPONIS	
			•	RESCLACES				
				· WOMS, T /EPA				
	3105	A FIELD SCREBANC MERIODS CATALOG: LEGR'S QUIDE	09/01/88	· CERÁGED	f 11441	9U 1		11'A/540/1 88 (4/5
	3106	4 FIELD STANDARD OPERATING PRODUCTIONS MALAL AN-SITE BATTLY	01/01/65	· CERARSD	filmt	39 3		(DMM #918) 1 111
	410/	7 FILLD STANDARD OPERATING PROCEDURES MARINE AN-HORE MINES	04/91/65	· CHRARED	11161	19 2		COMMEN ANTO 1 or
7	1105	THE STATEMENT COMMANDE PROCEDURES MOTHER AND AND STATEMENT	LACE 01/01/05	· CERN A 6CD	****	24 2		10 1 C0164 MBMGD
	3100	THE STANDED CHRAINE PROCEDURES MOUNT AN-SHIE SAFETY	FLAN 04/01/85	· OBBARSD	i irmi	26 2	ED SAMPLE STILL SALETY PLANS WELLERING	EDMER BYIES I
							SAIETY PLAN	
							3) IMMEDIA INTRALICULITA S REAL TIME	
							MLPH PLR	
							DEREMINATION OF THE PROPERTY O	
	3110	7 CLOSSICAL MERCES FOR LOCATING ABANDONED MELLS		- HRISCHANICT, LM , ET AL AUS	1 11111	211 1		11'A 600/4 84 14
				EGGCICAL SURVEY				
				- WATE, J J /ENGL				
	3111	7 CLOSHUSICAL TECHNIQUES HOR SEMENIC BLATED WASTES AND WASTE		BONGON, R.C., ET AL /IEQ NUS, INC	I IIIZI	236 I		EPA GLED// 84 IN S
		MICRALION		WOEE,)) /ENGL				
	2112	a Questines and Specifications for Preparing Questy ASSA	APLE 06/01/67	HATE THANKINGON KONTREZA VIHANDVORD	i itul	31 3	FERNI MINITERED LINWILL CRIM (I	
		HOURAN DURANNALION	unius ottovan	EPA DATA REVIEW WORK CHILP			imili) 6/10/8/	
	3113	B LABORATORY DATA VALIDATION PLACTIONAL CLAUSE INES FOR EVAL			LH Al I	yo 1		
		HERCONCS MULTSES		· MENER, N. MINR AND CD /SAN'LE NOM Dioce				
		•		16H)				
	2114	S LAMERANTRY DATA VALIDATION PLACTICINAL CUIDELINES FOR EVAL		BIETIER R /VIAN AND CE /SANTE MAN	HALL	45 2		
	****	GICANCS ANALYSES		HEICE		•• •		
				LPA DATA REVIEW PLINCHULP				
				CHAI				

J

05/16/09

· KKNI · COMPRIORILM OF CERCIA RESPONSE SELECTION COMEMN & LICEMINIS

Ooc	3	*~					
NO	voi fille	Opte	Authors	Status	**	CI Attactments	
			•••••	2.0		ATTACING 1143	EDMEN/EL A CALL
2115	& PRACTICAL GLADE FOR GIGLAD-UNION SAUGLAND	09/01/85	- BARCELONA, M.J., ET AL VILLINOIS SI				
••••		0,,,,,,,,	MIR SAVEY	fittel	175	1	HAZMAN LO
			- SCALF, M.R. AUROVIELL				
2116	A SEDIMENT SAMPLING QUILLITY ASSURANCE LINES QUIDE		- BARTH, D.S. & STARKS, T.S. ALMIV OF	tinal	1.80	•	
	•		NEV. LAS VECAS			•	IPA/SCALLED.
			- BIOM, K W /EAU				
2117	A SOIL SAMPLING QUILITY ASSUMPCE LESS: \$ QUICE	05/01/04	- BARTH, D.S. & MASON, B.J.AJ CF	tinal	104	•	11'A 640 1 01
			NEWIDA, LAS VECAS				
			- MICHA, K. /CHD/E/MC)				
2110	9- TEST METHODS FOR EVALUATING SOLID WASTE, LABORATORY MANAGE	11/01/06	- COPICE	Final	3000	1	
	MAISICALADEMICAL METHODS, THAID EDITION (VOLLMES IA, IB, IC, AN	•					
	(1)						
3119	11 LIGHT'S CLIDE TO BE COMMICT LIGHTANTRY MICCRAIL	12/91/48	- GERRACLP SAMPLE MANICEMENT OFFICE	f inal	230	2	(BREK SYIN)
	north and Personal Southless Tachentons		*				
••	RIFS - Land Disposal Facility Technology		. were				
3300	12 COVERS FOR UNCOVERDILED HAZARDOUS WASTE STIES	00/01/05	- MCMEN, C.C., ET AL ALS CLEMES	tinat	475 2	,	
	15 Charles Les Commercial Laboration Annual 21,122	••••	- HAMEDIO, J. M. ANERL	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	7/3	_	11'A/340// 0
2201	13 DESIGN, CONSTILICION, AND EVALUATION OF CLAY LINERS FOR MISTE	11/01/66	- COLDINAL I L . EL AL ALS	1 mai	500 2	•	****
••••	MONGEMENT FACILITIES		- MOLLIER, M H AMEL				EPA/S Bi/ Set or
2202	13 EVALUATING COMES SYSTEMS FOR SOLID IND HAZMODLE WASTE	09/01/62	- LUTTON, R J AJ S A COLANES	i mai	56 2	1	LEMEN PHAIN
			- LACHERI, R. E. MERL				
3393	13 GAIDINGE MINIAL FOR MINIMIZING POLILATION FROM WASTE DISPOSAL	08/01/78	· ICEMIN, A L , EL AL /A W MIRTH	Final	43 1		EFA GULL / 6 14
	SITES		ASSOCIATES, INC				
			SANNOG, D.E. MERL				
2204	13 LAND DISPOSAL RESTRICTIONS	06/11/67	· LONCEST, H.L. /QUIR	limi	23 2	1) SEMBLE OF WHITE HE SEED STEEDS AND	
			· LLCERO, G /OH*L			CALIFERNIA ETST PRETHINTERS	
						2) CHER ATTAL CITED AND AVAILABLE IN	

PACE NO 05/16/00

75

COMPROLIM OF CHICLA RESPONSE SELECTION CLICKWICK ELECTIONS

i Alba	•						
140	vol title	Late	Authors 2015	Status F	'ages lie	f Aftactorists	CRISH CAPACITATION
	*** *****						Cameratica
	At the second se		· 数 多铁道路				
		: -2.55	and the state of t	* 1	TIL.		
	•					HD RIG	
2205	14 ENNIG OF MISTE CONTAINED AND COME ANY AND COLOR	09/01/86	MARICON HC	final	950 3		
-4.7	the state of the s	/	- LADRERS, R. ADIDATISK RELICTION				
			BCHERNC LA			•	
2206	IS LINING OF WASTE INFOLIDING AND DISPOSAL FACILITIES	03/01/03	-AMERICA MERI	f that	480 2		LEMBE PURE IN
2207	IS PROCEDURES FOR MODELING FLOW THROUGH CLAY LINGUES TO DETERMINE	01/01/84	• CONTRACTOR OF THE STATE OF TH	Diali	145 2		I BANK SYADI A
	MOMENT LINES DECIMENT	**			•		(DMEN SAID)
2306	15 BORA CLIUNCE LOLLINGO LANGFILL DESIGN LINGE SYSTEMS AND FINNL	07/01/83	· tPA	Mali	्रभ र	•	
	The second of th	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	, we -	178	'		
2200	IS SETTLEMENT AD COME SUSSIONER OF HAZARDAS WASTE LANGILLS:		MARK WILLS	i trui	4 2		
****	PROHECT SANAY		- CILINE: P.A.S.		-		IFA MAN . C II
2210	15 S.PPLEMBURY CLIDINGS ON DETERMINING LINGS/LEADINGS COLLECTION	06/07/64	MEDLE. B. R. PERRITS AND STATE	i mai	ر نه	1) MM 1515 MACHARINGHAM CE	the from
	SPSILM COPATIBLLITY		PROCRAMS DIV	, <u></u>		thatele a	I DAME IL SONOTO LA
i	Sanding office and other sand					DATES HE MENT MANAGE THER.	
				, ** A	••	MARKELIN IN	
	en karen					2) SAC 2019 INTERNATION OF STREAM IN	
			85 35 97			ASSISTANTAL	
2214	15 IFO NICAL GUIDINGE COLLINGE: CONSTRUCTION QUALITY ASSERVES FOR	10/01/64	· ISSENSON F.C. AMERICANO HER ILEION	f seed	86 }	CONTRACTOR 1	
****	INDICATE WASTE LAND DISPUSAL FACILITIES		Charle Div	,			CEMBIC PYSTS IN
	Henrice and the market institute		- COLE				
2242	IS MEADEN OF REACTIVE MISTES AT INCAREDE MISTE LANGETTES	01/01/84	- SEMIRO, EL M. /MINER D. LITTLE.	t and			11'A 4481 / 01
****	(WD)(C) Sievity		RC-		•		11 2 122
	and their		- LACREDI & JOHN				
2000	25 APPLICABILITY CE THE HERN MINISTERN TECHNICAL REQUIREMENTS	04/01/85	· Stare & Aller	tinal			LEMMA PARENT OF
	RESPECTING LINERS AND LEADING COLLECTION SYSTEMS (SOCORDALLY		September 1 to 1 t		sa sa tanan		CEMEN PAGES III.
	Belanders		estiga e e d'Aria				
	mer de carre 1						
••	HI/IS - Other Technologies						
2 100	TO A CLAPGOOLING SECRETAGES LEED IN HE TREATMENT OF INCHESSES	09/01/87	- Овудн	final	49 2		11'4/6/+ 0.3
	2 \$12 400						

0(

· 🔾

PAGE NO 05/14/89

·HNUEL COMPRIONILM OF CHICLA RESPONSE SELECTION CLIRENCE LILLIAMENTS

Onc		15					
ю	vol Ittle	Date	Authors	Status I	Pages	fier Allaciments	CEMENTALISM CASICA.
		154					
) mad	14 CAMEN AUGUPTION ISONERIS FOR TENENTHANIS	04/01/80	· LIERS. R A /MML	Final	321		
			- CD EN. 1 m./ml/RL		741	•	EPA/GIAN 6 IN 2
3 302	17 INCHERUG HACKOL FOR HAZARDAS WIETE INCHEMATION	09/01/41	- BONGS, T.A., EL M. /NOGANO	i stati	445		
•			RESEARCH COMP	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	***		EBMIN FYERS IN
			- CONTINUENT, D. A. ACHEL				
3303	1) EPA GARDE FOR ICONTIFYING CLEANLY ALTHONOTIVES AT INCARCOLS WAS I		- PACIFIC NORTHWEST LABORATORY	f itself	120	•	•••
	SI IES AND SPILES: BICECOCAL WEARING		- RANGRE, E.C./CORVALLIS ENVIRONMENTAL	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •		•	\$3'A \$407 \$ \$1 (4)
			RESEARCH LAB			•	
2304	I) EPA CLADE FOR INFECTIOUS WISTE MONORMINE	05/01/06	· COMER/COM	i temi	15	1	Lebell Breite in.
3 105	I) CLAIMER (ALLAMINI FOR CLEARLY OF SAMACE INFOLMENIA SITES	06/01/86	HIZIN I WIN KIY CHINGTUNKED .	f limit	19	1	LEMBE FAIRE
	•	*	· WARI, E. GRA				
2 300	IT CUIDINGS DOCUMENT FOR CLEANER OF SURFACE TANK AND DRUM STIES	05/36/85	- CHANCIENAD-CLATANICA 1 MEZADAC C	Lines	135	1	COMBR PERSON I
			(C+40)				
	v.		- MARTIL E. AND BIXLER, & AUSTR				
3363	18 1 WHINEIR FOR EVALUATING REMEDIAL ACTION TECHNOLOGY PLANS	06/01/83	- BROVELD, J. AND BASS. J. /ARRLAED	timat	439	1	H'A GAN E O F
			LITHE MC				
			· PAROL HR AMIL				
3 308	18 INNEREDE FOR STABILIZATION/SCENDIFICATION OF HAZAGOLE WASTE		CALIMAN IN MI HANDS	fillet	125	•	EPA/SOPE DE SEL
			COE MES				
			· HOLM COID, J M / CHOANERL				
3 300	19 I WELKER MEMIDIAL ACTION AT WASTE DISPOSAL STIES (REVISED)		- CHEMPARK	filmf	200	1	11.4/812/6 B
			- COMER/CLAR				
3310	30 LEADINE PLIAS MANCEMBA		- REPO. E. AND KLES, C. / JANE ASSOCIATES - BANKLEY, N. /EPA	HIMI	290	•	18'AZ 54D/ 2 / 0 / 10 /
	THE RESERVE AND ADDRESS OF THE PARTY AND MARKET			tuet			
1351	20 MENTE MEANING TECHCLOCIES FOR SUPERIOR MISTES		CARL I D ACSU	F 1101	110	•	TPAZ SAUZ Z. dic. (4) (i
***	21 FRACTICAL CLAUE-WILL BLADS FOR HAZAROOLS MASTE INCIMERATORS		· COMMIN. P ET M. /MICHEST RESEARCH	1	63	•	•
,,,,,	It therited diff. Wild state for increase many increases.		INSTITUTE		•,	•	ti'A/GRI 1 ni
			· CREMONER, D.A. A WERL				
2243	21 MACTICAL CLUCE-WILL MANS HER INCARECUS MISTE INCIDERATORS.		- COMEN P . ET AL /MILMEST RESEARCH	Line	,	1	EFA CARE . ; d.
	PROJECT SAMMY		INSTITUTE	-	-		and the second of the second
			- CHRACKER D A AMERI				

PACE NO: 05/10/09

77

12.5

- 194XX-

COMPONIAL OF CONCLA RESPONSE SELECTION CLIDWICK LIXEMENTS

	LUL.								
	М	vol litte	Date	Author's	Status	Pages	llei	Attaclments	Ubie#/IFA ranja .
	• • • •	*** *****	• • • • •	******					
	2314	21 PROHIBITION ON THE PLACEMENT OF BLAK LIQUID INSURDILS WASTE IN	06/11/66	- GENER/GEN	4.10.44				
	•••	LANGERILLS-STABLISTRY INCOMPRETIVE QUICE			Himi	15	'	I MEMORE SAME SERVED HIS WILLIAMS	LEMEN SYNS
	2315	21 REVIEW OF IN-PLACE THEATHOR TECHNIQUES FOR COMMINATED BLAFACE	11/01/84	- SIMS, R.C., ET AL /IRM ASSOCIATES	i inal	350		M E /LEW	
		SOLES-VOL 2: BACKCHOLAD INFORMATION FOR IN-SITU MEADING		- BARKLEY, N /MERL			•		88'A 540/2 04 A
	2316	21 REVIEW OF IN-PLACE MEANING MICHIGLES FOR COMMINING SAFACE	09/19/84	- OBNER/CENR	Hist	165			LPA/S4U/J #4 A
		SDILS-VOL 1 TECHNICAL EMILLATION		- CHOVHERL					11.0 240/1 11
	4317	22 SILINY WHILE CONSULCTION FOR POLILIFICH MICHATION COMMO.	03/01/84	- CHAR	FIRME	130	i		EPA/Yeu/ E B4 -4
		•		- CROMEN					
	3319	22 SYSTEMS TO ALICELERATE IN SERV STABLE PARTIEN OF MASTE DEPOSITS	09/01/86	- MEARIN, M , ET AL /INVIRUSITANE CD	f fruit	205	•		The Sevil Brises.
		THE SECOND STREET	00.404.400	- Chair, w Aven.					
4	1314	22 THIS MILLION SCREENING CLAUSE FOR MEATINGAL OF CONCLA SOILS AND SALLIOSS	09/01/00	- GOVERACIENT	limi	1 30	•		11'A 340/3 80 -4 4
	3330	22 MEANINE LEGINGLICH MEIEFS ALEMANINES TO HAZINGULE WASTE	07/01/06	- 1-milles	final	35	,		
		I/O IIIS		•		••	•		EPA/MUN/& Marcel
		A1/FS - Cround-valor nanctoring & Protection							
	3400	23 CRITICRIA FOR LOBSETFYING MEAS OF VLANERABLE HICHOGEOLOGY LINCER	07/01/84	- COMMODIN	LIMI	950	3		COMER MYSTERN .
		NORA STARLEGRY INSIGNMENTIVE CLARACTE							
	3461	34 FINA BOTA COMPRESSIVE CROUD-INVIEW NON-TOKING EVALUATION (CHE)	12/19/06	- LUCENO, G A ADIPE	FIRAL	55	3	E) HELATICHOUNT CR. HICKMICAL	LEMBE CHYNI I
		OVERACE EXISTINGS						INERQUES IO CHEM MATER	
	2412	24 CROLINI-MATER MENGERING AT CLEAN-CLOSING SURFACE INFOLNDMENT AND	03/31/86	. MEDIAD A M. ADDAM				PERICHANCE STATEMEN	
	1401	mist Pitt wills	•	· runnin; j w zaman	1 1143	3	•		Chiefe #9476 (A) 11
	3403	24 CROLNO-WATER PROTECTION STRATECY	08/01/84	· OFFICE OF CROUND-WATER PRIDIECTION	final	65	,		
		24 CHIEFLINES FUR CROUND-HAIRS CLASSIFICATION UNDER THE EPA		- WHICE OF CHULD MAIN PROJECTION	19411	440	-		11'A/ 440/ 0 04 14/4
		CROLAD-INITIAL PROTECTION STRATEGY			• •		-		
	2405	24 CERTATION AND MAINERWICE INSPECTION CLADE (RCRA CROLID-MATER	03/30/86	- OSMERADHY ANGRA EN CHEMINE DIVISION	Final	50	1	SE IMPONESSAL MEMBERS SAME SERVICE	LEMEN BUY'NE S
		MENN KIRING SYSTEMS)		•					
				•					

PACE NO 05/16/89

0

- INDEXCOMPONDIUM OF CHICLA RESPONSE SELECTION GLIDINGS (EXELIMINES)

DOC								•
ND	vol title	Date	Author s	Status	Pages	liei	Allacingsity	(ANTER/ELA LENIA)
••••	•••	- • • •	•••••	٠	• •			TANKA PINA
1404	14 HIGHOSTY LOB CHICKIS-HIVIOR EMITTERISMS	09/01/86	- PAZARODLE WASTE CRILIND WATER TASK	Hist	KUU	,		USAN MAIN
141	25 RURA CROLAD-HAILER ACHR HORING REGISERUM GRACIACE (DOLANGE (RECO))	09/01/86		l mal	110	3	,	Charles Process
2446	25 BOIA CHOAD-HATER ACAN FORING TECHNICAL BACKICSHING CARDINCE DOCARDE, 16CD. DECURING BARNEY	97/01/87	- ELICEND, C.A. /OHPE	Final	•	•		Ubela Crear 1 3
••	MAS							
1000	25 MPLICABILITY OF THE HERN MINIMAN RECONCUL REQUIREMENTS RESPECTING LINGUS AND LEADING COLLECTION SYSTEMS	04/01/65	- SCHMER, J. AUSH	filmi	1	2		EEMER APPROXIMATION
3001	25 CLECIA COMITACE III BI OPER BUIRDMENTAL STARFES	10/02/65	· FORTER, j w /COMER	i mai	19	•	I) PURINTALLY MESTICALLE IN RELICALL	CEMBR #9214 0 ;
1001	15 CENCIA COMPLIANCE WITH OTHER LANS MININE	06/05/88	- CEM	Draft	245	1		Crimble and the trans
1001	25 EPA'S IMPLEMBRATION OF THE SEPTEMENTO ANDICHORIS AND REALIFICITION ACT OF 1986	05/31/67	- THOMS, L. M. /EPA	FIRM	4	3		
3004	25 CLEDNOS MORINE ON THE BOTH RECLEMENT OF RECYCLED PRZYBOOLE WASTES	03/01/86	- INCLERIAL ECONOMICS, INC - CEN	final	150	1		(EMBR #944) (R) c
1005	25 MARINA RORACCIONA CARDINCE QUINDI-COMICALLE SITES INDICH-SITE MOVICEMBR DE WASTE INDICHEMBR RESIDLE	01/27/86	- PORTER, J W /ORMER	i mi	•	1	TEMBENING SPANNESS MASSES STEELS SEE	COMMITTEE IN THE
1400	23 CRITISTA FOR HOSHIFFING MEAS OF VEHICLANGE HIGHOCOLOGY UNDER MORA. STARRORY HIGHOCOLOGY GLICONGE (SECONDRY Reference)	97/91/86	- COMER/COM	final	950	1		Challe Bridge in .
3401	24 FIRML BOTA COMPARISHE CIQUAD-MATER ACHITOTHE EVALUATION (CHE) CLADINCE COCCAMAN (Secondary Reference)	12/19/06	· LUDBO, C A /OPE	i mai	55	,	13 BELATIONS HE CO. TECHNICAL INMAQ M. IES - ID ORS NO MALIK	Control appeals
2405	24 CPRATION AND MAINTENANCE INSPECTION CLIDE (ACRA CRELIC) MAILE MONTHER SYSTEMS) (Secondary Reference)	01/30/66	- ODMER/UNITE/MICHA EN-CROSSIONI DIVISION	Hull	50	1	13 HONOMERO MADERIE JAME MILITE	ERMEN BYFN: 1
3407	25 ROTA CROLAD-HALER ACHETORING TECHNICAL ENFORCEMENT CLADARCE ECOLARMI (TECO) (Secondary Rates ands)	09/01/86	· EPA	fissi	370	2		COMPR. British 1
2466	25 ROTA CHOLAD-HALER HOW TORING TECHNICAL INFORCEMENT CLADARCE DECLARAGE TECHNICAL INFORMATION (Secondary Reference)	07/01/67	- ILCERO, G A NIMPE	final	•	1		CEMBR PYYALL I

PALE NO -

79

COMPONING OF CHICA RESPONSE SELECTION CONDACT LITTLEMENTS

poc	.,							
ND	vol title	Onte	Authors	Status	Pages (ier	All achients	ERMINITATION
								Compared to the control of the contr
330	15 RURA CLAUNCE LICCLAUNT: LANCEFEL SESSEN LINES, PISTERS AND FINAL	07/01/82	· LPA	INALL)u	1		
	CLIMIT (Secondary Reference)		•					
900	13 ROTA/CERCLA DECISIONS ANDE ON REASON SELECTION (Secondary National Researce)	06/24/85	- KILPARIOK, M ZOMPLIANCE MRANDI, CHIP	I IIMI	1	2	,	
••	miles Quality	* *						
400 0	26 ALTERNALE CENCENTRATION LIMIT CLARANCE PART 1, ACL POLICY AND INFORMATION RECLARAGINGS	07/01/47	- Chinado	f that	124	,		ibalk strot .
400		03/01/00	- CERR		64			
400.	36 HITERIN FINAL CLADARCE ON REMOVAL ACTION LEVELS AT ODMINIMINATED CRIMATING MATER STITES	10/06/87	· OBMER/CILIN	1 11141	9	-		CEMEN BY 1 (5)
#00	 	05/01/47	- OFFICE OF WATER REGULATIONS AND	11141	125			
	1		STAGARDS		***	•		11'A/ 1907 5 00 5
3 10	16 CARREN ADSERPTION ISONATING FOR BOKIC DICAMICS (Secondary	04/01/60	- ELIMBS, A A /MERL	LHMI	121	,		ti'araki s
	set ex ence)		· CO-EN. J M /MERL					
100	I HECHMANICH CH CHINCHC MAICH ACTION LEVELS ESECURARLY Reference)	04/19/04	FIEDS, JR., T ANNER/IND	t trust	17	2	13 MEMO RELEASES FROM LAMBORTY ACTUED.	
							PESTICHES	
		•					2) MIND THEP CERTAMENTALE	
							3) CHIMMS SER CONSISTS DIRECTOR IN	
							TRIPLIC, IND	
••	Hisk Assessment							
5000	27 AISER FEALTH ASSESSIBILIS ON NPL SLIES		**	Urall	14	,		
			SERVICE SAN SER I AVER SERVICE SAN SERVICE					
500	27 CHMICAL, PHYSICAL & BIOLOGICAL PROPERTIES OF CONFOLIUS PRESING AT HYZARDLAS WASTE STRES	09/1//65	· CLEMENT ASSOCIATES, INC	i iiui	3 80	2		thatk draws s
500	27 FIRML CURDINCE FOR the COORDINATION OF ATECH HEALTH ASSESSMENT	05/14/07	HONTER: J W /OSHEN/OLIN	11141	22	ž	13 SAME ESTEE EMEETS 4/22/07	COMEN BYTO - 4
	ACTIVITIES WITH THE SLIPBIFLAD REMIDIAL PROCESS		- AISIR					
500		09/14/86	- tpa	11141	11	3		
	SEP1(MHZ 24, 1966, p. 31992)							



V

PALE NO H

· MEX-

UNICHTER TABLE

11'A/340/1 #6-14/

COMPONIUM OF CORCLA RESPONSE SELECTION CLAUMINES LUCEMENTS

Doc								
ю	vol	Title	Date	AMERICA S	Status P	AGEL	1	Altaciments
		•••••				•		ATTACHMENTS
				*				
500	27	CHOIL HES FOR DIPORAL ASSESSMENT	09/14/84	. 6DA				
	-	24. 1996, p. 34642)	00.14,00	.	final	14	1	
5001	27	CLICEL HES FOR HEALTH ASSESSMENT OF BUTTOT PERSONNERAL	09/24/86	- LPA	final	14	2	
		RELICIOS (FEDERA RECISTA, SEPTEMBER 24, 1986, p. 34036)					•	
5000	27	GACELINES FOR MARCHACITY RISK AGRESSMAN SPECIAL RECISION.	09/24/86	· EPA	final	•	,	
		SEPTEMENT, 34, p. 340063						
1007	1)	CARELINES FOR THE HEALTH RISK ASSESSMENT OF CHEMICAL MIXTURES	09/24/86	- EPA	f insi	13	2	
		(FEMAL AGGISTAL SEPTEMBER 34, 1986, p. 34914)						
5000	- 30*	HEAL BY EFFECTS ASSESSABLE COOLANDES (SE CHEMICAL PROFILES)	09/01/84	- ORDADEN/SCAD	final	750	2	
		VOL 30. NOTITIE, ARSONIC, ASSESTOS, BARRAM, BONDO ANTONIO E.		· COMBL/CENA	*			
		CADHLIN, CARRON TETRADECRIDE, OLDICARDERIE, OLDIDANE,						
		O LONGFORM, COM. TARS, COPPER, CHESOLS, CHANGE, COT,			7			
		1 1-UiQ&CRCE BANE . 1,2-DIQ&CRCEBANE VOL. 20:						
		1.1-DIGLORETHANE, 1.2-DIGLORETHANE.		,				
		CIS-1,1-DIOLOGOETHALDE, ETHALDEDER, OLYGOL ETHERS,						
		HEMOLOGINERE, HEMOLOGILANDIRE,						
		HEXAGLERICIZED PROPRIES. HEXAMLENT GROWN, IRON (MO						
		CLAPOLIOS), LEID. LHOME, MHCMESE (IND COMPOLIOS), MINOLAY.						
		MEDIN COM NETDE, MEDINDE CLUNCE, HATCHIDE, MICKEL,						
		PHIAGEGICHEG, NEW, NEWSANE; VG. 30:						
		POLYGROUND BIPHONES (POSS), POLYCIOLIC MONTIC						
		HICHOCOGOG (PAG), PAGE, SELDOLIA (AO COPOLIOS), SODILA						
		CYMNOE, SARRIC ACID, 2,3,7,8-SETTAD-SCHOOLINGSCD-p-DICKIN,						
		1.1.2.2-TETRADEGROEPINE, TETRADEGROEPINGE, TOLIGE,						
		1,1,2-mid-cacenne. 1,1,1-mid-cacenne. Mid-cacennel.		10 July 2016				
		2.4.5-mio-chapeol, 2.4.6-mio-chapeol. Mivalor Grahim						
		VINT GLORICE, XVLDE, ZINC (IND GDPGLICE)						
5001	31	IMPEGRATED RESK INFORMATION SYSTEM (IRES) (A COMPLER-BASED	-	· GEA	Final	_	,	
		TRAL BERISK INCOMATION SYSTEM AVAILABLE BALLON E-MAIL - GROSS LAL			- '		-	

man of the state o

80

OH ACCESS IS INCLUDED!

PALE NO 11

COMPONDITION OF CONCLA RESPONSE SELECTION CLICAMACE EXECUTION

SOLO 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 3.3,7.8-KED 5010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 3.3,7.8-KED 5011 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 5010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIGUING" COMER RIM! 6010 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIBBS OF "BIBBS OF	
SOID 31 MARTIN FOLICY FOR ASSESSING BIRTH OF "MORITH" O1/07/67 - ROMS, & M./EPA FIRM SOLICY FOR ASSESSING BIRTH MILITARIS TO 1/510MIN. 2.3.7.8- KED MINK ALSO THAT THE WILLIAM ON THE PROPERTY WHEN AND ON/14/66 - CERR/FOLICS HARDRAIGN BIRM ST. 11/11/11/11/11/11/11/11/11/11/11/11/11/	
SOID 31 MARTIM POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIRDS OF THOUGHT COME BYIN 01/07/07 - BOMS, & M /EPA / I TIME 30 () I MILITIM INICIALIZATES THE ESTIMATION. 8.3.7.0-KEED MILITARY CHEALTH BIRS CHILATON OFFICIAL MODERN METALOGOUS CONTROLLED MILITARY CHILATON OFFICIAL MODERN METALOGOUS CONTROLLED MODERN MODERN METALOGOUS CONTROLLED MODERN METALOGOUS CONTROLLED MODERN METALOGOUS CONTROLLED MODERN METALOGOUS CONTRO	/8 8 /
SOID 31 MARINI POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIRDS OF THOMS OF THE OUTSTAFF OUTST	/8 å/
SOID 31 MARTIN POLICY FOR ASSESSING BIRDS OF THOMS OF THE OUT OUT OF THE OUT OUT OF THE	/8 å/
2.3.7.6-KED RISS SASIA INTERNALIS DE MINIMENTALISME BORNE DE MINIMENTALISME DE MINI	/8 å/
8.3.7.8-KED RISS ASSETABLE WHITTNING KE MIXEMES 10786 SOLI 31 FULL CHEMINISTERS EVENTIONEEME FROM (LEEP'S WIND. MO 09/16/86 - CERR/ICHUS HIECRATION BRANCE 11111 - 3 TO DISLETTES COMMING THE COLUMN ME INCLUDED.	/8 å/
SOLI 31 CALLIC HEALTH RISK EMILATION DEFINE GRADD) (LEER'S MINIM, MO OFFICE OFFICIALLY MEDILATION MANGE 11111 - 2 THE DESIGNATION OF COLUMN OF THE SECTION AND MEDILATED 11111 - 2	/8 å/
IND DISLETTES COMMING THE COLORS PISSEN ARE INCLUDED!	/ 8 8 /
AND A STATE OF THE	1 /8 å /
AND TO BEEN AREA THEORY BEING ME THE SECOND METERS OF THE SECOND AND A SECOND METERS OF THE S	12 6 7
CAF PINJEDUA WASH SI HEST	
CONTROL OF THE STATE OF THE STA	
A CONTRACT OF THE PROPERTY OF	
SUIS 3F SUPERFUED ENTER RESESSION AND U.S. CONTR. 04/01/00 - CERR FIRST 140 1 (DMK #	****
5014 31 SHEPAD RELIC FEM BY ENGLISHED MYCHE 10/61/65 CERR (1891 SID)	
・Ones · Company in the State of the State	
SOLS DE HOLICOURDY RINCOURD STATE SYSTEMS, INC. CHARLE 136 2	10°=1
TOURSE. TEXAMEN TO THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERT	
8000 32 ENDINCERNADO ASSESSABAG GUIGNOCE \$SECONDO V Reference) 11/23/85 -/FORTON, \$ 10 ACONDO 11 11 2 LIMIN #	16 pt 11
•• Cust malysis	
6000 32 REMEDIAL ACTION COSTING PROCEDURES MALIAL 10/01/07 - JRB ASSOCIATES/CHAR FRLL FIRM 56 I	
- CREATION COLOR C	
COMPACIENT	
469) 32 TÉRIUM COST MONCEROS MONIS DA 1/01/00 - CONTROCHE FINAL 170 1 LANGE AV	Nat u .
1003 1 CANADO COMO A RESULTA SEGURACIONAL ACTIONAL ACTIONAL SECONDARY 04/13/07 - CERT/CHD 11103 () 2	116
Coles curse)	
** Commently Relations	
2000 - 32 COMMANDY RELATIONS IN SUPERIAD A HINDERDS (INSERTIM VERSION) - 05/01/86 - 1288	
2000 - 32 COMMAN TV RELATIONS IN SUPERPLAD. A PROCESSIC (INSERIM VERSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - CERR FIRMS 100 2 - 3) COM (A THE CENTRAL PROCESSION) - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 06/01/00 - 0	(B (· · ·

(

<u>ب</u>

PACE NO 95/14/89 COMPROLIM OF CRICIA RESPONSE SELECTION CLICKING LEELIMING Out No wittile Unie Author s Status Pages Lier Attactments CEMENTALISMA Enforcement MODE 32 WONDERWARK ASSESSMENT CLADAGE 11/33/65 - POLISE. J W /OPIER final : 11 2 CAMER OVER U. . 8001 32 MARRIM GUIDINCE ON FORMANALY RESPONDE PARTY PARTICIPATION 61/14/64 - FURTHE, J. M. ADMER 37 3 COMMEN BYATS IS IN REMENAL INSESTIGATION AND FEASIBILITY STUDIES Selection of Boundy/Ductsion Documents 2007 9000 13 INSERIN CLIDOCE ON SUPERIOD SELECTION OF REMEDY 12/24/06 - PURTER, 1 W /09/4R

06/24/85 - KILPARIOK, M /CONT.INCE MANCH CHT. FIIM

))

COMMITTEE IN THE STREET

1001 31 BLEAKLERCLA DECISIONS INCE ON BEINERY SELECTION

DATA ELEMENT DEFINITIONS

The data elements of the Compendium database, as identified on the index, are shown below:

DATA ELEMENT	DEFINITION
Doc No	Unique four-digit number assigned to a document included in the Compendium according to category.
Vol	Volume number of the binder in which the hard copy of the document is contained.
Title	Title of the document. Secondary Reference is identified following the title when a document relates to more than one category. The document itself is filed under the number series assigned to its primary category.
Date	The date the document was published by or released from the issuing office or entity.
Authors	Author(s) and affiliation(s). Also includes identification of the EPA Project Officer and issuing office, where applicable.
Status	Indicates the status of a document, either draft or final version.
Pages	Total number of printed pages of the document, including any attachments.
Tier	Tier 1 or Tier 2. Tier 1 documents are the core documents of the Compendium as listed in the pamphlet titled "Selected Technical Guidance for Superfund Projects," compiled by OERR. Tier 2 documents are all other documents included in the Compendium.
Attachments	Attachments to a document by complete or abbreviated title.
OSWER/EPARTIMAN	EPA report or OSWER Directive System numbers, where applicable.

LIST OF ORGANIZATIONAL ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS IDENTIFIED IN THE INDEX

Organization	Acronym
Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry	ATSDR
Center for Environmental Research Information	
Contract Laboratory Program	CLP
U.S. Corps of Engineers	COE
Exposure Assessment Research Division	EARD
Environmental Criteria and Assessment Office	ECAO
Environmental Monitoring Systems Laboratory	EMSL
Emergency Response Division	ERD
Environmental Research Laboratory	ERL
Hazardous Response Support Division	HRSD
Hazardous Site Control Division	HSCD
Tazardous Site Evaluation Division	HSED
Hazardous Waste Engineering Research Laboratory	HWERL
Municipal Environmental Research Laboratory	MERL
Office of Environmental Engineering and Technology	OEET
Office of Emergency and Remedial Response	OERR
Office of Health Effects Assessment	OHEA
Office of Research and Development	ORD
Office of Solid Wasse	OSW
Office of Solid Waste and Emergency Response	OSWER
Office of Waste Programs Enforcement	OWPE
Policy Analysis Staff	PAS
Waterways Experiment Station	WES
Waste Management Division	WMD

APPENDIX P

MODEL TRANSMITTAL COVER LETTER

[Name of Contact]
[Address]

Dear [Name of Contact]:

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency is required by law to establish administrative records "at or near a facility at issue." This administrative record consists of information upon which the Agency bases its selection of response action for a particular Superfund site.

By providing the public with greater access to these records, it is our hope that they will be better equipped to comment constructively on site activities and to understand the issues relating to the selection of the response action at the site.

We appreciate having the [Name of local repository] as the designated administrative record facility for the [Name of site] Superfund site. The enclosed record files, along with any future documents relating to technical activities at the site should be placed in the [Name of local repository] and be available for public review. The record files should be treated as a non-circulating reference — it should not be removed from your facility.

Also enclosed is a fact sheet to assist you and your staff in answering questions posed by the public concerning administrative records for selection of response actions at Superfund sites. Please feel free to distribute this guide to the public.

To ensure the receipt of the administrative record file, I would appreciate your completion of the attached Document Transmittal Acknowledgment form. Please return this form in the enclosed self-addressed, stamped envelope.

Again, I would like to thank you for your cooperation with the U.S. EPA in serving as a Field Repository. If you have any questions or comments, please contact [Name of EPA contact] at [Phone No.].

Sincerely,

[Name]
Administrative Record Coordinator

APPENDIX G

MODEL DOGUNENT TRANSMITTAL ACKNOWLEDGMENT

[Regional Office Address] From:

To:

[Field Repository Address]

But the state of the state of the

I acknowledge that I have received the following documents from the U.S. EPA Region ____ Office, pertaining to [Site Name] Superfund

Administrative Record Name - [Site(Name]

1 4 100

Administrative Record Document Numbers

The continues to the Court mayora i warry

TO SECURE STATE OF THE SECOND CONTRACT OF THE

THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY AND THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPERTY Date ्रावेश वर्षा व

and the second and a second with the second to second

· 1985年 - 1986年 - 1996年 - 1986年 - 1986年 - 1987年 - 19874 - 1987年 - 198

with foreigns lakeling and they revene

Please return this form to: [Regional Office Address]

Section of the Comment of the Commen

Commence of the state of the st

- Topig is Mend Agustan Million (1997) - Topig is West (1997) - Million (1997) (2. **Mata Agusta**n (1997) - Dominion (1997) - Mend (1998)

APPENDIX H

PACT SHEET

Administrative Records in Local Repositories

The "administrative record" is the collection of documents which form the basis for the selection of a response action at a Superfund site. Under section 113(k) of the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act, as amended by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act (CERCLA), EPA is required to establish an administrative record for every Superfund response action and to make a copy of the administrative record available at or near the site.

The administrative record file must be reasonably available for public review during normal business hours. The record file should be treated as a non-circulating reference document. This will allow the public greater access to the volumes and also minimize the risk of loss or damage. Individuals may photocopy any documents contained in the record file, according to the photocopying procedures at the local repository.

The documents in the administrative record file may become damaged or lost during use. If this occurs, the local repository manager should contact the EPA Regional Office for replacements. Documents may be added to the record file as the site work progresses. Periodically, EPA may send supplemental volumes and indexes directly to the local repository. These supplements should be placed with the initial record file.

The administrative record file will be maintained at the local repository until further notice. Questions regarding the maintenance of the record file should be directed to the EPA Regional Office.

The Agency welcomes comments at any time on documents contained in the administrative record file. Please send any such comments to [name and address]. The Agency may hold formal public comment periods at certain stages of response process. The public is urged to use these formal review periods to submit their comments.

For further information on the administrative record file, contact [name and phone no. of Administrative Record Coordinator].

APPENDIX I

MODEL NOTICE OF PUBLIC AVAILABILITY

THE UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY
ANNOUNCES THE AVAILABILITY OF THE
ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD
XYZ SITE, [Locality, State]

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) announces the availability for public review of files comprising the administrative record for the selection of the [remedial, removal] action at the XYZ site, [Locality, State]. EPA seeks to inform the public of the availability of the record file at this repository and to encourage the public to comment on documents as they are placed in the record file.

The administrative record file includes documents which form the basis for the selection of a [remedial, removal] action at this site. Documents now in the record files include [preliminary assessment and site investigation reports, validated sampling data, RI/FS work plan, and the community relations plan]. Other documents will be added to the record files as site work progresses. These additional documents may include, but are not limited to, the RI/FS report, other technical reports, additional validated sampling data, comments and new data submitted by interested persons, and EPA responses to significant comments.

The administrative record file is available for review during normal business hours at:

[Repository Name] and U.S.EPA - Region Z [Address and Phone #] [Address and Phone #]

Additional information is available at the following locations:

Verified sampling data - Contract laboratory, and documentation [Address and Phone #]

Guidense documents and - EPA-Region Z testinical literature [Address and Phone #]

Written comments on the administrative record should be sent to:

[Name], Office of Public Affairs U.S. EPA - Region Z [Address and Phone #]

APPENDIX J

MICROFORM APPROVAL MEMORANDUM



UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY WASHINGTON, D.C. 20460

OCT 2 I MAR

OFFICE OF SOLD WASTE AND EMERGENCY RESPON!

MEMORANDUM

SUBJECT:

Microfilming tie Administrative Record

FROM:

Edward J. Hanley, Director

Office of Information Resources Management

TO:

Asa R. Frost, Jr., Director OSWER Information Management Staff

In accordance with EPA Records Management Manual, Chapter 6, dated 7/13/84. I approve OSWER's request for an administrative record micrographic system for regional hazardous waste management programs.

The feasibility study prepared for OWPE, entitled "Assessment of the Suitability and Costs of Alternatives for the Administrative Record* (June 30, 1988), satisfactorily documents and justifies the need for converting the administrative record to microform. In particular, the requirement under SARA to make the administrative record publicly available at or near each hazardous waste site makes microform a cost-effective storage medium.

Please inform each regional hazardous waste program of my approval of OSWER's request and of the need to comply with the remaining provisions of Chapter 6 of the EPA Records Manual should the region proceed with implementing an administrative record micrographic system.

cc: SIRMOs, Region 1 - X

APPENDIX K

MODEL CERTIFICATION

IN THE	[NAME OF COURT]
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA,	:
Plaintiff,	: :
v.	: :
[NAMES OF DEFENDANTS]	: :
Defendants,	: CIVIL ACTION NO.
[number]	·
v.	
[NAMES OF THIRD PARTY	
DEFENDANTS]	:
Third Party Defendant	

CERTIFICATION OF DOCUMENTS COMPRISING THE ADMINISTRATIVE RECORD

The United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) hereby certifies that the attached documents constitute the administrative record for selection of response actions under the Comprehensive Environmental Response Compensation and Liability Act or 1980, as amended, for the [name of site] site in [City or County], [State].

By the United States Environmental Protection Agency:

In witness whereof I have subscribed name this day of, 19 in(city)	
[signature]	
[typed name	

APPENDIX L

PREAMBLE TO SUBPART I OF NCP

Subpart I—Administrative Record for Selection of Response Action

Subpart I of the NCP is entirely new. It implements CERCLA requirements concerning the establishment of an administrative record for selection of a response action. Section 113(k)(1) of CERCLA requires the establishment of "an administrative record upon which the President shall bese the selection of a response action." Thus, today's rule requires the establishment of an administrative record that contains documents that form the basis for the selection of a CERCLA response action. la addition, section 113(k)(2) requires the promulgation of regulations establishing procedures for the participation of interested persons in the development of the administrative record.

These regulations regarding the administrative record include procedures for public participation. Because one purpose of the administrative record is to facilitate public involvement, procedures for

establishing and maintaining the record are closely related to the procedures governing public participation. General community relations provisions found in other parts of the proposed NCP are addressed elsewhere in this preamble.

The following sections discuss the major comments received on the proposed subpart I and EPA's responses.

Name: General comments.

Proposed rule: Subpart I details how the administrative record is assembled, maintained and made available to the public.

Response to comments. Comments on the administrative record regulations included the suggestion that the preamble provide a general statement differentiating between the administrative record and the information repository.

EPA agrees that while subpart I includes ample information on the requirements of the administrative record, a brief clarification would help to differentiate the record from the information repository.

The information repository includes a diverse group of documents that relate to a Superfund site and to the Superfund program in general, including documents on site activities, information about the site location, and background program and policy guides. EPA requires an information repository at all remedial action sites and any site where a removal action is likely to extend beyond 120 days. The purpose of the information repository is to allow open and convenient public access to

documents explaining the actions taking

place at a site.

The administrative record discussed in this subpart, by contrast, is the body of documents that forms the basis of the agency's selection of a particular response at a site, i.e., documents relevant to a response selection that the lead agency relies on, as well as relevant comments and information that the lead agency considers but may reject in the ultimate response selection decision. Thus, the record will include documents the lead and support agency generate. PRP and public comments. an technical and site-openitic information. These documents enactionally overlap with those including in the information. pents. end repository. The administrative record includes such information as sitespecific deta and comments, guidance documents and technical references used in the selection of the response action. The information repository may include guides to the Superfund process. background information. fact sheets press releases, maps, and other information to sid public understancing

of a site response, regardless of whether the information has bearing on the eventual response selection at that site.

One commenter felt that there was no mechanism for PRPs to perticipate in the development of the administrative record. In response, PRPs are given a chance to participate in the development of the administrative record throughout its compilation. EPA will make available information considered in selecting the response action to PRPs and others through the administrative record file. interested persons may peruse the record file, submit information to be included in the administrative record file, or may comment on its contents during the ensuing public comment period.

Name: Section 300.800(a). Establishment of an administrative record. Section 300.810(a). Contents of the administrative record.

Proposed rule: Section 113(k)(1) of CERCLA states that the "President shall establish an administrative record upon which the President shall base the selection of a response action." EPA used similar language in § 300.800(a) of the proposed rule: "The lead agency shall establish an administrative record that contains the documents that form the basis for the selection of a response action." (Emphasis added.) Section 300.810(a) states that the "administrative record file for selection of a response action typically, but not in all cases, will contain the following types of documents * * ." followed by an enumeration of those documents.

Response to comments: EPA's choice of the phrase "form the basis" in § 300.800(a) drew many comments. The comments expressed concern that the lead agency would have the discretion to include in the administrative record only those documents that support EPA's selected remedy.

These comments appear to be based on a misunderstanding of what the phrase "forms the basis of" means as it was used in the proposed rule. The statute defines the administrative record as the "record upon which the President shall base the selection of a response action." EPA's intent in defining the record as the file that "contains the documents that form the bests for the selection of a response action" was simply to reflect the statutory language. For example, an administrative record will contain the public comments submitted on the proposed action, even if the lead agency rejects the comments. because the lead agency is required to consider these comments and respond to significant comments in making a final decision. Thus, these comments also

form the basis of the final response selection decision. EPA intends that the regulatory language defining the administrative record file embody general principles of administrative law concerning what documents are included in an "administrative record" for an agency decision. As a result, contrary to the suggestion of the commenters, the proposed definition of the administrative record does not mean that the record will contain only those documents supporting the selected response action.

A commenter asked that the phrase but not in all cases" be deleted from \$ 300.810(a), or specify the cases where documents are excluded from the administrative record. EPA believes it is better not to attempt to list excluded documents in the NCP since EPA cannot possibly anticipate all the types of documents that will be generated for a site or for future sites, and which of these documents should be excluded except as generally described in § 300.810(b). It should be noted, for example, that although a health assessment done by ATSDR would normally be included in the administrative record. it would not be if the assessment was generated by ATSDR after the response is selected.

Others commented that certain documents should always be included in the administrative record. EPA believes that only a small group of documents will always be generated for every type of CERCIA site, since each site is unique. Other documents may or may not be generated or relevant to the selection of a particular response action at a site. EPA understands that a definitive list of required documents would assist parties in trying to assess the completeness of the administrative record. but such a list would not be practical. Different sites require different documents.

A related group of comments asked that the administrative record always include certain documents, including. specifically, "verified sampling data. draft and "predecisional" documents. and technical studies. One comment stated that "invalidated" sampling data and drafts must be part of the administrative record in some situations. Verified sempling data. i.e., data that have gone through the quality assurance and quality control process. will be included in the record when they have been used in the selection of a response action. "Invalidated" data, i.e., data which have been found to be incorrectly gathered, are not used by EPA in selecting the response action and should therefore not be included in the

random These should be distinguished from unvalidated data—data that have not been through the quality control process—which may in limited circumstances be considered by the agency in selecting the response action. It is EPA's policy to avoid using unvalidated data whenever possible. Nonetheless, there are times when the need for action and the lack of validated data requires the consideration of such data in selecting an emergency removal action. If such data are used, they will be included in the record.

In general, only final documents are included in the administrative record files. Draft documents are not part of the record for a decision because they generally are revised or superseded by subsequent drafts and thus are not the actual documents upon which the decision-maker relies. However, drafts (or portions of them) generally will be included in the administrative record for response selection if there is no final document generated at the time the response is selected and the draft is the document relied on. In addition, a draft which has been released to the public for the purpose of receiving comments is also part of the record, along with any comments received.

Similarly, predecisional and deliberative documents, such as staff notes or staff policy recommendations or options papers, do not generally belong in the administrative record because they merely reflect internal deliberations rather than final decisions or factual information upon which the response selection is based. However, pertinent factual information or documents stating final decisions on response selection issues for a site generally would be included in the record.

Technical studies are also part of the record, again, if-considered by the lead agency in selecting the response action. The commenter seems to have misinterpreted EPA's intent by assuming that only factual portions of a technical study are part of the record. The entire study, or relevant part of the study, should be part of the record.

Another comment stated that the administrative record should include any studies on cost, cost-affectiveness, permanence, and treatment that underlie the record of decision. These studies are already part of the remedial investigation and feasibility study, which is always included in the record. Another party stated that sampling protocols should be in the administrative record. Sampling protocols are part of the RI/FS work plan, which is also part of the administrative record. And because

documents, are generally grouped together. EPA has provided in this rulemaking that such grouped or serial documents may be listed as a group in the index to the administrative record file.

A related comment requested that all documents generated by contractors should be included in the record. In response, any document that forms the basis of a response selection decision will be included in the administrative record. It is immaterial who develops the document—it can be a contractor, the public (including a PRP), a state or EPA.

One commenter asked that ARAR disputes involving a disagreement over whether a requirement is substantive or administrative be documented in the record. Other comments stated that EPA must ensure that complete ARAR documentation and documentation of all remedial options, not just the selected remedy, be placed in the record. Where ARAR issues are relevant to response selection, lead and support agencygenerated documents and public information submitted to the lead agency on this issue would be part of the record. The record will include documentation of each alternative remedy and ARAR studied during the RI/FS process, and the criteria used to select the preferred remedy during the remedy selection process.

EPA also received several comments stating that every document contributing to decision-making should be part of the administrative record. EPA cannot concur in this formulation of the administrative record since it is unclear what "contributing to" means and that phrase may be overly broad. For instance, the term "contributing to" could be interpreted to include all draft documents leading up to a final product. These draft documents do not generally form the basis of the response selection. However, because the administrative record includes documents which form the basis for the decision to select the response action. EPA believes that most "contributing" documents will be included.

One comment stated that the hexard ranking system (HRS) information should be included in the administrative record for selection of the response action. Specifically, they suggested that internal memoranda, daily notes, and the original HRS score should be made available. The National Priorities Liet (NPL) docket is a public docket, and already contains the relevant ranking information. The information generally relevant to the listing of a site on the NPL is preliminary and not necessarily

relevant to the selection of the response action. If, however, there is information in the NPL docket that is relied on in selecting the response action, it will be included in the administrative record.

Another commenter stated that ail materials developed and received during the remedy selection process should be made a part of the record, and stated that the NCP currently omits inclusion of transcripts. As noted above, certain documents simply will not be relevant to the selection of response actions. EPA will, as required by the statute, include in the record all those materials, including transcripts, that form the basis for the selection of a response action, whether or not the materials support the decision.

Several commenters asked that the lead agency be required to mail them individual copies of documents kept m the administrative record. These requests included copies of sampling data, a copy of any preliminary assessment petitions, potential remedies, the risk assessment, a list of ARARs, and notification of all future work to be done. Commenters also asked to be notified by mail when a lead agency begins sampling at a site and when a contractor is chosen for a response action, in addition, many asked for the opportunity to comment on the documents mentioned above. A related comment suggested that EPA maintain a mailing list for each site and mail copies of key documents in the record to every party on the list.

EPA believes that maintaining an administrative record file in two places, in addition to a more general information repository, with provisions for copying facilities reflects EPA's strong commitment to keeping the affected public, including PRPs. informed and providing the opportunity for public involvement in response decision-making. Requiring EPA to mail individual copies of documents available in the record file is beyond any statutory requirements, unnecessary due to the ready evailability of the documents in the file, and a severe burden on Agency staff and resources.

Most of the documents requested above will generally be available in the administrative record for public review and copying. Additionally, the lead agency should maintain a mailing list of interested persons to whom key site information and notice of site activities can be mailed as part of their community relations place for a site.

One commenter asked that all PRP comments and comments by other interested parties be included in the record, regardless of their

ورق فيما والمنازي والمحارة المسا comments received during the comment period in the administrative record. regardless of their significance. When the lead agency considers comments submitted after the decision document has been signed, the "significance" of a comment has a bearing on whether it will be included in the administrative record, as specified in § 300.825(c). In addition, while EPA is under no legal obligation to place in the record or consider comments submitted prior to the comment period. EPA will generally, as a matter of policy, consider significant comments submitted prior to the comment period, place them into the record, and respond to them at an appropriate time. However, persons who wish to ensure that the comments they submitted prior to the comment period are included in the record must resubmit such comments during the comment penod.

Final rule: Section 300.800(a) is promulgated as proposed.

Name: Section 300.800(b). Administrative record for federal facilities.

Proposed rule: Section 300.800(b) states that the lead agency for a federal facility, whether EPA, the U.S. Coast Guard, or any other federal agency, shall compile and maintain an administrative record for that facility. When federal agencies other than EPA are the lead at a federal facility site. they must furnish EPA with copies of the record index, in addition to other specified documents included in the record. The preamble to the proposed NCP discussion of § 300.800(b) (53 FR 51464) states that EPA will establish procedures for interested parties to participate in the administrative record development, and that EPA may furnish documents which the federal agency is required to place in the record.

Response to comments: One comment stated that EPA should be the custodian for administrative records for federal facilities, especially where the infection facility is a PRP, to avoid any conflict of interest in questions of liability or littleation. Another comment stated that facilities, especially where the federal the requirements in § 333,650(b) of the proposed rule weald be burdensome to ensome to فمه ومثلاو federal agencies in ou

11、日本

maintaining the record.

Executive Coder 12500 grants federal agencies the subscrity to "establish the administrative record for selection of response actions for federal facilities under their jurisdiction, custody or control." To avoid the potential for conflicts of interest by federal agencies who are PRPs and in charge of compiling and maintaining the record. EPA retains

control over sie development of the record by specifying what goes into the record, by supplementing the record and by requiring an accounting of what is in the record through a report of the indexed contents. EPA believes that these requirements represent sufficient Agency oversight to avoid potential conflicts of interest at federal facilities while ensuring that federal lead agencies remain responsible for compiling and maintaining their own administrative record.

EPA is making a minor editorial change in § 300.800(b)(1) to reflect that the federal agency compiles and maintains an administrative record for a facility, and not at a facility, since § 300.800(a) aiready provides that the record will be located at or near that facility.

Final rule: EPA is promulgating the rule as proposed, except for the following minor editorial change in the first sentence of \$ 300.800(b)(1): "If a federal agency other than EPA is the lead agency for a federal facility, the federal agency shall compile and maintain the administrative record for the selection of the response action for that facility in accordance with this

Name: Section 300.800(c). Administrative record for state-lead sites.

Proposed rule: Section 113(k) of CERCLA states that the President "shall establish an administrative record upon which the President shall base the selection of a response action." Section 300.800(c), entitled "Administrative record for state-lead sites," requires that states compile administrative records. for state-lead sites in accordance with the NCP.

Response to comments: Several commenters believe that the new administrative record procedures place an onerous burden on the state, and request that state requirements such as Open Records Acts should be allowed as a substitute for compliance with subpart L Another commenter recommended that states be allowed to determine whether a complete administrative record is needed at or near the site when a site is state-lead. Where a response is taken under CERCLA at a state-lead site. EPA is ultimately responsible for the selection of a response action. Therefore, under section 113(k). EPA must establish an administrative record for the CERCLA response action at the site, and must, at a minimum, comply with subpart L There may be many different ways of compiling administrative records and involving the public in the development

of the record buscart to area inminimum requirements for section 113(k). Lead agencies, including states may provide additional public involvement opportunities at a site. In response to whether or not states should maintain a complete administrative record at or near the site. EPA believes that states must have such a record in order to meet CERCLA section 113(k) requirements.

EPA has included a minor editorial change in § 300.800(c) to reflect that a state compiles and maintains an administrative record for rather than at a given site.

Final rule: EPA is promulgating § 300.800(c) as proposed, except for a minor editorial change in the first sentence as follows: "If a state is the lead agency for a site, the state shall compile and maintain the administrative record for the selection of the response action for that site in accordance with this subpart."

Name: Sections 300.800(d) and 300.800(e). Applicability.

Proposed rule: Section 300.800(d) states that the provisions of subpart ! apply to all remedial actions where the remedial investigation began after the promulgation of these rules, and for all removals where the action memorandum is signed after the promulgation of these rules. Section 300.800(d) also proposes that "[T]his subpart applies to all response actions taken under section 104 of CERCLA or sought, secured, or ordered administratively or judicially under section 106 of CERCLA." Section 300.800(e) states that the lead agency will apply subpart I to all response actions not included in § 300.800(d) "to the extent practicable."

Response to comments: One commenter argued that the applicable provisions of subpart I should be amended to require agencies to comply with the subpart for all sites where the remedy selection decision was made more than 90 days after proposal of the revised NCP for comment. Another comment stated that § 300.800(e) be revised to state that lead agencies must comply with subpart I in any future actions they take, and that all lead agency actions must comply with subport I "to the maximum extent practicable."

in response, EPA will adhere as closely as possible to subpart I for sites where the remedial investigation began before these regulations are promulgated. EPA will not however. require that these sites comply with requirements which, because of the

mina vil he response action relative to he promulgation of these rules, cannot be adhered to. For example, under the final rule the administrative record file must be available at the beginning of the remedial investigation phase. If these regulations are promulgated when a site is in the middle of the remedial investigation process, and the administrative record is not yet available, the lead agency cannot at this point comply with these regulations. Additionally, EPA believes that adding language to proposed NCP § 300.800(e) to state that lead agencies will comply with provisions of subpart I in any future action after promulgation of the new rule is unnecessary and redundant compliance will be legally required, and applicability to all future response actions is implicit in the rule. Likewise. insertion of the word "maximum" before the phrase "extent practicable" is unnecessary since it would give additional emphasis but would not substantively change the requirement or the meaning of the rule.

One comment agreed with EPA's interpretation that subpart I applies to all response actions "sought, secured or ordered administratively or judicially." but others disagreed. Several stated that the term "judicially" should be deleted from § 300.800(d) because they argue that response actions ordered judicially would receive de novo adjudication. instead of administrative record review. CERCLA section 113(j)(1) states: "In any judicial action under this Act, judicial review of any issues concerning the adequacy of any response action taken or ordered by the President shall be limited to the administrative record." Commenters contend that this section does not apply to injunctive actions under CERCLA section 106 because these are not actions "taken or ordered by the President." To the contrary, the selection of a response action is a "response action taken " " by the President." Accordingly, section 113(j)(1) requires that judicial review of the response action selected by the age is "limited to the administrative record." Further, section 113(j)(2) stipulates that. "in any judicial action under this chapter"-whether for take tve relial, enforcement of an administrative order or recovery of response casts or damages—a party objecting to "the President's decision in selecting the response action" must demonstrate, "on the administrative record, that the decision was arbitrary or capricious or otherwise not in accordance with law."

EPA received several comments objecting to EPA's determination that judicial review of an endangerment

assessment be limited to the administrative record. They stated that as a matter of administrative and constitutional law, a finding of imminent and substantial endangerment is not an issue concerning "the adequacy of the response action," as stated in CERCLA section 113(j), and therefore must receive de novo review by a court. A second comment requested that EPA state in the regulation that review of EPA's expenditures in the implementation of a remedy is de novo.

An assessment of endangerment at a site is a factor highly relevant to the selection of a response action, and is in fact part of the remedial investigation (RH process central to the decision to select a response action. Therefore, the determination of endangerment (which will generally be included in the decision document) will be included in the administrative record for selection of a response action and should be reviewed as part of that record. (EPA notes that the term "endangerment assessment" document has been superseded by the term "risk assessment" document, and while assessments of endangerment at a site are still conducted during the RI, it is the "risk assessment" document that becomes part of the record.) In response to the comment that Agency expenditures on a response action should receive de novo review. EPA notes that this issue was not raised in the proposed NCP, and is therefore not addressed in the final rule.

Final rule: EPA is promulgating the rule as proposed.

Name: Section 300.805. Location of the administrative record file.

Proposed rule: Section 113(k)(1) of CERCLA states that "the administrative record shall be available to the public at or near the facility at issue. The President also may place duplicates of the administrative record at any other location." Section 300.806 of the proposed NCP provides five exemptions for information which need not be placed at or near the facility at issue: Sempling and testing data, guidance documents, publicly available technical literature, documents in the confidential portion of the file, and emergency removal actions lasting less than 30 days.

Response to comments: One commenter supported limiting the amount of information which must be located at or near the site, but many commenters stated that every document contributing to decision-making, including confidential documents which are part of the record, should be located at or near the site and agency

donventence is not a sufficient regi exclude locuments from the site. They asserted that such exclusions undermine active public involvement at the site and are contrary to statutory intent. Another comment stated that requiring the administrative record to be kept in two places, at a central location and at or near the site, runs counter to the statutory requirement of keeping a record only "at or near the facility at issue." One commenter asked that EPA acknowledge that Indian imbal headquarters may be a logical place to keep the administrative record when a Superfund site is located on or near an Indian reservation. A final comment requested that EPA endorse through regulatory language that administrative records can be kept on microfiche or other record management technologies. and have the equivalent legal validity to paper records.

Requiring sampling data and guidance documents to be placed at the site is both unnecessary and, in many cases. very costly. Administrative records are often kept at public libraries where space is limited and cannot accommodate voluminous sampling data for large, complex sites. Summanes of the data are included in the RI/FS. which is located at or near the site. In addition, requiring publicly available technical literature at the site will require copying copyrighted material, an additional expenditure of limited Superfund dollars. Moreover. Agency experience is that, as yet, relatively few people view the administrative record file at or near the site or request review of the sampling data or general guidance documents listed in the index to the site file.

However. EPA has revised the rule to specify that, if an individual wishes to review a document listed in the index but not available in the file located at or near the site, such document, if not confidential, will be provided for inclusion in the file upon request. The individual will not need to submit a Freedom of Information Act Request in order to have the information made evailable for review in the file near the site. EPA believes that provision of such documents in the file near the site upon request meets the requirement of CERCLA section 113(k) that the record be "available" at or near the site. In addition, this rule does not bar lead agencies from deciding to place this information in the site file without waiting for a request. Lead agencies are encouraged to place as much of this information at or near the site as practical and to automatically place information at sites where there is a

an pricolativity that the information with perindemand or the information is central to the response selection decision.

The confidential portion of the file need not be located at or near the site, and will not be available upon request either at the site or at the central location, since the information is not available for public review.

1

EPA believes that requiring that the record be located in two places is necessary to ensure both adequate public acress to the record files and better lead-agency control over the record documents. The statutory requirement in CERCLA section 113(k)(1) states that the President may also place duplicates of the administrative record at any other location. This section clearly provides authority to maintain a second administrative record at a central location. Section 300.805 of the proposed NCP (33 FR 51515) reflects EPA's decision to make this statutory option a regulatory requirement. A centrally lucated record may offer easier access to interested parties located far from the response site.

EPA agrees with the commenter that housing the centrally located copy of the record at Indian tribal headquarters may be appropriate when a Superfund site is located at or near an Indian reservation. In the 1986 amendments to CERCLA. Indian tribes are accorded status equivalent to states, and can be designated lead agencies for response actions, in which case they would also be required to compile and maintain the administrative record at or near the site.

Finally, as EPA stated in the preamble to the proposed NCP, maintaining the administrative record on microfiche is aiready recognized as a legally valid and effective practice: "EPA may make the administrative record available to the public in microform. EPA may microform-copy documents that form the basis for the selection of a CERCLA response action in the regular course of business" (53 FR 51466). EPA agrees that this should be specified in the rule and has added § 300.888 accordingly, providing that the final agency may make the record available in microform.

Final rule: Section 300.805 is modified as follows:

1. Section 300.805(b) is added to the rule as follows: "Where documents are placed in the central location but not in the file located at or near the sits, such documents shall be added to the file located at or near the site upon request, except for documents included in paragraph (s)(4) of this section."

2. Section 300 805(c) is added to the rule as follows: "The lead agency may make the administrative record file available to the public in microform."

3. The section has been renumbered accordingly.

Name: Sections 300.810(a)-(d). Documents not included in the administrative record file.

Proposed rule: Section 300.810(b) discusses which documents may be excluded from the administrative record. Section (c) discusses privileged information that is not included in the administrative record. Section 300.810(d) discusses confidential information that is placed in the confidential portion of the administrative record.

Response to comments: One commenter argued that § 300.810 should specifically include an exemption for classified documents related to national security. While the NCP currently does not address the potential conflict between national security concerns and the requirement to establish a publicly accessible administrative record, it is not clear that such an exemption could be adequately specified by rule or that an exemption would appropriately resolve this conflict. Section 121(i) provides a national security waiver by Presidential order of any requirements under CERCLA, which can be invoked in certain circumstances. Under this provision, protection of national security interests requires case-by-case review under section 121(j) and not a blanket exemption in the NCP. Nothing in the NCP limits the availability of this waiver.

Another comment received by EPA stated that the treatment of privileged and confidential documents in the records is unfair, because it denies access to documents that may be critical to the selection of a remedy. EPA has provided for a confidential portion of the administrative record where documents containing, for example, trade secrets of companies that have developed patented cleanup technologies being considered as a response selection elternative can be kept confidential. To maintain a fair balance between the need for confidentiality and the public's right of review of the record, the lead agency must summarize or redact a document containing confidential information to make available to the greatest extent possible critical, factual information relevant to the selection of a response action in the nonconfidential portion of the record.

A final comment proposed that an index to the privileged documents should be included in the

nonconfidentia, portion of the administrative record. EPA agrees believing that an index will let interested parties know in general term what documents are included in the record without compromising the confidential nature of the information contained in those documents.

Finally. EPA is adding a sentence to § 300.810(a)(6) to clarify that the index can include a reference to a group of documents, if documents are customarily grouped. This will simplify EPA's task without compromising the integrity of the record.

Final rule: 1. EPA is promulgating §§ 300.810(b), (c) and (d) as proposed with a minor editorial change to ciarrify the first sentence of § 300.810(d).

2. The following language is added to § 300.810(a)(6) to provide for listing grouped documents in the administrative record file index: "If documents are customarrily grouped together, as with sampling data chain of custody documents, they may be listed as a group in the index to the administrative record file."

Name: Section 300.815. Administrative record file for a remedial action.

Proposed rule: The term
"administrative record file" is used
throughout the proposed NCP. Section
300.815(a) proposes that the
administrative record file be made
available for public inspection at the
beginning of the remedial investigation
phase.

Response to comments: EPA received several comments objecting to the concept of an administrative record file. They objected because there is no statutory authority for establishing a file, and because they were concerned that the lead agency could edit the file, specifically by deleting public and PRP comments and information that do not support the response action ultimately chosen by EPA, and that these comments and information would not remain a part of the final administrative record.

The statute requires the President to establish an administrative record. Under subpart I of the NCP, the administrative record file is the mechanism for compiling, and will contain, the administrative record required by section 113(k). One reason EPA adopted the concept of an administrative record file is that EPA felt that it may be confusing or mislanding to refer to an ongoing compilation of documents as an "administrative record" until the compilation is complete. Until the response action has been selected, there

is no complete administrative record for that decision. Thus, to avoid creating the impression that the record is complete at any time prior to the final selection decision, the set of documents is record file rather than the administrative record file rather than the administrative record.

However, this does not mean, as the comments appear to suggest, that the lead agency may "edit" the administrative record file in a manner that removes comments and technical data simply because they are not supportive of the final selection decision. Any comments and technical information placed in the record file for a proposed response action and relevant to the selection of that response action. whether in support of, or in opposition to, the selected response action, become part of the administrative record for the final response selection decision. Such materials will remain in the administrative record file, and will become part of the final administrative record. However. EPA believes that as a matter of law documents that are erroneously placed in the administrative record file (e.g., documents that have no relevance to the response selection or that pertain to an entirely different site? would not necessarily become part of the final administrative record.

EPA received additional comments stating that the administrative record file should be available before the beginning of the remedial investigation phase. These comments suggested that the file be available: When a site is entered into the CERCLIS data base: when the HRS score is calculated: when proposed for inclusion on the NPL after the preliminary assessment report; and after the remedial site investigation.

EPA believes that the point at which a site is entered into the CERCLIS data base is too early to put any information which would be relevant to a selection of a response action into a record file because at this point there has been no site evaluation and therefore little factual information about the site upon which to base a respon Interested parties can already find any information on a site tint would be included at the point of the HRS scoring and placement on the NPL in the NPL docket, which is publicly available. The preliminary assessment and remedial investigation stages of a response are premature for making the administrative record available: at these points there is little information relevant to response selection on which to comment or to review. Once the RI/FS work plan is approved, and the RI/FS study beginsincluding such activities as project

scoping, data collection, risk assessment and analysis of alternatives—there is a coherent body of site-specific information with relevance to the response selection upon which to comment. EPA believes that the beginning of the RI/FS phase is the point in the process when it makes sense to start a publicly available record of information relevant to the response selection.

One comment suggested that interested persons would have no chance to comment on the formation of the RI/FS work plan. The comment suggested that the record file should be available before the RI/FS work plan is approved, e.g., with a draft work plan or statement of work. EPA disagrees. Approved work plans are often amended. An interested person may comment on the scope or formation of the work plan, and such comments can be taken into account by the lead agency and incorporated into a final or amended work plan. Such comments must be considered if submitted during the comment period on the proposed action.

Final rule: EPA is promulgating § 300.815(a) as proposed.

Name: Section 300.815. Administrative record file for a remedial action. Section 300.820(a). Administrative record file for a removal action.

Proposed rule: Subpart I requires that the administrative record for a remedial action be available for public review when the remedial investigation begins. Thereafter, relevant documents are placed in the record as generated or received. The proposed regulations also require that the lead agency publish a newspaper notice announcing the availability of the record files, and a second notice announcing that the proposed plan has been issued. A public comment period of at least 30 days is required on the proposed plan. Section 300.820(a) outlines the steps for the availability of the record and public comment for a non-time-critical removal action. EPA solicited comments on a proposal currently under consideration to require quarterly or semi-ennual notification of record availability and the initiation of public comment in the Federal Register.

Response to comments: Some commenters suggested that the use of the Federal Register to announce the availability of the administrative record is too costly or of little or no benefit. Several commenters requested clarification on how and when the lead agency should respond to comments. Another stated that lead agencies should be encouraged—though not

required—to respond to early township before the formal comment period begins.

EPA chose not to require a notice of availability of the administrative record in the Federal Register in this rulemaking because it is still unclear whether the benefits of this additional notice outweigh its costs. EPA may decide in the future to require this additional notice if it determines that such notice would improve notification.

EPA agrees with commenters that clanfication is needed as to when the lead agency should respond to comments. We also agree that the lead agency should be encouraged to respond to comments submitted before the public comment period. EPA generally will consider any timely comments containing significant information, even if they are not received during the formal comment period, and encourages other lead agencies to do so. EPA will strive to respond to comments it receives as early as possible, and to encourage other lead agencies to follow suit. However, any lead agency is required to consider and respond to on those comments submitted during a formal comment period. Any other comments are considered at the lead agency's discretion. EPA has revised the language of these sections to reflect the policy on consideration of public comments submitted prior to public comment periods.

One comment recommended that the regulations should provide how long the administrative record must be available. and suggested EPA coordinate efforts with the National Archives about retaining the record as a historical record. Another felt that materials were not always placed into the record in a timely manner, and that the record was not always available to the working public during evenings and weekends or accompanied by a copying machine. Similarly, one commenter feit that documents should be placed in the record when they are generated or in a prescribed timeframe of two weeks. Another asked that free copies of key documents be included in the record.

EPA believes that the length of time a record must be available at or near the site will be dependent on site-specific considerations such as ongoing activity, pending litigation and community interest. EPA also believes that difficulties sometimes encountered by the working public require resolution on a site-by-site basis and do not merit a change in the proposed NCP language. Special provisions may have to be made by the records coordinator, with the aid of other site team members, including

he community relations (cordinator or regional site manager, to ensure that the record location chosen is convenient to the public and that copying facilities are made available. Using public libraries to house the record should promote better availability of the record during nonworking hours and on weekends. In response to mandating deadlines for lead agencies to place documents into the administrative record file. Agency guidance already directs record compilers to place documents into the record file as soon as they are received. Agency policy additionally presonbes a suggested timeframe for placing documents in the record file. EPA believes that mandatory deadlines in the NCP would do little to increase the rate at which records are already compiled. The decision to place free copies of key documents in the record at or near the site will be a site-specific decision based on the level of community interest in these documents. Those who wish to make copies of key documents or any document contained in the administrative record file should aiready have access to copying facilities

EPA received a comment requesting that it publish a joint notice of availability of the administrative record with a notice of availability of Technical Assistance Grants. Another comment stated that the removal site evaluation and engineering evaluation/cost analysis (EE/CA) must be included in the record for a non-time-critical removal action.

Publishing notice of the availability of the record in tandem with announcements of the availability of Technical Assistance Grants (TAGs) is a good idea where TAGe are available for a removal action. The TAGE, however, are generally designed to support citizen involvement in technical issues for sites undergoing remedial actions. The one-year, \$2 million limitations on removals and the limited number of alternatives usually reviewed make further expense on a tool advisor less beneficial them it might be for a long-term remedial action. As for placing the removal site evaluation and EE/CA in the administrative record. EPA agrees that good documents would be part of the administrative record for the removal action.

7

Finally, EPA is making a minor change to the language of § 300.820(a)(4). EPA is substituting the term "decision document" in place of action memorandum to allow for situations where the agency's decision document for a removal action is not named an action memorandum.

Final rule: 1. The second sentences of §§ 300.815(b), 300.820(a)(2) and 300.820(b)(2) are revised to reflect the new language on responding to comments as follows: The lead agency is encouraged to consider and respond, as appropriate, to significant comments that were submitted prior to the public comment period."

2. In § 300.820(a)(4), the term "decision document" is substituted for "action memorandum."

3. The remainder of § 300.820(a) is promulgated as proposed.

Name: Section 300.820(b).
Administrative record file for a removal

action-time-critical and emergency. Proposed rule: Section 300.820(b) outlines steps for public participation and administrative record availability for time-critical and emergency removal responses (53 FR 51516): "Documents included in the administrative record file shall be made available for public inspection so later than 60 days after initiation of on-site removal activity." at which point notification of the availability of the record must be published. The lead agency then, as appropriate, will provide a public comment period of not less than 30 days on the selection of the response action.

Response to comments: Several comments suggested that public comment requirements under § 300.820(b) were unnecessary and burdensome, especially the requirement to publish a notice of the availability of the record. One comment argued that requiring public notification of both record availability and of a site's inclusion on the NPL was unnecessary and duplicative. Another comment stated that the requirements for public notification and public comment are not appropriate for all time-critical removal actions, and recommended that the administrative record be available for review only for those time-critical removal actions that do require public notice and comment. A related comment stated that the requirement to publish a notice of availability of the administrative record for all time-critical removal actions be eliminated in favor of making the record available but not requiring an advertisement or comment period, since some time-critical removal actions are completed before a public comment period could be held. Others asked that the public comment period become mandatory, or at least mandatory for removal activities not already completed at the time the record is made available. Another comment requested that the record become

ava...able sooner—at least 36 days after initiation of on-site remova, activity—because the current 60-day period prevented the consideration of any prework comments. A second comment supported the 60-day period. Finally, a commenter argued that it made little sense to make the record available after 60 days for an emergency response because the on-scene coordinator (OSC) report containing most of the response information isn't required to be completed until one year following the response action.

In general, the public participation requirements under § 300.820(b) are designed to preserve both the flexibility and discretion required by the lead agency in time-critical removal action situations as well as EPA's commitment to encouraging public participation and to keeping an affected community wellinformed. EPA believes the notification and comment periods required in 1 300.820(b) provide for both Agency flexibility and meaningful public involvement. The regulatory language stating that "The lead agency shall, as appropriate, provide a public comment period of not less than 30 days" provides the lead agency needed flexibility when the emergency nature of circumstances makes holding a comment period infeasible.

While EPA believes that it is necessary to announce the availability of the administrative record for timecritical and emergency removal actions as well as non-time-critical actions. EPA believes that requiring establishment of the administrative record and publishing a notice of its availability 30 days after initiating a removal action in all cases, instead of "no later than 80 days after initiating a removal action." as proposed, would be somewhat premature. It has been EPA's experience that it often takes 60 days to stabilize a site (i.e., those activities that help to reduce, retard or prevent the spread of a hazardous substance release and help to eliminate an immediate threat). EPA believes that the overriding task of emergency response teams during this critical period must be the undertaking of necessary stabilization, rather than administrative duties. Compiling and advertising the record before a site has become stabilized would divert emergency response teams from devoting their full attention to a response. EPA believes that such administrative procedures are better left for after site stabilization.

Public notice requirements for announcing the availability of the administrative record and for a site's inclusion on the NPL are not duplicative.

authority the public of two very different decisions. Removal actions do not always take place at sites on the NPL, therefore, the notice requirements are obviously not duplicative for these removal actions. For remedial sites that are on the NPL, the administrative record need not be established for some time after listing on the NPL, so publishing a notice of the availability of the record would be essential to make the affected public cognizant of site progress and their opportunity for review of documents included in the record.

Lastly, the procedures specified in \$ 300.820(b) are applicable to an emergency removal that starts and finishes within 60 days. However, as provided in § 300.820(b)(2), a comment period is held only where the lead agency deems it appropriate. But because the administrative record is an avenue for public information as well as for public comment. EPA also believes that even if the action is completed before the record file is made available. it is still appropriate to make the record available to the public. There is also no inherent contradiction in the OSC report being available one year after completion of the response action while the administrative record becomes available 60 days after initiation of onsite activities. Since the OSC report is a summary of the site events and is not a document which is considered in the selection of response action, it is not generally included in the administrative record.

Final rule: EPA is promulgating § 300.820(b) as proposed, except that:

1. The second sentence of § 300.820(b)(2) is revised on responding to public comments as described above.

2. Section 300.820(b)(3) is revised consistent with § 300.820(a)(4); the term "action memorandum" is changed to "decision document."

Name: Section 300.825. Record requirements after decision document is signed.

Proposed rule: Section 308.828
describes situations where desaments may be added to the administrative record after the decision desument is signed. Documents may be added to a record in the following discumstances: When the document addresses a portion of the decision which the decision document does not addresse or reserves for later: when the response action changes and an explanation of significant differences or an amended decision document is issued; when the agency holds additional public comment periods after the decision is signed; and when the agency receives comments

containing is spriftcant information not contained elsewhere in the record which could not have been submitted during the public comment period which substantially support the need to significantly after the response action" (53 FR 51518). In addition, subpart E of the proposed NCP discusses RODamendments and Explanations of Significant Differences, Explanations of Significant Differences may be used for significant changes which do not fundamentally change the remedy, and do not require public comment. ROD amendments must be used for fundamental changes, and require a public comment period.

Response to comments. One commenter asked that subpart I reflect the factors consistently applied by courts when determining whether the record should be supplemented. including such criteria as Agency reliance on factors not included in the record, an incomplete record, and strong evidence that EPA engaged in improper behavior or acted in bad faith. A related comment stated that since general principles of administrative law apply to administrative record restrictions and supplementing the record, language limiting supplementing the record should be deleted from the NCP. EPA believes that including specific tenets of administrative law governing supplementing of the record in the NCP itself is unnecessary. These tenets apply to record review of response actions whether or not they are included in the NCP. The requirements of § 300.825(c) do not supplant principles on supplementing administrative records.

Another comment recommended that EPA permit the record to be supplemented with any issue contested by a PRP, while granting an objective third party the ability to accept or reject record supplements. EPA aiready requires that any documents concerning remedy selection submitted by PRPs within the public comment period be included in the record. All significant evidence submitted after the decision document is complete is already included in the record, so long as it meets the requirements of \$ 300.825(c), is not included elsewhere in the record, could not have been submitted during the public comment period, and supports the need to significantly alter the response action. EPA believes these criteria are reasonable and do not require the use of a third-party arbitrator.

One comment stated that all PRP submissions must be placed in the record in order to protect a party's dusprocese right to be heard. EPA disagrees that all PRP submissions to the lead

agoncy must be placed in the record in order to protect the party's due process rights. The process provided in the ... rules-including the notice of availability of the proposed plan and the administrative record for review the availability of all documents undertying the response selection decision for review throughout the decision-making process, the opportunity to comment an the proposed plan and all documents in the administrative record file, the requirement that the lead agency consider and respond to all significant PRP comments raised during the comment period, the notice of significant changes to the response selection, and the opportunity to submit, and requirement that the lead agency consider, any new significant information that may substantially support the need to significantly alter the response selection even after the selection decision—is sufficient to satisfy due process. Moreover, the opportunity provided for PRP and public involvement in response selection exceeds the minimum public participation requirements set forth by the statute. Placing a reasonable limit the length of time in which comments must be submitted, and providing for case-by-case acceptance of late comments through § 300.825(c), does no. infringe upon procedural rights of PRPs

One commenter asked that the

permissive "may" in § 300.825(a) be

changed so there is no lead-agency

discretion over whether to add to the administrative record documents submitted after the remedy selection. and stated that additional public comment periods as outlined in § 300.825(b) should not be only at EPA's option. A related comment stated that the multiple qualifiers in § 300.825(c), including the phrases "substantially support the need" and "significantly alter the response action" (53 FR 51516). grant EPA overly broad discretionary powers over what documents may be added to the record. The commenter suggests deleting the word "substantially," as well as stating that all comments, even those disregarded by EPA, should be included in the record for the purpose of judicial review. EPA disagrees that the word "may" in either § 300.825(a) or § 300.825(b).is too permissive. Section 300.825(b) of the proposal was simply intended to clarify the lead agency's implicit authority to hold additional public comment periods. in addition to those required under subpart E for ROD amendments. whenever the lead agency decides it would be appropriate. Because these additional comment periods are not

required by statute or regulation, the permissive language simply reflects the lead agency & discretion with respect to these additional public involvement opportunities. Similarly, lead-agency discretion to add to the administrative record documents submitted after a decision document has been signed provides the lead agency the option to go beyond the minumum requirements for public participation outlined in the statute. In response to requests to delete the qualifiers in § 300.825(c), this language is intentionally designed to define carefully the circumstances in which EPA must consider comments submitted after the response action has been selected. This standard recognizes CERCLA's mandate to proceed expeditiously to implement selected response actions, but also recognizes that there will be certain instances in which significant new information warrants reconsideration of the selected response action. Section 300.825(c) is intended to provide a reasonable limit on what comments EPA must review or consider after a decision has been made.

Į.

Several commenters requested that PRPs not identified until after the close of the public comment period should be allowed an opportunity to comment on the record within 60 days of EPA's notification of potential liability. EPA makes significant efforts to involve PRPs as early in the process as possible. When PRPs are identified late in the process, they may provide EPA with comments at that time. EPA will consider comments which are submitted after the decision document is signed in accordance with the criteria of § 300.825(c). This is true no matter when the PRP is identified in the process. EPA believes that the current rule is sufficient for granting these lateidentified PRPs the opportunity for submitting late comments for the record.

One commenter stated that new information that confirms or substantiates prior public comment should be made part of the record, even after a ROD is signed. EPA is not required by statute or regulation to consider these comments, although a lead agency may, and frequently does, consider post-ROD comments it considers to be againfluence—in which case both the comments and the lead agency's requirements and the lead agency's requirements are part of the record.

case both the continuent and the lead agency's require are part of the record.

Finally, EPA is making a minor change to § 300.828(b) on additional public comment periods to clarify that, in addition to comments and responses to comments, documents supporting the request for an additional comments period, and any decision documents would be placed in the administrative

record file. Although this is what EPA intended in the proposal, a clarification is necessary to ensure consistency.

Final rule: EPA is promulgating § 300.825 as proposed except for an addition to the last sentence of section (b) as follows: "All additional comments submitted during such comment periods that are responsive to the request, and any response to these comments, along with documents supporting the request and any final decision with respect to the issue, shall be placed in the administrative record file."

Subpart I—Use of Dispersants and Other Chemicals

The following sections discuss comments received on subpart J and EPA's responses.

Name: Sections 300.900-300.920. General.

Existing rule: Section 300.81 described the purpose and applicability of existing subpart H (now subpart J), and § 300.82 defines the key terms used in the regulation. Section 300.83 provides that EPA shall maintain a schedule of dispersants and other chemical or biological products that may be authorized for use on oil discharges called the "NCP Product Schedule."

Section 300.84 sets forth the procedures by which an OSC may authorize the use of products listed on the NCP Product Schedule. The section provides that an OSC, with concurrence of the EPA representative to the RRT and the concurrence of the state(s) with jurisdiction over the navigable waters (as defined by the CWA) polluted by the dispersants, surface collecting agents, and biological additives listed on the NCP Product Schedule.

This section also provides that if the OSC determines that the use of a dispersant, surface collecting agent, or biological additive is necessary to prevent or substantially reduce a hexard to human life, and there is insufficient time to obtain the needed concurrences. the OSC may unilaterally authorize the use of any product, including a product not on the NCP Product Schedule. In such instances, the OSC must inform the EPA RRT representative and the affected states of the use of a product as soon as possible and must obtain their concurrence for the continued use of the product once the threat to human life has subsided. This provision eliminates delays in potentially life-threatening situations, such as spills of highly flammable petroleum products in harbors or near inhabited areas. Although they will not be listed on the Schedule, this section also provides for

authorization of the use of burning agents on a case-by-case basis. The use of sinking agents is prohibited.

Section 300.84 explicitly encourages advance planning for the use of dispersents and other chemicals. The OSC is authorized to approve the use of dispersents and other chemicals without the concurrence of the EPA representative to the RRT and the affected states if these parties have previously approved a plan identifying the products that may be used and the particular circumstances under which their use is preauthorized.

Section 300.85 details the data that must be submitted before a dispersant, surface collecting agent, or biological additive may be placed on the NCP Product Schedule. Section 300.86 describes the procedures for placing a product on the Product Schedule and also sets forth requirements designed to avoid possible misrepresentation or misinterpretation of the meaning of the placement of a product on the Schedule, including the wording of a disclaimer to be used in product advertisements or technical literature referring to placement on the Product Schedule.

Appendix C details the methods and types of apparatus to be used in carrying out the revised standard dispersant effectiveness and aquatic toxicity tests. Appendix C also sets forth the format required for summary presentation of product test data.

Proposed rule: Proposed subpart J is very similar to subpart H and contains only minor revisions. Section numbers and references to other sections and subparts have been changed where appropriate. Technical changes and minor wording changes to improve clarity have also been made.

Definitions formerly presented in subpart H have been moved to subpart A, and a new definition has been added for miscellaneous oil spill control agents. Accordingly, a list of data requirements for miscellaneous spill control agents is proposed to be added to § 300.918. The definition for navigable waters is as defined in 40 CFR 110.1.

Section 300.910, which addressed "Authorization of use," was modified slightly in the proposed regulation to emphasize the importance of obtaining concurrence for the use of dispersants and other chemicals from the appropriate state representatives to the Regional Response Team (RRT) and the DOC/DOI natural resource trustees "as appropriate."

Response to comments:—1.
Involvement of DOC/DOI trustees.
Many commenters opposed the inclusion of the DOC/DOI trustees in

SUBPART I OF NCP

. 8377 -

111 111 1

5 18 34

military of the

ANN ABOUT THE

4.455

3 15% 34 W

400 6 30 Se

July hor 31132

ALL OF SHIPLES

25(2)8

Subpart !---Administrative Record for Selection of Response Action

\$ 300.800 Establishment of an administrative record.

(a) General requirement. The lend agency shall establish an administrative record that contains the documents that form the basis for the selection of a response action. The lead agency shall compile and maintain the administrative record in accordance with this subpart.

(b) Administrative records for federal facilities. (1) If a federal arency other than EPA is the lead agency for a federal facility, the federal agency shall compile and maintain the administrative record for the selection of the response with this support EPA may formate documents which the federal agency shall place in the administrative record file to ensure that the administrative record includes all documents that form the besis for the selection of the 1980

3.5

977

A 1 1 10

- 5

• Y .

300 3

The state of the s

response action.
(2) EPA or the U.S. Coast Guard shall compile and maintain the administrative record when it is the lead agency for a leaders theility.

(3) If EPA is involved in the selection of the response action at a federal facility on the NPL the federal exency acting as the lead agency shall provide EPA with a copy of the index of the documents included in the RI/FS administrative received file, the RI/FS workpian, the RI/FS released for public comment, the proposed plan, any public comments received on the RI/FS and proposed plan, and may other discussions EPA may remises an EPA may request on a case by case bulste. The state of the state

and the state of t The second of th The State of the S the same a service with his resemble to the fine

(c) Administrative record for statelead sites. If a state is the lead agency for a site, the state shall compile and maintain the administrative record for the selection of the response action for that site in accordance with this subpart. EPA may require the state to place additional documents in the administrative record file to ensure that the administrative record includes all documents which form the basis for the selection of the response action. The state shall provide EPA with a copy of the index of documents included in the administrative record file, the RI/FS workplan, the RI/FS released for public comment. the proposed plan. any public comments received on the RI/FS and proposed plan, and any other documents EPA may request on a case-by-case basis.

(d) Applicability. This subpart applies to all response actions taken under section 106 of CERCLA or sought. secured or ordered administratively or judicially under section 106 of CERCLA.

as follows:
[1] Remedial actions where the remedial investigation commenced after the promulgation of these regulations:

(2) Removal actions where the action memocracines is signed after the promutation of these regulations.
(e) For those response actions not

included in paragraph (d) of this section. the lead agency shall comply with this subpart to the extent practicable.

\$ 300.006" Lacotton of the Samurisans record fle.

recere fie.

(a) The lead agency shall establish a docket at an office of the lead agency or other owneral terminals at which documents included in the administrative recered file shall be located and a dopy of the documents included in the administrative recered file shall since he made available for public imposts in a made available for public imposts in a transit and the site at issue, income in provided below:

(1) Sampling and testing data, quality control and quality assurance documentation, and chain of castody forms, need not be located at or near the

forms, need not be located at or near the site at laws or at the central location, provided that the index to the administrative record file indicates the location and availability of this information.

1. 1978 11. 15. 15. 15. 15. 15. 15. State in the sec

Les Méris Gaya - Ellis -

and the second of Service of the service of the

I was a supported to the single

(2) Guidance documents not generated specifically for the site at issue need not be located at or near the site at issue, provided that they are maintained at the central location and the index to the administrative record file indicates the location and availability of these

guidance documents.

(3) Publicly available technical literature not generated for the site at issue, such as engineering textbooks, articles from technical journals, and toxicological profiles, need not be located at or near the site at issue or at the central location, provided that the literature is listed in the index to the administrative record file or the literature is cited in a document in the record.

(4) Documents included in the confidential portion of the administrative record file shall be located only in the central location.

(5) The administrative record for a removal action where the release or threat of release requires that on-site removal activities be initiated within hours of the lead agency's determination that a removal is appropriate and on-site removal activities cease within 30 days of initiation, need be available for public inspection only at the central location.

(b) Where documents are placed in the central location but not in the file located at or near the site, such documents shall be added to the file located at or near the site upon request, except for documents included in paragraph (a)(4) of this section.

(c) The lead agency may make the administrative record file available to the public in microform.

§ 300.810 Contents of the administrative record file.

(a) Contents. The administrative record file for selection of a response action typically, but not in all cases, will contain the following types of documents:

(1) Documents containing factual information, data and enclysis of the factual information, and date that may form a basis for the salustion of a response action. Such documents may include verified sampling data, quality control and quality assurance documentation, chain of custody forms, site inspection reports, preliminary assessment and site evaluation reports, ATSDR health assessments, documents supporting the lead agency's determination of imminent and substantial endangerment, public health evaluations, and technical and engineering evaluations. In addition, for remedial actions, such documents may include approved workplans for the

remedial investigation/feasibility study, state documentation of applicable or relevant and appropriate requirements, and the RI/FS:

(2) Guidance documents, technical literature, and site-specific policy memoranda that may form a basis for the selection of the response action. Such documents may include guidance on conducting remedial investigations and feasibility studies, guidance on determining applicable or relevant and appropriate requirements, guidance on risk/exposure assessments, engineering handbooks, articles from technical journals, memoranda on the application of a specific regulation to a site, and memoranda on off-site disposal capacity;

(3) Documents received, published, or made available to the public under § 300.815 for remedial actions, or § 300.820 for removal actions. Such documents may include notice of availability of the administrative record file, community relations pian, proposed plan for remedial action, notices of public comment periods, public comments and information received by the lead agency, and responses to significant comments;

(4) Decision documents. Such documents may include action memoranda and records of decision;

(5) Enforcement orders. Such documents may include administrative orders and consent decrees; and

(6) An index of the documents included in the administrative record file. If documents are customarily grouped together, as with sampling data chain of custody documents, they may be listed as a group in the index to the administrative record file.

(b) Documents not included in the administrative record file. The lead agency is not required to include documents in the administrative record file which do not form a basis for the selection of the response action. Such documents include but are not limited to draft documents, include but are not limited to draft documents, include a fat fill unless such documents contain information that forms the basis of selection of the response action and the information is not included in any other document in the administrative record file.

(c) Privileged documents. Privileged documents shall not be included in the record file except as provided in paragraph (d) of this section or where such privilege is waived. Privileged documents include but are not limited to documents subject to the attorney-client, attorney work product, deliberative process, or other applicable privilege.

(d) Confidential file. If information which forms the basis for the selection

of a response action is included on a -a document containing confidential or privileged information and is not otherwise available to the public, the information, to the extent feasible shall be summarized in such a way as to make it disclosable and the summary shall be placed in the publicly available portion of the administrative record file. The confidential or privileged document itself shall be placed in the confidential portion of the administrative record file. If information, such as confidential business information, cannot be summarized in a disclosable manner. the information shall be placed only in the confidential portion of the administrative record file. All documents contained in the confidential portion of the administrative record file shall be listed in the index to the file.

§ 300.815 Administrative record flie for a remedial action.

- (a) The administrative record file for the selection of a remedial action shall be made available for public inspection at the commencement of the remedial investigation phase. At such time, the lead agency shall publish in a major local newspaper of general circulation a notice of the availability of the administrative record file.
- (b) The lead agency shall provide a public comment period as specified in § 300.430(f)(3) so that interested persons may submit comments on the selection of the remedial action for inclusion in the administrative record file. The lead agency is encouraged to consider and respond as appropriate to significant comments that were submitted prior to the public comment period. A written response to significant comments submitted during the public comment period shall be included in the administrative record file.
- (c) The lead agency shall comply with the public participation procedures required in § 300.430(f)(3) and shall document such compliance in the administrative record.
- (d) Documents generated or received after the record of decision is signed shall be added to the administrative record file only as provided in § 300.825.

§ 300.829 Administrative record file for a removal action.

- (a) If, based on the site evaluation, the lead agency determines that a removal action is appropriate and that a planning period of at least six months exists before on-site removal activities must be initiated:
- (1) The administrative record file shall be made available for public inspection when the engineering evaluation/cost

analysis (EE/CA) is made available for public comment. At such time, the lead agency shall publish in a major local newspaper of general circulation a notice of the availability of the administrative record file.

- (2) The lead agency shall provide a public comment period as specified in § 300.415 so that interested persons may submit comments on the selection of the removal action for inclusion in the administrative record file. The lead agency is encouraged to consider and respond, as appropriate, to significant comments that were submitted prior to the public comment period. A written response to significant comments submitted during the public comment period shall be included in the administrative record file.
- (3) The lead agency shall comply with the public participation procedures of § 300.415(m) and shall document compliance with § 300.415(m)(3)(i) through (iii) in the administrative record file.
- (4) Documents generated or received after the decision document is signed shall be added to the administrative record file only as provided in § 300.825.
- (b) For all removal actions not included in paragraph (a) of this section:
- (1) Documents included in the administrative record file shall be made available for public inspection no later than 80 days after initiation of on-site removal activity. At such time, the lead agency shall publish in a major local newspaper of general circulation a notice of availability of the administrative record file.
- (2) The lead agency shall, as appropriate, provide a public comment period of not less than 30 days beginning at the time the administrative record file is made available to the public. The lead agency is encouraged to consider and respond, as appropriate, to significant comments that were submitted prior to the public comment period. A written response to significant comments to significant comments to significant comments to significant comments are public comments submitted during the public comment period shall be included in the administrative record file.
- (3) Documents generated or received after the decision decument is signed shall be added to the administrative record file only as provided in § 300.825.

§ 300.825 Record requirements after the decision document is signed.

- (a) The lead agency may add documents to the administrative record file after the decision document selecting the response action has been signed if:
- (1) The documents concern a portion of a response action decision that the

- decision document does not address or reserves to be decided at a later date: or
- (2) An explanation of significant differences required by § 300.435(c), or an amended decision document is issued, in which case, the explanation of significant differences or amended decision document and all documents that form the basis for the decision to modify the response action shall be added to the administrative record file.
- (b) The lead agency may hold additional public comment periods or extend the time for the submission of public comment after a decision document has been signed on any issues concerning selection of the response action. Such comment shall be limited to the issues for which the lead agency has requested additional comment. All additional comments submitted during such comment periods that are responsive to the request, and any response to these comments, along with documents supporting the request and any final decision with respect to the issue, shall be placed in the administrative record file.
- (c) The lead agency is required to consider comments submitted by interested persons after the close of the public comment period only to the extent that the comments contain significant information not contained elsewhere in the administrative record file which could not have been submitted during the public comment period and which substantially support the need to significantly after the response action. All such comments and any responses thereto shall be placed in the administrative record file.

Subport J—Use of Dispersents and Other Chemicals

\$ 300,000 General

- (a) Section 311(c)(2)(G) of the Clean Water Act requires that EPA prepare a schedule of dispersants and other chemicals, if any, that may be used in carrying out the NCP. This subpart makes provisions for such a schedule.
- (b) This subpart applies to the navigable waters of the United States and adjoining shorelines, the waters of the contiguous zone, and the high seas beyond the contiguous zone in connection with activities under the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act, activities under the Deepwater Port Act of 1974, or activities that may affect natural resources belonging to, appertaining to, or under the exclusive management authority of the United States, including resources under the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act of 1978.

(c) This subpart applies to the use of any chemical agents or other additions as defined in subpart A of this part that may be used to remove or control oil discharges.

§ 300.905 NCP Product Schedule.

- (a) Oil Discharges. (1) EPA shail maintain a schedule of dispersants and other chemical or biological products that may be authorized for use on oil discharges in accordance with the procedures set forth in § 300.910. This schedule, called the NCP Product Schedule, may be obtained from the Emergency Response Division (OS-210). U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Washington, DC 20460. The telephone number is 1-202-382-2190.
- (2) Products may be added to the NCP Product Schedule by the process specified in § 300.920.
- (b) Hazardous Substance Releases [Reserved].

§ 300.910 Authorization of use.

- (a) The OSC, with the concurrence of the EPA representative to the RRT and. as appropriate, the concurrence of the RRT representatives from the states with jurisdiction over the navigable waters threatened by the release or discharge, and in consultation with the DOC and DOI natural resource trustees. when practicable, may authorize the use of dispersants, surface collecting agents. biological additives, or miscellaneous oil spill control agents on the oil discharge. provided that the dispersants, surface collecting agents, biological additives, or miscellaneous oil spill control agents are listed on the NCP Product Schedule.
- (b) The OSC, with the concurrence of the EPA representative to the RRT and, as appropriate, the concurrence of the RRT representatives from the states with jurisdiction over the navigable waters threatened by the release or discharge, and in consultation with the DOC and DOI natural resource trustees, when practicable, may authorize the use of burning agents on a case-by-case hasis.
- (c) The OSC may authorize the use of any dispersant, surface collecting agent, other chemical agent, burning agent, biological additive, or miscellaneous oil spill control agent, including products not listed on the NCP Product Schedule, without obtaining the concurrence of the EPA representatives from the states with jurisdiction over the navigable waters threatened by the release or discharge, when, in the judgment of the OSC, the use of the product is necessary to prevent or substantially reduce a hazard to human life. The OSC is to inform the